

Doc#: 0713739107 Fee: \$170.00 Eugene "Gene" Moore RHSP Fee: \$10.00

Cook County Recorder of Deeds Date: 05/17/2007 03:08 PM Pg: 1 of 74

FEE ANY LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE, ASSIGNMENT OF LEASES AND RENTS

AND SECURITY AGREEMENT ational Sethe 0/0702 fo 4 96 IT

> MID CITY PLAZA L.L.C., **BORROWER**

> > IN FAVOR OF

LENDER

DATED: AS OF MAY /

Property Address

Crowne Plaza Metro Chicago 733 West Madison Street Chicago, Illinois 60661

Tax Parcel Number: 17-16-100-044-0000

County:

Cook

Record and Return to:

ssin Cassin & Joseph LLP 711 Third Avenue, 20th Floor New York, New York 10017

Attn: Michael J. Hurley, Jr., Esq.

Near North National Title 222 N. LaSalle Chicago, IL 60601

0713739107 Page: 2 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

THIS FEE AND LEASEHOLD MORTGAGE, ASSIGNMENT OF LEASES AND RENTS AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (this "Mortgage") is made as of the day of May, 2007, by MID CITY PLAZA L.L.C., an Illinois limited liability company, as mortgagor ("Borrower"), whose address is 5005 West Touhy Avenue, Suite 200, Skokie, Illinois 60077-3595, in favor of CIBC INC., a Delaware corporation, as mortgagee ("Lender"), whose address is Attn: Real Estate Finance Group, 300 Madison Avenue, 8th Floor, New York, New York 10017.

WITNESSETH:

THAT FOR THE PURPOSES OF SECURING:

- (1) A loan (the "Loan") by Lender to Borrower in the original principal amount of FIFTY ONL MILLION FIVE HUNDRED THOUSAND AND 00/100 DOLLARS (\$51,500,000.00), together with interest thereon evidenced by that certain promissory note (such promissory note, together with any and all tenewals, modifications, consolidations and extensions thereof, is hereinafter referred to as the "Note") of cyan date with this Mortgage, made by Borrower to the order of Lender in like amount;
- (2) The full and prompt payment and performance of all of the provisions, agreements, covenants and chligations herein contained and contained in any other agreements, documents or instruments now or hereafter evidencing, guarantying, securing or otherwise relating to the indebtedness evidenced by the Note, whether executed or delivered by Borrower or by any indemnitor or guarantor with respect to any obligation of Borrower under the Loan Documents (each, hereinafter, an "Indemnitor"), as defined herein, or jointly and severally (the Note, this Mortgage, the Cash Management Agreement among Borrower, Lender and the property manager, dated of even date herewith (the "Cash Management Agreement") and such other agreements, documents and instruments, together with any and all renewals, amendments, extensions and modifications thereof, are hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Loan Documents") excluding only the obligations pursuant to that certain Hazardous Substances Indemnity Agreement by Borrower and Indemnitor, jointly and severally, for the benefit of Lender (the "Hazardous Substances Indemnity"), and the payment of all other sums covenanted in the Loan Documents to be paid;
- Property (as defined herein) or the lien or security interest created hereby on the Property, or for Taxes and Other Charges (each as defined in Section 1.5) or Insurance Premiums (as defined in Section 1.6) as hereinafter provided or for performance of any of Borrower's obligations here under or under the other Loan Documents or for any other purpose provided herein or in the other Loan Documents (whether or not the original Borrower named herein remains the owner of the Property at the time of such advances), and any and all costs and expenses incurred by Lender hereunder in performing the obligations required to be performed by Borrower or otherwise incurred by Lender pursuant to the terms of this Mortgage, together with interest on each such advance, cost or expense (which interest shall accrue at the Default Interest Rate (as defined in the Note) from the date such amounts are advanced or paid by Lender until the date repaid by Borrower); and
- (4) Any and all other indebtedness now owing or which may hereafter be owing by Borrower to Lender in connection with the Loan, the Loan Documents and/or the Property, including, without limitation, all prepayment fees, however and whenever incurred or evidenced, whether express or implied, direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, or due or to become due, and all renewals, modifications, consolidations, replacements and extensions thereof;

(All of the sums referred to in Paragraphs (1) through (4) above are herein sometimes referred to as the "Obligations")

and for and in consideration of the sum of Ten and no/100 Dollars (\$10.00), and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby conclusively acknowledged, BORROWER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY MORTGAGES, GRANTS, BARGAINS, SELLS, CONVEYS, TRANSFERS, PLEDGES, SETS OVER AND ASSIGNS, AND GRANTS A SECURITY INTEREST, TO LENDER, ITS SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS, with power of sale, in all of Borrower's estate, right, title and interest in, to and under any and all of the following described property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired (collectively, the "Property"):

- A. The fee simple title, interest, estate and rights in and to all that certain real property referenced on the cover page of this Mortgage and more particularly described on Exhibit A attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference (the "Fee Real Estate"), together with all of the easement rights, privileges, franchises, tenements, hereditaments and appurtenances now or hereafter thereunto belonging or in any way appertaining and all of the estate, right, title, interest, claim and demand whatsover of Borrower therein or thereto, either at law or in equity, in possession or in expectancy, now or hereafter acquired;
- B. All leasehold estates, leasehold interests, subleasehold estates, subleasehold interests, and rights in and to that certain real property referenced on the cover page of this Mortgage and more particularly described on Fxhibit A attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference (collectively, the "Leasehold Real Estate" and together with the Fee Real Estate, the "Real Estate"), under and in accordance with the sublease described on Exhibit C attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference (the "Sublease"), and all rights, benefits, privileges, and interests of Borrower in the Sublease and all modifications, extensions, renewals, and replacements thereof, and all deposits, credits, options, privileges, and rights of Borrower is sublessee under the Sublease, together with all of the easements, rights, privileges, franchises, tenements, hereditaments and appurtenances now or hereafter thereunto belonging or in any way appertaining the etc., and all of the estate, right, title, interest, claim and demand whatsoever of Borrower therein or there's, either at law or in equity, in possession or in expectancy, now or hereafter acquired;
- C. All structures, buildings and improvements of every kind and description now or at any time hereafter located or placed on the Real Estate (the "Improvements");
- D. All furniture, furnishings, fixtures, goods, equipment, inventory or personal property owned by Borrower and now or hereafter located on, attached to or used in and about the Improvements, including, but not limited to, all machines, engines, boilers, dynunos, elevators, stokers, tanks, cabinets, awnings, screens, shades, blinds, carpets, draperies, lawn mower, aid all appliances, plumbing, heating, air conditioning, lighting, ventilating, refrigerating, disposel and incinerating equipment, and all fixtures and appurtenances thereto, and such other goods and chattels and personal property owned by Borrower as are now or hereafter used or furnished in operating the Improvements, or the activities conducted therein, and all building materials and equipment hereafter situated on or about the Real Estate or Improvements, and all warranties and guaranties relating thereto, and all additions thereto and substitutions and replacements therefor (hereinafter collectively called the "Equipment"); and (ii) the right, title and interest of Borrower in and to any of the Equipment which may be subject to any security interests, as defined in the Uniform Commercial Code, as adopted and enacted by the state or states where any of the Property is located (the "Uniform Commercial Code"), superior in lien to the lien of this Mortgage; and (iii) all goods, and every other article of personal property, tangible and intangible, now or hereafter used in connection with the Real Estate or Improvements, or placed on any part thereof and whether or not attached thereto, appertaining or adapted to the use, management, operation or improvement of the Real Estate or Improvements, insofar as the same and any reversionary right thereto may now or hereafter be owned or acquired by Borrower, including, but without limitation: All ice and vending machines, garage, cooking and other kitchen appliances, television sets, china and glassware,

cutlery, napery, lines, food and beverage supplies, beds and bedding, screens, desks, cabinets, furniture and carpets, tables, chairs, lecterns, stands, platforms, dressers, chests of drawers, nightstands, lamps, paintings, wall hangings, sculpture and other art and decorations; all partitions; screens; awnings; shades; blinds; floor coverings; hall and lobby equipment; vacuum cleaning systems; call systems; fire extinguishing apparatus and materials; all equipment, manual, mechanical and motorized, for the construction, maintenance, repair and cleaning of, and removal of snow from, parking areas, walks, underground ways, truck ways, driveways, common areas, roadways, highways and streets; all equipment, manual, mechanical and motorized, for the transportation of customers or employees to and from the facilities on the Real Estate; all telephone, computer and other electronic equipment and appurtenances thereto, including software; and any proceeds therefrom, any replacements thereof or additions or accessions thereto; but excluding any equipment or article of personal property which is owned by a enant and not required for the operation or maintenance of the Real Estate or Improvements, provided said equipment or article of personal property is not permanently affixed to the Real Estate or Improvements and may be removed without material damage thereto and is not a replacement of any item which shall have been subject to the lien hereof (the foregoing hereinafter collectively called the "Personalty"); and (iv) the right, title and interest of Borrower in and to any of the Personalty which may be subject to any security interests, as defined in the Uniform Commercial Code, superior in lien to the lien of this Mortgage;

- E. All easements rights-of-way, strips and gores of land, vaults, streets, ways, alleys, passages, sewer rights, air rights and other development rights now or hereafter located on the Real Estate or under or above the same or any part or parcel thereof, and all estates, rights, titles, interests, tenements, hereditaments and appurter and estates, reversions and remainders whatsoever, in any way belonging, relating or appertaining to the Real Estate and/or Improvements or any part thereof, or which hereafter shall in any way belong, relate or be appurtenant thereto, whether now owned or hereafter acquired by Borrower;
- F. All water, ditches, wells, reservois and drains and all water, ditch, well, reservoir and drainage rights which are appurtenant to, located on, under or above or used in connection with the Real Estate or the Improvements, or any part thereof, whether new existing or hereafter created or acquired;
- G. All minerals, crops, timber, trees, shrubs, flowers and landscaping features now or hereafter located on, under or above the Real Estate;
- H. All cash funds, deposit accounts and other rights and evidence of rights to cash, now or hereafter created or held by Lender pursuant to this Mortgage or any officer of the Loan Documents, including, without limitation, all funds now or hereafter on deposit in the Impound Account, as defined in Section 1.6, and in the reserves required pursuant to Section 1.28 (all such funds together with the Impound Account, collectively, the "Reserves");
- I. All leases (including, without limitation, oil, gas and mineral leases and that certain Indenture of Lease described on Exhibit D attached hereto (the "Prime Lease")), subleases, subsubleases, license agreements, concession agreements, lease termination agreements, and other occupancy agreements of any nature, whether oral or written or implied by course of conduct, including, without limitation, relating to guest rooms, conference rooms or other facilities, now or hereafter affecting all or any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements, and any and all guarantees, extensions, renewals, replacements and modifications thereof (each, a "Lease" and collectively, the "Leases") and all deposits (whether for security or otherwise), subrents, sub-subrents, rents, issues, profits, revenues, royalties, accounts, rights, benefits and income of every nature, including, without limitation, those in the form of accounts, accounts receivable, credit card receivables, charge card receivables, debit card receivables,

room deposits and other forms of payment, of and from the Real Estate or the Improvements (collectively, the "Rents and Profits"), now or hereafter arising from the use or enjoyment of all or any portion thereof or from any present or future Lease or other agreement pertaining thereto or arising from any of the Contracts (as hereinafter defined) or any of the General Intangibles (as hereinafter defined) and all cash or securities deposited to secure performance by the tenants, lessees, subtenants, sub-subtenants, sublessees, sub-sublessees or licensees, as applicable (each, a "Tenant" and collectively, the "Tenants"), of their obligations under any such Leases, whether said cash or securities are to be held until the expiration of the terms of said Leases or applied to one or more of the installments of rent coming due prior to the expiration of said terms, subject to, however, the provisions contained in Section 1.9 hereinbelow;

- J. All contracts and agreements now or hereafter entered into relating to the ownership or operation or management of the Real Estate or the Improvements or any portion of either of them (collectively, the "Contracts") including, without limitation, management agreements, the Franchise Agreement (as defined below), co-tenancy agreements, service contracts, maintenance contracts, equipment leases personal property leases and any contracts or documents relating to construction on any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements (including plans, drawings, surveys, tests, reports, bonds and governmental approvals) or to the management or operation of any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements and any and all warranties and guaranties relating to the Real Estate or the Improvements or any fixtures, equipment or passonal property owned by Borrower and located on and/or used in connection with the Property, together with all revenue, income and other benefits thereof and all claims, judgments, awards and settlements vising thereunder;
- K. All present and out or monetary deposits given to any public or private utility with respect to utility services furnished to any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements;
- L. All present and future funds, accounts, instruments, accounts receivable, documents, causes of action, claims, general intangions (including without limitation, trademarks, trade names, servicemarks and symbols now or hereafter used in connection with any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements, all names by which the Real Estate or the Improvements may be operated or known, all rights to carry on business under such names, and all rights, interest and privileges which Borrower has or may have as developer or declarant under any covenants, restrictions or declarations now or hereafter relating to the Real Estate or the Improvements) and all notes of chattel paper now or hereafter arising from or by virtue of any transactions related to the Real Estate or the Improvements (collectively, the "General Intangibles");
- M. All water taps, sewer taps, certificates of occupance, permits, licenses, franchises, certificates, consents, approvals and other rights and privileges now or hereafter obtained in connection with the Real Estate or the Improvements and all present and future warranties and guaranties relating to the Improvements or to any equipment, fixtures, furniture, furnishings, personal property or components of any of the foregoing now or hereafter located or installed on the Real Estate or the Improvements;
- N. All building materials, supplies and equipment now or hereafter placed on the Real Estate or in the Improvements and all architectural renderings, models, drawings, plans, specifications, studies and data now or hereafter relating to the Real Estate or the Improvements;
- O. Any insurance policies or binders now or hereafter relating to the Property including any unearned premiums thereon;
- P. All proceeds, products, substitutions and accessions (including claims and demands therefor) of the conversion, voluntary or involuntary, of any of the foregoing into cash or

liquidated claims, including, without limitation, proceeds of insurance and condemnation awards and proceeds of refunds of any Taxes or Other Charges with respect to any period from and after the date hereof until the Loan is indefeasibly paid or defeased in full;

- Q. All appurtenances in respect of or otherwise relating to the Sublease, including, but not limited to, renewal options and expansion right, and all the estate and rights of Borrower of, in and to (i) all modifications, extensions and renewals of the Sublease and all rights to renew or extend the term thereof, (ii) all credits to and deposits of Borrower under the Sublease, (iii) all other options, privileges and rights granted and demised to Borrower under the Sublease, (iv) all the right or privilege of Borrower to terminate, cancel, abridge, surrender, merge, modify or amend the Sublease and (v) any and all possessory rights of Borrower and other rights and/or privileges of possession, including, without limitation, Borrower's right to elect to remain in possession of the Real Estate and the subleasehold estate created by the Sublease pursuant to Section 365(h)(1) of the federal bankruptcy code (as amended from time to time and including any successor legislation thereto, the "Bankruptcy Code");
- R. All of Borrower's claims and rights to damages and any other remedies in connection with or arising from the rejection of the Sublease by tenant, sublessee or any trustee, custodian or receiver pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code in the event that there shall be filed by or against tenant or sublessee any petition, action or proceeding under the Bankruptcy Code or under any other similar federal or state law now or hereafter in effect (collectively, the "Landlord's Bankruptcy");
 - S. The Letter of Cre lit (as defined in Section 5.34 below); and
- T. All other or greater rights and interests of every nature in the Real Estate, the Sublease or the Improvements and in the possession or use thereof and income therefrom, whether now owned or hereafter acquired by Borrower.

TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the Real Estate, the Sublease and the renewals therein provided for (subject to the rents, covenants, conditions and provisions of the Sublease), and the above granted and described Property unto Lender, its successors and assigns, for the uses and purposes herein set forth, and Borrower does hereby bind itself, its successors and assigns, to WARRANT AND FOREVER DEFEND the title to the Property, subject to the Permitted Exceptions (as hereinafter defined), to Lender, its successors and assigns against every person whom soever lawfully claiming or to claim the same or any part thereof.

ARTICLE I COVENANTS OF BORROWER

For the purpose of further securing the Obligations and for the protection of the security of this Mortgage, for so long as the Obligations or any part thereof remains unpaid, Borrower covenants and agrees as follows:

- 1.1 <u>Warranties of Borrower</u>. Borrower, for itself and its successors and assigns, does hereby represent, warrant and covenant to and with Lender, its successors and assigns, that:
- (a) <u>Organization and Existence</u>. Borrower is duly organized and validly existing as a limited liability company in good standing under the laws of Illinois and is qualified to do business in all other jurisdictions in which Borrower is transacting business.

- (b) <u>Authorization</u>. Borrower has the power and authority to execute, deliver and perform the obligations imposed on it under the Loan Documents and to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents and has taken all necessary actions in furtherance thereof including, without limitation, that those partners or members of Borrower whose approval is required by the terms of Borrower's organizational documents have duly approved the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents and have authorized execution and delivery thereof by the respective signatories. To the best of Borrower's knowledge, no other consent by any local, state or federal agency is required in connection with the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents.
- by Borrower have been duly and validly executed and delivered by Borrower.
- (d) <u>Enforceability</u>. All of the Loan Documents constitute valid, legal and binding obligations of Forrower and are fully enforceable against Borrower in accordance with their terms, subject only to han ruptcy laws and general principles of equity.
- (e) <u>No Defenses</u>. The Note, this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents are not subject to any right of resolution, set-off, counterclaim or defense, nor would the operation of any of the terms of the Note, this Mortgage or any of the other Loan Documents, or the exercise of any right thereunder, render this Mortgage unemforceable, in whole or in part, or subject to any right of rescission, set-off, counterclaim or defense, including the defense of usury.
- (f) <u>Defense of Usur</u>. Borrower knows of no facts that would support a claim of usury to defeat or avoid its obligation to repay the principal of, interest on, and other sums or amounts due and payable under, the Loan Documents.
- Loan Documents by the Borrower will not cause or constitute a default under or conflict with the organizational documents of Borrower, any Indemnitor of any Constituent Entity (as defined in Section 1.27) of either of them. The execution, delivery and performance of the obligations imposed on Borrower under the Loan Documents will not cause Borrower or any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of either of them to be in default, including after due notice of labor of time or both, under the provisions of any agreement, judgment or order to which Borrower or any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of either of them is a party or by which Borrower or any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of either of them is a party or by which Borrower or any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of either of them is bound.
- (h) Compliance with Applicable Laws and Regulations. To the best of Borrower's knowledge, all of the Improvements and the use of the Property by the Borrower comply with, and shall remain in compliance with, all applicable statutes, rules, regulations and private coverants now or hereafter relating to the ownership, construction, use or operation of the Property, including al. applicable health, fire and building codes, and all applicable statutes, rules and regulations pertaining to requirements for equal opportunity, anti-discrimination, fair housing, environmental protection, zoning and land use (collectively, "Applicable Laws"). There is no evidence of any illegal activities relating to controlled substances on the Property. All certifications, permits, licenses and approvals, including, without limitation, certificates of completion and occupancy permits required for the legal use, occupancy and operation of the Property for the use currently being made thereof have been obtained and are in full force and effect. All of the Improvements comply with all material requirements of any applicable zoning and subdivision laws and ordinances. Borrower represents and warrants to Lender that the Violations (as hereinafter defined) have been remedied and cured in accordance with Applicable Laws and Borrower hereby indemnifies and hold Lender harmless from and against any loss, cost or damage as a result of such Violations. In the event any enforcement action is taken by the City of Chicago in respect of the

Violations, Borrower shall promptly cause the Violations to be removed from the public record. As used in this Mortgage, the term (1) "Violations" means the elevator code violation #9605972 set forth in the Zoning Report noted as requiring the following remedial action: (i) replace fire service key switch to work in off/on position only, (ii) schedule testing of fire service recall operation to be witnessed by City of Chicago inspectors, (iii) replace broken and damaged elevator car floor buttons and (iv) properly illuminate all elevator pits with on/off switch at 1st landing all elevators and (2) "Zoning Report" means the zoning compliance report issued by Zoning Analysis Group, Ltd. for Lender in connection with the Loan and dated May 3, 2007.

- (i) <u>Consents Obtained</u>. All consents, approvals, authorizations, orders or filings with any court or governmental agency or body, if any, required for the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents by Borrower have been obtained or made.
- governmental investigations against the Property, Borrower, any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, whether pursuant to the Loan Documents or otherwise, an adverse outcome of which would materially affect the Borrower's performance under the Note, the Mortgage or the other Loan Documents.
- Title. The Perrower has (i) good and marketable fee simple title to the Fee Real (k) Estate, the Improvements and the I quipment, (ii) good, marketable and indefeasible subleasehold title to the Leasehold Real Estate for the term of years described in the Sublease and extending beyond the maturity date of the Note, and (iii) good and marketable title to the balance of the Property, in each case subject only to those matters expressly listed as exceptions to title or subordinate matters in the title insurance policy accepted by Lender in connection with this Mortgage (the "Title Insurance Policy"), excepting therefrom all preprinted and/or standard exceptions (the "Permitted Exceptions"). possession of the Property has been peaceful and undisturbed and title thereto has not been disputed or questioned to the best of Borrower's knowledge. Further, Forrower has full power and lawful authority to grant, bargain, sell, convey, assign, transfer and mortgage its interest in the Property in the manner and form hereby done or intended. Borrower will preserve its interest in and title to the Property and will forever warrant and defend the same to Lender against any and all cirims whatsoever and will forever warrant and defend the validity and priority of the lien and security increst created herein against the claims of all persons and parties whomsoever, subject to the Permitted Exceptions. The foregoing warranty of title shall survive the foreclosure of this Mortgage and shall rure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Lender in the event Lender acquires title to the Property pursual t to any foreclosure.
- (l) <u>Permitted Exceptions</u>. The Permitted Exceptions do not and win not materially and adversely affect (1) the ability of the Borrower to pay in full the principal and interest on the Note in a timely manner or (2) the use of the Property for the use currently being made thereof, the operation of the Property as currently being operated or the value of the Property.
- (m) <u>First Lien.</u> Upon the execution by the Borrower and the recording of this Mortgage, and upon the filing of UCC-1 financing statements or amendments thereto, the Lender will have a valid first lien on the Property and a valid security interest in all personal property encumbered hereby, subject to no liens, charges or encumbrances other than the Permitted Exceptions.
- (n) <u>ERISA</u>. The Borrower has made and shall continue to make all required contributions to all employee benefit plans and multi-employer plans, if any, and the Borrower has no knowledge of any material liability which has been incurred by the Borrower which remains unsatisfied for any taxes or penalties with respect to any employee benefit plan or any multi-employer plan. Each such plan has been administered in compliance with its terms and the applicable provisions of the

Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") and any other federal or state law and shall continue to be qualified and tax-exempt to the greatest extent permitted thereunder. Other than with respect to any such plans, Borrower is not an entity subject to regulation or restriction under ERISA, and no assets of Borrower are "plan assets" (as defined in ERISA).

- (o) <u>Contingent Liabilities</u>. Neither Borrower nor any Indemnitor has any known material contingent liabilities, except for contingent liabilities of any Indemnitor explicitly set forth on the financial statements of such Indemnitor that were delivered to Lender in connection with the Loan.
- (p) No Other Obligations. The Borrower has no material financial obligation under any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, loan agreement or other agreement or instrument to which the Borrower is a party or by which the Borrower or the Property is otherwise bound, other than (i) obligations incurred in the ordinary course of the operation of the Property that do not violate Section 1.27, and (ii) the Obligations.
- Loan Document with the actual intent to hinder, delay, or defraud any creditor and (2) received reasonably equivalent value in exchange for its obligations under the Loan Documents. Giving effect to the Loans contemplated by the Loan Documents, the fair saleable value of the Borrower's assets exceed and will, immediately following the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents, exceed the Borrower's total liabilities, including, without limitation, subordinated, unliquidated, disputed or contingent liabilities. The fair saleable value of the Borrower's assets is and will, immediately following the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents, be greater than the Borrower's probable liabilities, including the maximum amount of its contingent liabilities or its debts as such debts become absolute and matured. The Borrower's assets do not and, in mediately following the execution and delivery of the Loan Documents will not, constitute unreasonably small capital to carry out its business as conducted or as proposed to be conducted. The Borrower does not intend to, and does not believe that it will, incur debts and liabilities (including, without limitation, contager t liabilities and other commitments) beyond its ability to pay such debts as they mature (taking into account the timing and amounts to be payable on or in respect of obligations of the Borrower).
- (r) <u>Investment Company Act</u>. Neither Borrows nor any Indemnitor is (1) an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company," within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; (2) a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company" or an "affiliate" of either a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" within the meaning of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, as amended; or (?) subject to any other federal or state law or regulation which purports to restrict or regulate its ability to borrow money.
- (s) Access/Utilities. The Property has adequate rights of access to public ways and is served by adequate water, sewer, sanitary sewer and storm drain facilities. All public utilities necessary to the continued use and enjoyment of the Property as presently used and enjoyed are located in the public right-of-way abutting the Property, or enter the Property via permanent easements not subject to termination except with the consent of Borrower, and all such utilities are connected so as to serve the Property without passing over other property. All roads, and access to such roads, necessary for the full utilization of the Property for its current purpose have been completed and dedicated to public use and accepted by all governmental authorities or are the subject of access easements for the benefit of the Property without any further condition or cost to Borrower or Tenant.
- (t) <u>Taxes Paid</u>. Borrower has filed all federal, state, county and municipal tax returns required to have been filed by Borrower, and has paid all taxes which have become due pursuant to such returns or to any notice of assessment received by Borrower. Borrower has no knowledge of any

0713739107 Page: 10 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

basis for additional assessment with respect to such Taxes and Other Charges. Further, the Property is free from delinquent Taxes and Other Charges.

- (u) <u>Single Tax Lot</u>. The Real Estate consists of a single lot or multiple tax lots; no portion of said tax lot(s) covers property other than the Real Estate or a portion of the Real Estate and no portion of the Real Estate lies in any other tax lot.
- (v) <u>Special Assessments</u>. Except as disclosed in the Title Insurance Policy, there are no pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, proposed special or other assessments for public improvements or otherwise affecting the Property, nor, to the knowledge of the Borrower, are there any contemplated improvements to the Property that may result in such special or other assessments.
- (w) <u>Flood Zone</u>. The Property is not located in a flood hazard area as defined by the Federal Insurance Administration.
- (x) <u>Seismic Exposure</u>. The Real Estate is not located in Zone 3 or Zone 4 of the "Seismic Zone Map or the U.S."
- (y) Miss at ments of Fact. No statement of fact made in the Loan Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state any material fact necessary to make statements contained herein or there in not misleading. There is no fact presently known to the Borrower, any Indemnitor or any Constituent Eruty of Borrower or any Indemnitor which has not been disclosed which adversely affects, or in the judgment of a reasonable person might adversely affect, the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of the representing party. Further, and in clarification of the foregoing, all reports, certificates, affidavits representations, statements and other data furnished by or on behalf of Borrower, Indemnitor and each Constituent Entity of each of them to Lender, or their respective agents, in connection with the Loan are true and correct in all material respects and do not omit to state any fact or circumstance necessary to make the statements contained therein misleading.
- (z) <u>Condition of Improvements</u>. The Property has not been damaged by fire, water, wind or other cause of loss since the earlier to occur of the initial visit to or inspection of the Property by Lender or its agents in connection with the Loan. The Improvements are structurally sound, in good repair and free of defects in materials and workmanship and have over constructed and installed in substantial compliance with the plans and specifications relating thereto. All major building systems located within the Improvements, including, without limitation, the heating and air conditioning systems and the electrical and plumbing systems, are in good working order and condition.
- (aa) No Insolvency or Judgment. Neither Borrower, nor any Indemnitor, nor any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, (a) has been or is currently the subject of or a party to any completed or pending bankruptcy, reorganization or insolvency proceeding; or (b) is currently the subject of any judgment unsatisfied of record or docketed in any court of the state in which the Property is located or in any other court located in the United States. The proposed Loan will not render the Borrower or any general partner or member of Borrower insolvent. As used in this Mortgage, the term "insolvent" means that the sum total of all of an entity's liabilities (whether secured or unsecured, contingent or fixed, or liquidated or unliquidated) is in excess of the value of all such entity's non-exempt assets, i.e., all of the assets of the entity that are available to satisfy claims of creditors.
- (bb) <u>No Condemnation</u>. No part of any property subject to the Mortgage has been taken in condemnation or other like proceeding to an extent which would impair the value of the Property, the Mortgage or the Loan or the usefulness of such property for the purposes contemplated by the loan

0713739107 Page: 11 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

application relating to the Loan (the "Loan Application"), nor is any proceeding pending, threatened or known to be contemplated for the partial or total condemnation or taking of the Property.

- (cc) <u>No Labor or Materialmen Claims</u>. All parties furnishing labor and materials to Borrower (or any predecessor-in-title) or the Property have been paid in full and, except for such liens or claims expressly disclosed in, and insured against by the Title Insurance Policy, there are no mechanics', laborers' or materialmen's liens or claims outstanding for work, labor or materials affecting the Property, whether prior to, equal with or subordinate to the lien of the Mortgage.
- (dd) <u>No Purchase Options</u>. No tenant, person, party, firm, corporation or other entity has an option, right of first offer, or right of first refusal, to purchase the Property, any portion thereof or any interest herein, except as specifically described in the Title Insurance Policy.
- The Property is not subject to any leases, subleases, licenses, concessions or other agreements related to the leasing or renting of the Property or any portion thereof, except as set forth or the Rent Roll (as defined herein). No person has any possessory interest in the Property or right to occupy the same, except pursuant to the Leases. Borrower hereby represents that: (i) Borrower has delivered a schedule (the "Rent Roll") of all Leases affecting the Property, which accurately and completely sets forth in all material respects for each Lease, the following: the name of the Tenant, the Lease expiration date, extension and renewal provisions, cancellation and termination provisions, the base rent payable and the security deposit held thereunder and any other material provisions of such Lease, which Rent Roll is true, correct and complete as of the date hereof; and (ii) the Borrower is the owner and holder of the landlord's interest inder the Leases, and there are no prior assignments of all or any portion of the Leases or any portion of the Rents and Profits which are presently outstanding and have priority over the assignment of leases and rent contained herein in Section 1.9 given by Borrower to Lender; and (iii) each Lease constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Borrower and, to the best of Borrower's knowledge and belief, is enforceauf against the Tenant thereunder; and (iv) no default exists, or with the passing of time or the giving of notice or both would exist, under any Lease which would, in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on 3c rower or the Property; and (v) except as disclosed in writing in an estoppel certificate by such Tenant that been delivered to and accepted by Lender in connection with the Loan, no Tenant has any offset or cefenso to the payment of rent under its Lease; and (vi) except as disclosed in writing in an estoppel certificue by such Tenant that has been delivered to and accepted by Lender in connection with the Loan, no Tenary has, as of the date hereof, paid rent under its Lease more than one (1) month in advance, and the rens under such Lease has not been waived, released, or otherwise discharged or compromised; and (vii) all work to be performed by Borrower under each Lease has been substantially performed, all contributions to be made by Borrower to the Tenant thereunder have been made and all other conditions precedent to each Tenant's obligations thereunder have been satisfied; and (viii) except as disclosed in writing in an estoppel certificate by such Tenant that has been delivered to and accepted by Lender in connection with the Loan, each Tenant under a Lease has entered into occupancy of the demised premises; and (ix) Borrower has delivered to Lender true, correct and complete copies of all Leases described in the Rent Roll; and (x) to the best of Borrower's knowledge and belief, each Tenant is free from bankruptcy, reorganization or arrangement proceedings or a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; and (xi) except as specifically described in the Title Insurance Policy, no Lease provides any party with the right to obtain a lien or encumbrance upon the Property superior to the lien of this Mortgage.
- (ff) <u>Appraisal</u>. All information provided by or on behalf of Borrower to the appraiser in connection with the appraisal of the Property prepared in connection with the Loan was true, correct and complete in all material respects.

0713739107 Page: 12 of 74

- (gg) <u>Boundary Lines</u>. All of the Improvements which were included in determining the appraised value of the Property lie wholly within the boundaries and building restriction lines of the Property, and except as specifically described in the Title Insurance Policy, no improvements on adjoining properties encroach upon the Property and no easements or other encumbrances upon the Real Estate encroach upon any of the Improvements, in each case so as to affect the value or marketability of the Property.
- (hh) <u>Survey</u>. The survey of the Property delivered to Lender in connection with this Mortgage, has been performed by a duly licensed surveyor or registered professional engineer in the jurisdiction in which the Property is situated, is certified to the Lender, its successors and assigns, and the title insurance company, and is in accordance with the most current minimum standards for title surveys as determined by the American Land Title Association, with the signature and seal of a licensed engineer or surveyor affixed thereto, and does not fail to reflect any material matter affecting the Property or the title thereto.
- (ii) Forfeiture. There has not been and shall never be committed by Borrower or any agent of Borrower any 201 or omission affording the federal government or any state or local government the right of forfeiture as against the Property or any part thereof or any monies paid in performance of Borrower's obligations under any of the Loan Documents.
- Use of Re its and Profits. All Rents and Profits generated by or derived from the Property shall first be utilized solely for current expenses directly attributable to the ownership and operation of the Property, including, with our limitation, current expenses relating to Borrower's liabilities and obligations with respect to this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents, and none of the Rents and Profits generated by or derived from the Property shall be diverted by Borrower or utilized for any other purposes unless all such current expenses attributable to the ownership and operation of the Property have been fully paid and satisfied.
- (kk) No Broker. No financial advisors, brokers, underwriters, placement agents, agents or finders have been dealt with by the Borrower in connection with the Loan, except for any broker whose full commission is being paid out of the proceeds of the Loan and is set forth in the written instructions from Borrower to Lender regarding disbursement of the proceeds of the Loan.
- (II) <u>Conviction of Criminal Acts.</u> Each of Borrower, any Indemnitor, and any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, has never been convicted of a crime (which shall not include traffic violations) and is not currently the subject of any pending or threatened criminal investigation or proceeding. Borrower has disclosed to Lender in writing any civil action (whether or not such action resulted in a judgment) and regulatory or enforcement proceeding to which Forrower and any Indemnitor was a defendant or respondent in which it was alleged that Borrower or such Indemnitor engaged in fraud, deception or misrepresentation, or with respect to which Borrower or any indemnitor was ordered or agreed not to engage in the banking or securities industry.
- (mm) <u>Security Agreements</u>. There are no security agreements or financing statements affecting or encumbering any of the Property other than the security agreements and financing statements created in favor of Lender.
- (nn) <u>Homestead</u>. The Property forms no part of any property owned, used or claimed by Borrower as a residence or business homestead and is not exempt from forced sale under the laws of the State in which the Real Estate is located. Borrower hereby disclaims and renounces each and every claim to all or any portion of the Property as a homestead.

0713739107 Page: 13 of 74

- (00) <u>Contracts</u>. Borrower will comply with all of its obligations under all Contracts which are material to the operation of the Property in accordance with Borrower's current practice, and with all material obligations under all other Contracts.
- Compliance with Anti-Terrorism, Embargo and Anti-Money Laundering Laws. (i) None of Borrower, Managing Member, any indemnitor or guarantor, or any Person who owns any direct equity interest in or controls Borrower or Managing Member currently is identified on the OFAC List or otherwise qualifies as a Prohibited Person, and Borrower will implement procedures, approved by Managing Member, to ensure that no Person who now or hereafter owns any direct equity interest in Borrower or Managing Member is a Prohibited Person or controlled by a Prohibited Person, and (ii) none of Borrower, Managing Member, or any indemnitor or guarantor are in violation of any applicable laws relating to anti-money laundering or anti-terrorism, including, without limitation, any applicable laws related to transacting business with Prohibited Persons or the requirements of the Uniting and Strengthening A perica by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001, U.S. Jublic Law 107-56, and the related regulations issued thereunder, including temporary regulations, all as intended from time to time. For purposes hereof: (1) the term "Managing Member" shall mean, if Borrower is a partnership, each general partner of Borrower and, if Borrower is a limited liability company, each ranager or managing member of Borrower and in each case, if applicable, each general partner or managing member of such general partner or managing member. In the event that Borrower or any Managing Member is a single member limited liability company, the term "Managing Member" shall include such single nember; (2) the term "Person" shall mean any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, estate, trust, unincorporated association, any federal, state, county or municipal government or agency thereof and any fiduciary acting in such capacity on behalf of any of the foregoing; (3) the term "Prohibited Person" shall mean any Person identified on the OFAC List or any otler I erson with whom a U.S. Person may not conduct business or transactions by prohibition of Federal 12 w or Executive Order of the President of the United States or America; (4) the term "OFAC List" shall mean the list of specially designated nationals and blocked persons subject to financial sanctions that is maintained by the U.S. Treasury Department, Office of Foreign Assets Control and accessible through the internet w bsite www.treas.gov/ofac/t11sdn.pdf.
- 1.2 Defense of Title. If, while this Mortgage is in force, the title to the Property or the interest of Lender therein shall be the subject, directly or indirectly of any action at law or in equity, or be attached directly or indirectly, or endangered, clouded or adversely affected in any manner, Borrower, at Borrower's expense, shall take all necessary and proper steps for the defense of said title or interest, including the employment of counsel approved by Lender (it being agreed that Lender shall not unreasonably withhold its consent to counsel appointed pursuant to the Title Insu and Policy for such purposes), the prosecution or defense of litigation, and the compromise or discharge of claims made against said title or interest. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that Lender determines that Borrower is not adequately performing its obligations under this Section, Lender may, without limiting or waiving any other rights or remedies of Lender hereunder, take such steps with respect thereto as Lender shall deem necessary or proper; any and all costs and expenses incurred by Lender in connection therewith, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate, shall be immediately paid by Borrower on demand.
- 1.3 <u>Performance of Obligations</u>. Borrower shall pay when due the principal of and the interest on and other amounts evidenced by the Note. Borrower shall also pay and perform all of the Obligations as and when due. Further, Borrower shall promptly and strictly perform and comply with all covenants, conditions, obligations and prohibitions required of Borrower in connection with any other document or instrument affecting title to the Property, or any part thereof, regardless of whether such document or instrument is superior or subordinate to this Mortgage.

0713739107 Page: 14 of 74

- 1.4 <u>Insurance</u>. Borrower shall, at Borrower's expense, maintain in force and effect on the Property at all times while this Mortgage continues in effect the following insurance:
- Insurance against loss or damage to the Property by fire, windstorm, tornado and hail and against loss and damage by such other, further and additional risks as may be now or hereafter embraced by an "all-risk" form of insurance policy. The amount of such insurance shall be not less than one hundred percent (100%) of the full replacement (insurable) cost of the Improvements, furniture, furnishings, fixtures, equipment and other items (whether personalty or fixtures) included in the Property and owned by Borrower from time to time, without reduction for depreciation. The determination of the replacement cost amount shall be adjusted annually to comply with the requirements of the insurer issuing such coverage or, at Lender's election, by reference to such indices, appraisals or information as Lender determines in its reasonable discretion. Full replacement cost, as used herein, means, with respect to the Improvements, the cost of replacing the Improvements without regard to deduction for depreciation, exclusive of the cost of excavations, foundations and footings below the lowest basement floor, and means, with respect to such furniture, furnishings, fixtures, equipment and other items, the cost of replacing the same, it, each case, with inflation guard coverage to reflect the effect of inflation, or annual valuation. Each policy or policies shall contain a replacement cost endorsement and either an agreed amount endorsement (to avoid the operation of any co-insurance provisions) or a waiver of any coinsurance provisions, all subject to Lender's approval. The deductible with respect to such insurance shall not exceed \$10,000.00 per claim.
- (b) Comprehensive Commercial General Liability Insurance for personal injury, bodily injury, death and property damage liability (including, without limitation, "Dram Shop" or other liquor liability coverage if alcoholic beverages are sold from or may be consumed at the Property) in amounts not less than \$1,000,000.00 per occurrence and \$2,000,000.00 in the aggregate, together with umbrella coverage in amounts not less than \$10,000,000.00. During any construction on the Property, Borrower's general contractor for such construction and also provide the insurance required in this Subsection (b). Lender hereby retains the right to periodically review the amount of said liability insurance being maintained by Borrower and to require an increase in the amount of said liability insurance should Lender deem an increase to be reasonably prudent under then existing circumstances. No deductible shall be permitted with respect to such insurance.
- (c) General boiler and machinery insurance coverage is required if steam boilers or other pressure-fired vessels are in operation at the Property. Minimum liability amount per accident must equal the lesser of the replacement (insurable) value of the Improvements housing such boiler or pressure-fired machinery or \$2,000,000.00. The deductible with respect to such insurance shall not exceed \$10,000.00 per claim.
- (d) If the Property or any part thereof is identified by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as being situated in an area now or subsequently designated as having special flood hazards (including, without limitation, those areas designated as Zone A or Zone V), flood insurance in an amount equal to the lesser of: (i) the minimum amount required, under the terms of coverage, to compensate for any damage or loss on a replacement basis (or the unpaid balance of the Obligations if replacement cost coverage is not available for the type of building insured); or (ii) the maximum insurance available under the appropriate National Flood Insurance Administration program. The deductible with respect to such insurance shall not exceed \$25,000.00 per occurrence.
- (e) During the period of any construction on the Property or renovation or alteration of the Improvements, a so-called "Builder's All-Risk Completed Value" or "Course of Construction" insurance policy in non-reporting form for any Improvements under construction, renovation or alteration in an amount approved by Lender and Worker's Compensation Insurance covering all persons engaged in

0713739107 Page: 15 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

such construction, renovation or alteration. The deductible for such insurance, if any, shall be satisfactory to Lender.

- (f) Business interruption insurance in an amount sufficient to compensate Borrower for the aggregate revenue generated from operation of the Property following a casualty until completion of Restoration (as defined in Section 1.7 below) together with an additional period of not less than eighteen (18) months thereafter. The amount of coverage shall be adjusted annually to reflect the then-current revenue generated from operation of the Property payable during such period. The deductible for such insurance, if any, shall be satisfactory to Lender.
- (g) If required by Lender, a blanket fidelity bond and errors and omissions insurance coverage insuring against losses resulting from dishonest or fraudulent acts committed by (A) Borrower's personnel; (P) any employees of outside firms that provide appraisal, legal, data processing or other services for Borrower or (C) temporary contract employees or student interns.
- (h) Any other insurance coverage (or higher coverages) running to the benefit of, or required by, Lender in connection with the making of the Loan and as set forth on the insurance certificates or policies delivered to and accepted by Lender in connection with the closing in effect as of the date hereof.
- (i) Such other insurance on the Property or on any replacements or substitutions thereof or additions thereto as may be equired pursuant to the Franchise Agreement (as hereinafter defined) or as may from time to time be required by Lender against other insurable hazards or casualties which at the time are commonly insured against in the case of property similarly situated including, without limitation, Sinkhole, Mine Subsidence, Terrorism, Earthquake and Environmental insurance, due regard being given to the height and type of buildings, their construction, location, use and occupancy.

All such insurance shall (i) be with insurers authorized to do business in the state within which the Property is located and who have and maintain a rung of at least "A" from Standard & Poors (or, alternatively, if the insurers maintain re-insurance with re-insurers maintaining such rating, Lender will not unreasonably withhold its consent to satisfying such required rating by means of a "cut-through" endorsement allowing recourse directly against a reinsurer maintaining such rating), (ii) contain the complete address of the Property (or a complete legal description), (iii) be for terms of at least one year, and (iv) be subject to the approval of Lender as to insurance companies, amounts, content, forms of policies, method by which premiums are paid and expiration dates.

Borrower shall as of the date hereof deliver to Lender evidence that said insurance policies have been paid current as of the date hereof and original certificates of insurance signed by an authorized agent of the applicable insurance companies evidencing such insurance satisfactory to Lender. Borrower shall renew all such insurance and deliver to Lender certificates evidencing such renewals at least thirty (30) days before any such insurance shall expire. Without limiting the required endorsements to the insurance policies, Borrower further agrees that all such policies shall include a standard, non-contributory, mortgagee clause naming:

CIBC Inc., its successors and/or assigns, as their interests may appear Attn: Real Estate Finance Group 300 Madison Avenue, 8th Floor New York, New York 10017

(x) as an additional insured under all liability insurance policies, (y) as the first mortgagee on all property insurance policies and (z) as the loss payee on all loss of rents or loss of business income insurance policies. Borrower further agrees that all such insurance policies: (1) shall provide for at least thirty (30)

0713739107 Page: 16 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

days' prior written notice to Lender prior to any cancellation or termination thereof and prior to any modification thereof which affects the interest of Lender; (2) shall contain an endorsement or agreement by the insurer that any loss shall be payable to Lender in accordance with the terms of such policy notwithstanding any act or negligence of Borrower which might otherwise result in forfeiture of such insurance; (3) shall waive all rights of subrogation against Lender; (4) in the event that the Real Estate or the Improvements constitutes a legal non-conforming use under applicable building, zoning or land use laws or ordinances, shall include an ordinance or law coverage endorsement which will contain Coverage A: "Loss Due to Operation of Law" (with a minimum liability limit equal to Replacement Cost With Agreed Value Endorsement), Coverage B: "Demolition Cost" and Coverage C: "Increased Cost of Construction" coverages; and (5) may be in the form of a blanket policy provided that, in the event that any such coverage is provided in the form of a blanket policy, Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that failure to pay any portion of the premium therefor which is not allocable to the Property or by any other action not relating to the Property which would otherwise permit the issuer thereof to cancel the coverage the eol, would require the Property to be insured by a separate, single-property policy. The blanket policy has, properly identify and fully protect the Property as if a separate policy were issued for 100% of Replacement Cost at the time of loss and otherwise meet all of Lender's applicable insurance requirements set forth in this Section 1.4. The delivery to Lender of the insurance policies or the certificates of insurance as provided above shall constitute an assignment of all proceeds payable under such insurance policies relating to the Property by Borrower to Lender as further security for the Obligations. In the event of foreclosure of this Mortgage, or other transfer of title to the Property in extinguishment in whole or in part of the Obligations, all right, title and interest of Borrower in and to all unearned insurance premiums and proceeds payable under such policies then in force concerning the Property shall thereupon vest in the purchaser at such foreclosure, or in Lender or other transferee in the event of such other transfer of title whether or not the damage to the Property occurred prior to such transfer of title. Approval of any insurance by Lender shall not be a representation of the solvency of any insurer or the sufficiency of any amount of insurance. In the event Borrower fails to provide, maintain, keep in force or deliver and furnish to Lender the princies of insurance required by this Mortgage or evidence of their renewal as required herein, Lender may, but shall not be obligated to, procure such insurance and Borrower shall pay all amounts advanced by I er Jer therefor, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from and after the date advanced by Lerder until actually repaid by Borrower, promptly upon demand by Lender. Lender shall not be responsible for nor incur any liability for the insolvency of the insurer or other failure of the insurer to perform, even though Lender has caused the insurance to be placed with the insurer after failure of Borrower to furnish such insurance. Borrower shall not obtain insurance for the Property in addition to that required by Lender without the prior written consent of Lender, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld provided that (i) Lender is a named insured on such insurance, (ii) Lender receives complete copies of all policies evidencing such insurance, and (iii) such insurance complies with all of the applicable requirements set forth herein. To the extent that at any time Lender agrees to accept insurance from an insurer that is rated less than the foregoing, Lender may terminate its waiver and reassert the aforesaid minimum rating requirements upon any renewal of any insurance coverage, or at any time if the rating of any insurer is reduced or Lender determines that any other material adverse event has occurred with respect to the financial condition of such insurer.

1.5 Payment of Taxes. Except to the extent funds are held in the Impound Account therefor pursuant to Section 1.6 of this Mortgage when the same become due and payable, Borrower shall (a) pay or cause to be paid all taxes, assessments, water rents, sewer rents, governmental impositions and other charges, including, without limitation, vault charges and license fees for the use of vaults, chutes and similar areas adjoining the Real Estate, now or hereafter levied or assessed or imposed against, or which are or may become a lien upon, the Property ("Taxes"), and all ground rents, maintenance charges and similar charges, now or hereafter levied or assessed or imposed against the Property or any part thereof (the "Other Charges"), and (b) furnish Lender with receipts (or if receipts are not immediately

0713739107 Page: 17 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

available, with copies of canceled checks evidencing payment with receipts to follow promptly after they become available) showing payment of such Taxes and Other Charges at least fifteen (15) days prior to the applicable delinquency date therefor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may in good faith, by appropriate proceedings and upon notice to Lender, contest the validity, applicability or amount of any asserted Taxes or Other Charges so long as (x) such contest is diligently pursued, (y) Lender determines, in its subjective opinion, that such contest suspends the obligation to pay the Taxes or Other Charges and that nonpayment of such Taxes or Other Charges will not result in the sale, loss, forfeiture or diminution of the Property or any part thereof or any interest of Lender therein, and (z) prior to the earlier of the commencement of such contest or the delinquency date of the asserted Taxes or Other Charges, Borrower deposits in the Impound Account an amount determined by Lender to be adequate to cover the payment of such Taxes or Other Charges and a reasonable additional sum to cover possible interest, costs and penalties; or vided, however, that Borrower shall promptly cause to be paid any amount adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction to be due, with all interest, costs and penalties thereon, promptly after such judgment becomes final; and provided, further, that in any event each such contest shall be concluded, the Taxes or Other Charges, as the case may be, together with any applicable interest, costs and penalties, shall be raid prior to the date any writ or order is issued under which the Property may be sold, lost or forfeited.

1.6 Tax inc Insurance Impound Account. Borrower shall establish and maintain with Lender at all times while this Mortgage continues in effect an impound account (the "Impound Account") for payment of Taxes and Other Charges and for the premiums on the insurance required to be maintained with respect to Borrower and the Property ("Insurance Premiums") and as additional security for the Obligations. In addition to the initial deposit to the Impound Account required simultaneously with the execution hereof, commencing on the first Payment Date (as defined in the Note) and continuing thereafter on each Payment Date until the Note and all other Obligations are fully paid and performed, Borrower shall pay to Lender, for deposit to the Impound Account, an amount equal to one-twelfth (1/12) of the amount of the annual Taxes and Other Charges that will next become due and payable on the Property, plus one-twelfth (1/12) of the amount of the annual Insurance Premiums that will next become due and payable, each as estimated and determined by Lende . So long as no Event of Default (as defined in Section 2.1 hereunder) has occurred and is continuing, all sums in the Impound Account shall be held by Lender in the Impound Account to pay said Taxes and Other Charges, in periodic installments, and Insurance Premiums in one annual installment, in each case, before the same become delinquent. Borrower shall be responsible for ensuring the receipt by Lender, at least thirty (30) days prior to the respective due date for payment thereof, of all bills, invoices and statements for all Taxes and Other Charges, and all Insurance Premiums, and so long as no Event of Default has courred and is continuing, Lender shall pay the governmental authority or other party entitled thereto directly to the extent funds are available for such purpose in the Impound Account. In making any payment from the purpose in the Impound Account, Lender shall be entitled to rely on any bill, statement or estimate procured from the appropriate public office or insurance company or agent without any inquiry into the accuracy of such bill, statement or estimate and without any inquiry into the accuracy, validity, enforceability or contestability of any tax, assessment, valuation, sale, forfeiture, tax lien or title or claim thereof. The Impound Account shall not, unless otherwise explicitly required by applicable law, be or be deemed to be escrow or trust funds, but, at Lender's option and in Lender's discretion, may either be held in a separate account or be commingled by Lender with the general funds of Lender. No interest on the funds contained in the Impound Account shall be paid by Lender to Borrower. The Impound Account is solely for the protection of Lender and entails no responsibility on Lender's part beyond the payment of Taxes and Other Charges, and of Insurance Premiums, following receipt of bills, invoices or statements therefor in accordance with the terms hereof and beyond the allowing of due credit for the sums actually received. Upon assignment of this Mortgage by Lender, any funds in the Impound Account shall be turned over to the assignee and any responsibility of Lender, as assignor, with respect thereto shall terminate. If the total funds in the Impound Account are reasonably determined by Lender to be in excess of the amount of payments

0713739107 Page: 18 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

required by Lender for the purposes of the Impound Account, such excess may be credited by Lender on the subsequent payment to be made hereunder or, if such excess is greater than the amounts due from Borrower to Lender in the month following such determination (and if no Event of Default is then continuing and no event has occurred, and no state of facts exists, which in either case would, with the giving of notice and/or the passage of time, constitute an Event of Default (any such event or state of facts, a "Default") is then continuing), refunded to Borrower. If at any time Lender determines that, with the making of all monthly deposits to the Impound Account when due, the Impound Account nonetheless would not contain sufficient funds to pay the next due periodic installments of all Taxes and Other Charges at least 30 days prior to the delinquency date thereof, or to pay the next due annual Insurance Premiums at least 30 days prior to the due date thereof, Borrower shall, within ten (10) days after receipt of written notice thereof, deposit with Lender the full amount of any such deficiency. If the Borrower shall fail o deposit with Lender the full amount of such deficiency as provided above, Lender shall have the option, but not the obligation, to make such deposit and all amounts so deposited by Lender, together with interest he eon at the Default Interest Rate from the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be immediately paid by Borrower on demand. At any time during the continuance of an Event of Default, Lender may, but shall not be obligated to, apply at any time the balance then remaining in the Impound Account against the Obligations in whatever order Lender shall subjectively determine. No such application of the Impound Account shall be deemed to cure any Default or Event of Default hereunder, and any such apriication shall not limit Borrower's obligation to deposit any deficiency of which Lender gives notice. Upon full payment of the Obligations in accordance with its terms or at such earlier time as Lender may elect, the balance of the Impound Account then in Lender's possession shall be paid over to Borrower and no other party shall have any right or claim thereto.

1.7 Condemnation and Casualtv.

Borrower shall give Lende, prompt written notice of the occurrence of any (a) casualty affecting, or the institution of any proceeding for eminent domain or for the condemnation of, the Property or any portion thereof. All insurance proceeds on the Property, and all causes of action, claims, compensation, awards and recoveries for any damage condemnation or taking of all or any part of the Property or for any damage or injury to it for any loss or diminution in value of the Property, are hereby assigned to and shall be paid to Lender. Lender may puricipate in any suits or proceedings relating to any such proceeds, causes of action, claims, compensation, awards or recoveries and Lender is hereby authorized, in its own name or in Borrower's name, to adjust any icas covered by insurance or any condemnation claim or cause of action, and to settle or compromise any claim or cause of action in connection therewith, and Borrower shall from time to time deliver to Lender a.v. instruments required to permit such participation; provided, however, that so long as no Event of Default 's continuing, Lender shall not participate in the adjustment of any loss which is not in excess of the lesser (1/1) ten percent (10%) of the then outstanding principal balance of the Note and (ii) \$500,000.00. Lender may, at Lender's option, (y) hold the balance of any of such proceeds (the "Proceeds") to be used to reimburse Borrower for the cost of restoring and repairing the Property to the equivalent of its original condition or to a condition approved by Lender (the "Restoration"), and require Borrower to restore the Property to the equivalent of its original condition or to a condition approved by Lender, or (z) apply the balance of such Proceeds to the payment of the Obligations, whether or not then due. Lender shall not exercise its option to apply Proceeds to the payment of the Obligations if all of the following conditions are met: (1) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; (2) in the case of casualty, less than forty percent (40%) of the Improvements has been damaged, or in the case of a taking, less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the Improvements has been taken; (3) Lender determines, in its discretion, that there will be sufficient funds to complete the Restoration (including, without limitation, by means of a deposit of any shortfall by Borrower with Lender prior to the commencement of the Restoration or promptly upon Lender's determination that such a shortfall exists); (4) Lender determines, in its discretion, that the rental income from the Property after completion of the Restoration will be sufficient to meet all operating costs and

0713739107 Page: 19 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

other expenses, deposits to the Impound Account, deposits to reserves and loan repayment obligations relating to the Property and that the debt service coverage ratio for the Property after Restoration will be the same as on the closing date of the Loan and the ratio of the loan to value after Restoration will be the same as on the closing date of the Loan; (5) Lender determines, in its discretion, that (A) the Restoration will be completed before the earlier of (i) one year before the Maturity Date of the Note or (ii) one year after the date of the loss or casualty and (B) the rent loss insurance or business interruption insurance referenced in Section 1.4(f) above will cover all payments due under the Loan during the completion of the Restoration; (6) upon Lender's request, Borrower provides Lender evidence of the availability during and after the Restoration of the insurance required to be maintained by Borrower pursuant to Section 1.4; (7) Borrower provides Lender with written notice within five (5) days after settlement of the aforesaid insurance or condemnation claim of its request to undertake a Restoration; and (8) the Franchise Agreement is not terminated as a result of such casualty or condemnation.

- Unless Lender otherwise agrees in writing, any application of any awards or proceeds to the Obligations shall not extend or postpone the due date of any monthly installments referred to in the Note or the Loan Documents or change the amount of such installments. Borrower agrees to execute such further evidence of assignment of any awards or proceeds as Lender may require. Any reduction in the Obligations resulting from Lender's application of any sums received by it hereunder shall take effect only when Lorder actually receives such sums and elects to apply such sums to the Obligations and, in any event, the unpaid portion of the Obligations shall remain in full force and effect and Borrower shall not be excused in the payment thereof. Partial payments received by Lender, as described in the preceding sentence, shell be applied first to the final payment due under the Note and thereafter to installments due under the Note in the inverse order of their due date. If Borrower elects to effect a Restoration, Borrower shall promptly and diligently, at Borrower's sole cost and expense and regardless of whether the insurance proceeds crondemnation award, as appropriate, shall be sufficient for the purpose, restore, repair, replace and reoring the Property as nearly as possible to its value, condition and character immediately prior to such casualty or partial taking in accordance with the foregoing provisions and Borrower shall pay to Lenue, all costs and expenses of Lender incurred in administering said rebuilding, restoration or repair, provided the Lender makes such proceeds or award available for such purpose. Borrower agrees to execute and deliver from time to time such further instruments as may be requested by Lender to confirm the foregoing assignment to Lender of any award, damage, insurance proceeds, payment or other compensation. Lende is hereby irrevocably constituted and appointed the attorney-in-fact of Borrower (which power of attorney shall be irrevocable so long as any Obligations is outstanding, shall be deemed coupled with an interest, shall survive the voluntary or involuntary dissolution of Borrower and shall not be affected by any disability or incapacity suffered by Borrower subsequent to the date hereof), with full power of substitution, subject to the terms of this section, to settle for, collect and receive any such awards, damages, insurance proceeds, payments or other compensation from the parties or authorities making the same, to appear in and prosecute any proceedings therefor and to give receipts and acquittances therefor.
- (c) To the extent Lender, in accordance with the terms of this Section 1.7, determines to apply the Proceeds to Restoration, then the following provisions of this Section 1.7(c) shall apply:
- (1) The Proceeds shall be held by Lender until disbursements commence, and, until disbursed in accordance with the provisions of this 1.7, shall constitute additional security for the Obligations. The Proceeds shall be disbursed by Lender to, or as directed by, Borrower from time to time during the course of the Restoration, upon receipt of evidence satisfactory to Lender that (A) all the conditions precedent to such advance, including those set forth in Section 1.7(a) above, have been satisfied, (B) all materials installed and work and labor performed (except to the extent that they are to be paid for out of the requested disbursement) in connection with the related Restoration item have been paid

for in full, and (C) there exist no notices of pendency, stop orders, mechanic's or materialman's liens or notices of intention to file same, or any other liens or encumbrances of any nature whatsoever on the Property which have not either been fully bonded to the satisfaction of Lender and discharged of record or in the alternative fully insured to the satisfaction of Lender by the title company issuing the Title Insurance Policy. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Proceeds from the policies required to be maintained by Borrower pursuant to Section 1.4(a)(iii) shall be controlled by Lender at all times, shall not be subject to the provisions of this 1.7(c) and shall be used solely for the payment of the obligations under the Loan Documents and Operating Expenses (as defined in the Cash Management Agreement).

- All plans and specifications required in connection with the Restoration shall be subject to prior review and acceptance in all respects by Lender and by an independent consulting engineer celected by Lender (the "Restoration Consultant"). Lender shall have the use of the plans and specifications and all permits, licenses and approvals required or obtained in connection with the Restoration. The identity of the contractors, subcontractors and materialmen engaged in the Restoration, as well as the contracts in excess of \$100,000 under which they have been engaged, shall be subject to prior review and acceptance by Lender and the Restoration Consultant. All costs and expenses incurred by Lender in connection with making the Proceeds available for the Restoration, including, without limitation, reasonable counsel fees and disbursements and the Restoration Consultant's fees, shall be paid by Borrower.
- In no event shall Lender be obligated to make disbursements of the (3) Proceeds in excess of an amount equal to the costs actually incurred from time to time for work in place as part of the Restoration, as certified by the Restoration Consultant, minus the Restoration Retainage. The term "Restoration Retainage" shall mean an amount equal to ten percent (10%) of the costs actually incurred for work in place as part of the Restoration, as certified by the Restoration Consultant, until the Restoration has been completed. The Restoration Revainage shall be reduced to five percent (5%) of the costs incurred upon receipt by Lender of satisfactory evidence that fifty percent (50%) of the Restoration has been completed. The Restoration Retainage shall 17, n) event, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth above in this Section 1.7, be less than the arrount actually held back by Borrower from contractors, subcontractors and materialmen engaged in the Restoration. The Restoration Retainage shall not be released until the Restoration Consultant certifies to Lenuer that the Restoration has been completed in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.7 and t^{1} at all approvals necessary for the re-occupancy and use of the Property have been obtained from all appropriate governmental authorities, and Lender receives evidence satisfactory to Lender that the costs of the restoration have been paid in full or will be paid in full out of the Restoration Retainage; provided, however; that Lender will release the portion of the Restoration Retainage being held with respect to any contractor or materialman engaged in the Restoration as of the date upon which the Restoration Consultant certifies to Lender that the contractor, subcontractor or materialman has satisfactorily completed all work and has supplied all materials in accordance with the provisions of the contractor's, subcontractor's or materialman's contract, the contractor, subcontractor or materialman delivers the lien waivers and evidence of payment in full of all sums due to the contractor, subcontractor or materialman as may be reasonably requested by Lender or by the title company issuing the Title Insurance Policy, and Lender receives an endorsement to the Title Insurance Policy insuring the continued priority of the lien of this Mortgage and evidence of payment of any premium payable for such endorsement. If required by Lender, the release of any such portion of the Restoration Retainage shall be approved by the surety company, if any, which has issued a payment or performance bond with respect to the contractor, subcontractor or materialman.
- (4) Lender shall not be obligated to make disbursements of the Proceeds more frequently than once every calendar month.

- (5) If at any time the Proceeds or the undisbursed balance thereof shall not, in the reasonable opinion of Lender in consultation with the Restoration Consultant, be sufficient to pay in full the balance of the costs which are estimated by the Restoration Consultant to be incurred in connection with the completion of the Restoration, Borrower shall deposit the deficiency (the "Proceeds Deficiency") with Lender before any further disbursement of the Proceeds shall be made. The Proceeds Deficiency deposited with Lender shall be held by Lender and shall be disbursed for costs actually incurred in connection with the Restoration on the same conditions applicable to the disbursement of the Proceeds, and until so disbursed pursuant to this Section 1.7(c) shall constitute additional security for the Obligations.
- (6) The excess, if any, of the Proceeds and the remaining balance, if any, of the Proceed Deficiency deposited with Lender after the Restoration Consultant certifies to Lender that the Restoration has been completed in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.7(c), and the receipt by Lender of evidence satisfactory to Lender that all costs incurred in connection with the Restoration have been paid in full, shall be remitted by Lender to Borrower, provided no Event of Default shall have occurred and shall be continuing.
- 1.8 Mechanics' Liens. Borrower shall pay when due all claims and demands of mechanics, materialmen, laborers and others for any work performed or materials delivered for the Real Estate or Improvements; provided, however, that, Borrower shall have the right to contest in good faith any such claim or demand, so long as it does so diligently, by appropriate proceedings and without prejudice to Lender, and provided that neither the Property nor any interest therein would be in any danger of sale, loss or forfeiture as a recult of such proceeding or contest. In the event Borrower shall contest any such claim or demand, Borrower shall promptly notify Lender of such contest and thereafter shall, upon Lender's request, promptly provide a bond, cash deposit or other security satisfactory to Lender to protect Lender's interest and security snowed the contest be unsuccessful. If Borrower shall fail to immediately discharge or provide security against any such claim or demand as aforesaid, Lender may do so and any and all expenses incurred by Lender, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be immediately paid by Borrower on demand.
- Assignment of Leases and Rents and Previs. As additional and collateral security for the payment of the Obligations and cumulative of any and all rights and remedies herein provided for, Borrower hereby absolutely and presently assigns to Lender a lexisting and future Leases, and all existing and future Rents and Profits. Borrower hereby grants to Lender the sole, exclusive and immediate right, without taking possession of the Property, to demand, collect (by suit or otherwise), receive and give valid and sufficient receipts for any and all of said Rents and Prolite, for which purpose Borrower does hereby irrevocably make, constitute and appoint Lender its attorney ir fact with full power to appoint substitutes or a trustee to accomplish such purpose (which power of at only shall be irrevocable so long as any Obligations is outstanding, shall be deemed to be coupled with an interest, shall survive the voluntary or involuntary dissolution of Borrower and shall not be affected by any disability or incapacity suffered by Borrower subsequent to the date hereof). Lender shall be without liability for any loss that may arise from a failure or inability to collect Rents and Profits, proceeds or other payments. However, until the occurrence of an Event of Default under this Mortgage, Borrower shall have a license to collect and receive the Rents and Profits when due and prepayments thereof for not more than one month prior to due date thereof. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, Borrower's license shall automatically terminate without notice to Borrower and Lender may thereafter, without taking possession of the Property, collect the Rents and Profits itself or by an agent or receiver. From and after the termination of such license, Borrower shall be the agent of Lender in collection of the Rents and Profits and all of the Rents and Profits so collected by Borrower shall be held in trust by Borrower for the sole and exclusive benefit of Lender and Borrower shall, within one (1) business day after receipt of any

0713739107 Page: 22 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

Rents and Profits, pay the same to Lender to be applied by Lender as hereinafter set forth. Borrower hereby irrevocably agrees that any Tenant paying Rents and Profits as directed by Lender shall be deemed to have paid such amount in satisfaction of its obligation under such Tenant's Lease, and each Tenant may rely on such agreement by Borrower. Neither the demand for or collection of Rents and Profits by Lender, nor the exercise of Lender's rights as assignee of the Leases, shall constitute any assumption by Lender of any obligations under any Lease or other agreement relating thereto. Lender is obligated to account only for such Rents and Profits as are actually collected or received by Lender. Borrower irrevocably agrees and consents that the respective payors of the Rents and Profits shall, upon demand and notice from Lender of an Event of Default hereunder, pay said Rents and Profits to Lender without liability to determine the actual existence of any Event of Default claimed by Lender. Borrower hereby waives any right, claim or demand which Borrower may now or hereafter have against any such payor by reason of such payment of Rents and Profits to Lender, and any such payment shall discharge such payor's obligation to make such payment to Borrower. All Rents and Profits collected or received by Lender shall be applied against all expenses of collection, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, against costs of operation and management of the Property and against the Obligations, in whatever order or priority as to any of the items so mentioned as Lender directs in its sole subjective discretion and without regard to the ad-quacy of its security. Neither the exercise by Lender of any rights under this Section nor the application of any Rents and Profits to the Obligations shall cure or be deemed a waiver of any Default or Event of Default hereunder. The assignment of Leases and of Rents and Profits hereinabove granted shall continue in fall force and effect during any period of foreclosure or redemption with respect to the Property. Borrower acknowledges that this Mortgage and the Assignment of Leases and Rents executed by Borrower in favor of Lender and dated as of even date herewith, individually and collectively, are intended to give Lender the benefit of Section 214 of the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1994 and the provisions of the United States Bankruptcy Code referenced therein, as the same may hereafter be amended from time to time.

- 1.10 <u>Leases</u>. Solely for the purposes of the covenants applicable to Leases set forth in Paragraphs (a) through (c), and (f), of this Section 1.10, "Leases" shall not include agreements to provide guest rooms, meeting or banquet rooms or similar agreements for reasonable and customary hotel services.
- Entering Into Leases. Borrower may enter into a proposed Lease (which includes the renewal or extension of an existing Lease (a "Renewal Lease")) without the prior written consent of Lender (except if required pursuant to Section 1.10(d) hereof) if such proposed Lease (i) provides for rental rates and terms comparable to existing local market rates and terms (taking into account the type and quality of the tenant) as of the date such Lease is executed by Borrower (unless, in the case of a Renewal Lease, the rent payable during such renewal, or a formula or other method to compute such rent, is provided for in the original Lease), (ii) is an arms-length transaction with a bona fide, independent third party tenant for occupancy by the lessee under such Lease, (iii) does not have a materially adverse effect on the value of the Property taken as a whole, (iv) is subject and subordinate to this Mortgage, and obligates the lessee thereunder to attorn to Lender, or any designee, upon transfer of title to the Property thereto, (v) does not contain any option or right of first refusal to purchase all or any portion of the Property, (vi) expressly provides that the portion of the Property demised thereby shall not be used for a "Prohibited Use" (as defined below) and (vii) is written on the standard form of lease which was either delivered to Lender simultaneously herewith or was subsequently approved by Lender, in either case with only immaterial variations from such standard form. As used in this Mortgage, a "Prohibited Use" shall mean (1) operation of a dry-cleaning business, except for a dry-cleaning business at which no on-site cleaning operations of any sort are undertaken (i.e., a so-called drop-off station); (2) operation of a gasoline station or automobile service or maintenance facility; (3) operation of a car wash; (4) operation of any other business that, in the ordinary course of operation, would be likely to result in the release of Hazardous Substances (as defined in Section 1.25 hereof); and (5) the sale or display of obscene or

pornographic material, the conduct of obscene, nude or semi-nude live performances, or similar purposes. All proposed Leases which do not satisfy the requirements set forth in this Section 1.10 (a) shall be subject to the prior approval of Lender and its counsel, at Borrower's expense (and, in conjunction therewith, Borrower shall provide Lender with such information as Lender shall reasonably request with respect to such proposed Lease and the Tenant thereunder). Promptly upon entering into any Lease without Lender's approval pursuant to this Section 1.10 (a), Borrower shall promptly deliver to Lender a copy of such Lease, together with Borrower's certification that such Lease satisfies all of the conditions of this Paragraph. Upon Lender's request, Borrower shall deliver to Lender a true, correct and complete copy of each Lease then in effect.

- (b) Covenants Regarding Leases. Borrower (i) shall observe and perform all the obligations imposed upon the lessor under each Lease, and shall not do or permit to be done anything to impair the value of any Lease as security for the Obligations; (ii) upon request (which request is hereby deemed given with respect to any "Major Lease", as defined below), shall promptly send copies to Lender of all notices of default which Borrower shall send or receive thereunder; (iii) shall enforce all of the material terms, covernots and conditions contained in each Lease upon the part of the Tenant thereunder to be observed or performed, (iv) shall not collect any of the Rents more than one (1) month in advance (it being acknowledged that security deposits shall not be deemed Rents collected in advance); (v) shall not execute any other assignment of the lessor's interest in any of the Leases or the Rents and Profits (other than to Lender as security for the Obligations); and (vi) shall not consent to any assignment of or subletting under any Lease not in accordance with the terms of such Lease, in each case without the prior written consent of Lender. Within 30 days after Lender's request therefor (which request shall not be made more than twice in any calendar year absent an Event of Default), Borrower shall deliver to Lender an estoppel certificate from each Tenant.
- Amendments to Leases. Provided no Default exists hereunder, Borrower may, without the prior written consent of Lender (except if required pursuant to Section 1.10(d) hereof, amend, modify or waive the provisions of any Lease or terminate, recuce rents under, accept a surrender of space under, or shorten the term of, any Lease (including any guarary, letter of credit or other credit support with respect thereto) (the foregoing, collectively, a "Lease Modification") provided that (i) such Lease Modification (taking into account, in the case of a termination, reduction in rent, surrender of space or shortening of term, the planned alternative use of the affected space) does not have a materially adverse effect on the value of the Property taken as a whole, (ii) such Lease Modification is in the normal course of business and is consistent with sound and customary leasing and management practices for similar properties in the community in which the Property is located, and (iii) such Least, as amended, modified or waived, is otherwise in compliance with the requirements of this Mortgage and any subordination agreement binding upon Lender with respect to such Lease. A termination of a Lease with a Tenant who is in default beyond applicable notice and grace periods shall not be considered an action which has a materially adverse effect on the value of the Property taken as a whole. Any Lease Modification which does not satisfy the requirements set forth in this Section 1.10 (c) shall be subject to the prior approval of Lender and its counsel, at Borrower's expense (and, in conjunction therewith, Borrower shall provide Lender with such information as Lender shall reasonably request with respect to such proposed Lease Modification and the Tenant under the Lease affected thereby). Promptly upon entering into any Lease Modification without Lender's approval pursuant to this Section 1.10 (c), Borrower shall promptly deliver to Lender a copy of such instrument, together with Borrower's certification that such instrument satisfies all of the conditions of this Paragraph.
- (d) <u>Major Leases</u>. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, except as expressly permitted under Section 5.33 below Borrower shall not, without the prior written consent of Lender, enter into, renew, extend, amend, modify, waive any provisions of, terminate, reduce rents under, accept a surrender of space under, or shorten the term of, any Major Lease. The term "Major Lease" shall

mean (1) the Prime Lease and (2) any Lease (including, without limitation, any sublease) demising in the aggregate more than the lesser of (i) 7,500 rentable square feet or (ii) ten percent (10%) of the total rentable square feet at the Property.

(e) Security Deposits. All security deposits of tenants, whether held in cash or in any other form, shall be held in compliance with applicable law. All such security deposits shall not be commingled with any other funds of Borrower or any other person. Any bond or other instrument which Borrower is permitted to hold in lieu of cash security deposits under any applicable legal requirements shall be maintained in full force and effect in the full amount of such deposits unless replaced by cash deposits as hereinabove described; shall be issued by an institution reasonably satisfactory to Lender; shall, if permitted pursuant to any applicable legal requirements, name Lender as payee or mortgagee thereunds, or, at Lender's option, be assigned or fully assignable to Lender; and shall, in all respects, comply with any applicable legal requirements and otherwise be reasonably satisfactory to Lender. Borrower shall, upon request, provide Lender with evidence reasonably satisfactory to Lender of Borrower's compliance with the foregoing. Upon an Event of Default under this Mortgage, Borrower shall, immediately upor Lender's request (if permitted by applicable law), deliver to Lender the security deposits (and any interest previously earned thereon and not disbursed to the person(s) lawfully entitled to receive same) with respect to all or any portion of the Property, to be held by Lender subject to the terms of the Leases.

1.11 Alienation and Further Encumbrances.

- Borrower acknowledges that Lender has relied upon the principals of Borrower (a) and their experience in owning and operating properties similar to the Property in connection with the closing of the loan evidenced by the Note. Accordingly, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 5.6 hereof, neither the Property. nor any part thereof or interest therein, shall be sold, conveyed, disposed of, alienated, hypothecated, leased (except to Tenants under Leases which are not in violation of Section 1.10 hereof), assigned, pledged, no tgaged, further encumbered or otherwise transferred, nor shall Borrower be divested of its title to the Property or any interest therein, in any manner or way, whether voluntarily or involuntarily (any of the foregoing, a "Transfer"), except as expressly set forth in this Section 1.11, in each case without the prior written consent of Lender being first obtained, which consent may be withheld in Lender's sole discretion. For the purposes of this Section 1.11, a "Transfer" shall also include (i) transfers of direct or indirect owner-nip interests in Borrower, and the creation of new or additional ownership interests in Borrower, or in any Constituent Entity of Borrower, in each case except as set forth in Section 1.11(c) below, (ii) an installment sales agreement with respect to the Property or any portion thereof, (iii) a Lease of all or substantially all of the Property other than for actual occupancy by a space tenant thereunder, (iv) any sale or assignment of any of Borrower's right, title and interest in, to and under any Leases or Rents and Profits, other than to Lender, (v) if Borrower or any Constituent Entity of Borrower is a partnership or joint venture, the addition, change, removal or resignation of any general partner, or the transfer or pledge of any interest whether as a general partner or limited partner) of any general partner in such partnership, and (vi) if Borrower or any Constituent Entity of Borrower is a limited liability company, the addition, change, removal or resignation of any manager or managing member, or the transfer or pledge of any interest (whether as a managing member or otherwise) of such manager or managing member in such limited liability company, or the transfer of control (as defined in Section 1.27) of such manager or managing member.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, Lender shall not unreasonably withhold its consent to the sale of the Property in its entirety (hereinafter, "Sale") to a single-purpose entity with organizational documents containing provisions substantially similar to those set forth in Section 1.27 and otherwise acceptable to Lender (hereinafter, "Buyer") provided that such Sale occurs after the earlier to occur of a Secondary Market Transaction (as defined herein) and the

0713739107 Page: 25 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

second (2nd) anniversary of the date hereof, and each of the following terms and conditions are satisfied in connection with such Sale:

- (1) No Default or Event of Default is then continuing:
- Sale not less than thirty (30) days before the date on which such Sale is scheduled to close, accompanied by all information concerning the proposed Buyer as Lender would require in evaluating an initial extension of credit to a borrower and a non-refundable application fee in the amount of \$2,500.00. Lender shall have the right to approve or disapprove the proposed Buyer in its reasonable discretion (it being acknowledged that Lender may, as a condition to approving any proposed Buyer, require confirmation in writing from each of the Rating Agencies (as defined herein) that such Sale will not result in a qualification, downgrade or withdrawal of any rating in effect immediately prior to such Sale for any securities issued in connection with a Secondary Market Transaction), and such approval, if given, may be given subject to such conditions as Lender may deem appropriate;
- Borrower pays Lender, concurrently with the closing of such Sale, a non-refundable assumption fee in an amount equal to all out-of-pocket costs and expenses, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, in ur ed by Lender in connection with the Sale plus an amount equal to one percent (1.0%) of the then outstanding principal balance of the Note;
- (4) Buyer assumes and agrees to pay the Obligations (subject to the provisions of Section 5.25 hereof) and, prior to or concurrently with the closing of such Sale, the Buyer executes, without any cost or expense to render, such documents and agreements as Lender shall reasonably require to evidence and effectuate sair assumption and delivers such legal opinions as Lender may require;
- (5) Borrower and the Buyer execute and cause to be filed in such public records as Lender deems appropriate, without any cost or expense to Lender, new financing statements or financing statement amendments and any additional documents reasonably requested by Lender;
- (6) Borrower causes to be delivered to Lorder, without any cost or expense to Lender, such endorsements to Lender's title insurance policy, hazar's insurance endorsements or certificates and other similar materials as Lender may deem necessary at the time of the Sale, all in form and substance satisfactory to Lender, including, without limitation, an endorsement or endorsements to Lender's title insurance policy insuring the lien of this Mortgage, extending the effective date of such policy to the date of execution and delivery (or, if later, of recording) of the assuration agreement referenced above in subparagraph (4) of this Section, with no additional exceptions added to such policy and insuring that fee simple title and the subleasehold estate to the Property is vested in the Buyer;
- (7) Borrower executes and delivers to Lender, without any cost or expense to Lender, a release of Lender, its officers, directors, employees and agents, from all claims and liability relating to the transactions evidenced by the Loan Documents through and including the date of the closing of the Sale, which agreement shall be in form and substance satisfactory to Lender and shall be binding upon the Buyer;
- (8) Subject to the provisions of Section 5.25 hereof, such Sale is not construed so as to relieve Borrower of any personal liability under the Note or any of the other Loan Documents for any acts or events occurring or obligations arising prior to or simultaneously with the closing of such Sale and Borrower executes, without any cost or expense to Lender, such documents and agreements as Lender shall reasonably require to evidence and effectuate the ratification of said personal

liability. Borrower shall be released from and relieved of any personal liability under the Note or any of the other Loan Documents for any acts or events occurring or obligations arising after the closing of such Sale which are not caused by or arising out of any acts or events occurring or obligations arising prior to or simultaneously with the closing of such Sale; and

- (9) Such Sale is not construed so as to relieve any Indemnitor of its obligations under any Loan Document, and a Constituent Entity of the Buyer approved by Lender in its sole discretion (a "Successor Indemnitor") assumes the obligations of such Indemnitor and executes such documents as may be required by Lender to evidence such assumption. Each Indemnitor shall be released from and relieved of any of its obligations under any indemnity or guaranty executed in connection with the Loan for any acts or events occurring or obligations arising after the closing of such Sale which are not caused by or arising out of any acts or events occurring or obligations arising prior to or simultaneously with the closing of such Sale;
- Buyer's capacity and good standing, and the authority of the signers to execute the assumption of the Loan Documents and the Obligations, which papers shall include certified copies of all documents relating to the organization and formation of the Buyer and of the entities, if any, which are Constituent Entities of the Buyer, all of which shall be satisfactory to Lender and which, inter alia, shall satisfy the requirements of Section 1.31 hereof;
- Buyer shill assume the obligations of Borrower under any management agreements pertaining to the Property, o shall cause the new manager and management agreement to satisfy the requirements of Section 1.24 hereo;
- (12) The Franchisor (as defined below) shall have approved the Buyer and agreed to either (i) permit the Buyer to assume the Franchise Agreement or (ii) issue a new Franchise Agreement to the Buyer with terms and conditions reasonably acceptable to Lender; and
- (13) Buyer shall furnish an opinion of counsel satisfactory to Lender that the acquisition of the Property and the assumption of the Loan Docum ents and Obligations by Buyer and, to the extent applicable, Successor Indemnitor, was validly authorized, and duly executed and delivered, and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of Buyer and Successor Indemnitor, enforceable against each of them in accordance with their respective terms, and with respect to such other matters as Lender may reasonably require.
- (c) Provided no Default shall then be continuing, the following direct or indirect transfers of interests in Borrower, or any Constituent Entity of Borrower, shall be permitted without the prior written consent of Lender:
- (1) If Borrower (or any Constituent Entity of Borrower) is a corporation, any direct or indirect transfer of stock in such corporation, or the issuance of new stock in such corporation, which does not result in a change of control (as defined under Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended) of such corporation;
- (2) If Borrower (or any Constituent Entity of Borrower) is a limited partnership, any direct or indirect transfer of limited partnership interests in such limited partnership, or the issuance of new limited partnership interests which results in the dilution of the existing limited partners, so that after giving effect to such transfer or issuance, (x) not more than 49% of the equity interests in such partnership have been transferred or issued from and after the date hereof and (y) the persons responsible for the management of the Borrower and the Property remain unchanged;

- (3) If Borrower (or any Constituent Entity of Borrower) is a limited liability company, any direct or indirect transfer of membership interests in Borrower, or the issuance of new membership interests which results in the dilution of the existing members, so that after giving effect to such transfer or issuance, (x) not more than 49% of the equity interests in such limited liability company have been transferred or issued from and after the date hereof and (y) the persons responsible for the management of the Borrower and the Property remain unchanged; and
- (4) Either (a) any transfer for estate planning purposes by the Indemnitor, or (b) any involuntary transfer caused by the death of a holder of ownership interests in Borrower, or in any general partner or managing member of Borrower, in each case so long as (y) Borrower is reconstituted, if required, following any such death and (z) either (i) those persons responsible for the management of the Borrower and the Property remain unchanged as a result of such death or estate planning or (ii) the person(s) to become responsible for management of the Borrower and the Property are approved by Lender.

Borrower shall give Lander (i) written notice of any event set forth in Subparagraphs (1), (2) or (3) above simultaneously with the occurrence of any such events, and (ii) prompt written notice after any event giving rise to a transfer can forth in Subparagraph (4) above, in each case together with copies of all documents, instruments and agreements effecting such transfer, all of which shall be certified by Borrower to be true, correct and complete.

- (d) Notwithstanding (and without limiting) the foregoing provisions of this Section 1.11, no transfer of any direct or indirect ownership interests in Borrower may be made such that the transferee owns, in the aggregate with the ownership interests in Borrower of transferee's Affiliates, more than a forty-nine percent (49%) interest in Borrower unless such transfer is conditioned upon the delivery of a nonconsolidation opinion acceptable to the Lender and any applicable Rating Agency.
- 1.12 <u>Payment of Utilities, Assessmence, Charges, Etc.</u> Borrower shall pay when due all utility charges (e.g., for gas, electricity, water and sewer services and similar charges) which are incurred by Borrower or its agents, and all other assessments or charges of a similar nature, or assessments payable pursuant to any restrictive covenants, whether puolic or private, affecting the Real Estate and/or the Improvements or any portion thereof, whether or not such assessments or charges are or may become liens thereon.
- 1.13 Access Privileges and Inspections. Lender and the agents, representatives and employees of Lender shall, subject to the rights of tenants, have full and free access to the Real Estate and the Improvements and any other location where books and records concerning the Property are kept at all reasonable times and on reasonable prior notice for the purposes of inspecting the Property and of examining, copying and making extracts from the books and records of Borrower relating to the Property. Borrower shall lend assistance to all such agents, representatives and employees of Lender.
- 1.14 <u>Waste: Alteration of Improvements</u>. Borrower shall not commit, suffer or permit any waste on the Property nor take any actions that might invalidate any insurance carried on the Property. Borrower shall maintain the Property in good condition and repair. No part of the Improvements may be removed, demolished or materially altered, without the prior written consent of Lender, and no Personalty or Equipment may be removed, demolished or materially altered unless contemporaneously replaced by items of equal utility and greater or equal value. Without the prior written consent of Lender, Borrower shall not commence construction of any improvements on the Real Estate other than improvements required for the maintenance or repair of the Property.

- Zoning. Without the prior written consent of Lender in each case, Borrower shall 1.15 not seek, make, suffer, consent to or acquiesce in any change in the zoning or conditions of use of the Real Estate or the Improvements, except that Borrower has advised Lender that Borrower is currently working with the City of Chicago in an effort to effectuate certain changes in the current zoning (ie., floor area ratio, height, setbacks) as it relates solely to the Release Parcel (as defined in Section 5.33 below) and the anticipated re-development of the Release Parcel by the principals of Borrower after the Release Parcel has been released from the lien of this Mortgage in strict accordance with Section 5.33 below. In no event shall any change in the zoning as noted in the immediately preceding sentence restrict, impair, prevent or adversely affect the current use, occupancy or operation of the full-service hotel on the Property. If, under applicable zoning provisions, the use of all or any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements is or becomes a nonconforming use, Borrower shall not cause or permit such use to be discontinged or abandoned without the prior written consent of Lender. Without Lender's prior written consent, Bor ower shall not file or subject any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements to any declaration of condominium or co-operative or convert any part of the Real Estate or the Improvements to a condominium, co operative or other form of multiple ownership and governance.
- Borrower shall keep accurate books and records of account of the Property and its own financial affairs sufficient to permit the preparation of financial statements therefrom in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Lender and its duly authorized representatives shall have the right to examine, copy and audit Borrower's records and books of account at all reasonable times. So long as this Mortgage continues in effect, Borrower shall provide to Lender, in addition to any other financial statements required hereunder or under ary of the other Loan Documents, the following financial statements and information, all of which must be certified to Lender as being true and correct by Borrower or the person or entity to which they per ain, as applicable, be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles consistency applied and be in form and substance acceptable to Lender:
- (a) copies of all tax returns filed by Bor.ower, within thirty (30) days after the date of filing;
- (b) monthly operating statements for the Properor (including a current Rent Roll containing the information set forth in Paragraph 1.1(ee) above), with respect to any commercial space at the Improvements) within twenty (20) days after the end of each month quiring the first twelve (12) months of the term of the Loan or until the occurrence of a Secondary Market Transaction and (ii) during any period when Borrower is required to make payments of net cash flow to any Reserve:
- (c) quarterly operating statements for the Property, together with a current rent roll of any commercial space at the Improvements within thirty (30) days after the end of each calendar quarter;
- (d) annual financial statements for Borrower (setting forth Borrower's balance sheet and operating statements for the Property) and each Indemnitor in connection with the Loan, within ninety (90) days after the end of each calendar year;
- (e) an annual operating budget and capital budget for the Property (which is not required to be in accordance with generally acceptable accounting principles consistently applied), not later than January 1 of each calendar year during which the Note remains unpaid (provided, however, that said budgets for the current calendar year shall be delivered to Lender contemporaneously with the execution of this Mortgage), which budgets shall include a month-by-month projection of revenues and expenses (both capital and operating) for the relevant year;

- (f) a current Rent Roll, containing the information set forth in Paragraph 1.1(ee) above, dated as of January 1 of each calendar year and certified by Borrower as being true, correct and complete, which shall be delivered to Lender on or before January 15 of each year; and
- (g) such other information with respect to the Property, Borrower, the principals in Borrower, and each Indemnitor which may reasonably be requested from time to time by Lender, within a reasonable time after the applicable request.

If any of the aforementioned materials are not furnished to Lender within the applicable time periods, in addition to any other rights and remedies of Lender contained herein, Lender shall have the right, but not the obligation, to obtain the same by means of an audit by an independent certified public accountant selected by I ender, in which event Borrower agrees to pay, or to reimburse Lender for, any expense of such audit and further agrees to provide all necessary information to said accountant and to otherwise cooperate in the making of such audit. All budgets and operating statements shall be prepared in accordance with the then-current edition of the Uniform System of Accounts for Hotels.

- 1.17 Evither Documentation. Borrower shall, on the request of Lender and at the expense of Borrower, premptly: (a) correct any defect, error or omission which may be discovered in the contents of this Mortgage or in the contents of any of the other Loan Documents; (b) execute, acknowledge, deliver and record or file such further instruments (including, without limitation, further mortgages, deeds of trust, security deeds, security agreements, financing statements, continuation statements and assignments of rents o'leases) and promptly do such further acts as may be necessary, desirable or proper to carry out more effectively the purposes of this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents and to subject to the liens and security interests hereof and thereof any property intended by the terms hereof and thereof to be covered hereby and thereby, including specifically, but without limitation, any renewals, additions, substitutions, rep'acements or appurtenances to the Property; (c) execute, acknowledge, deliver, procure and record or file any document or instrument (including specifically any financing statement) deemed advisable by Londer to protect, continue or perfect the liens or the security interests hereunder against the rights or interests of third persons; (d) furnish to Lender, upon Lender's request, a duly acknowledged written statement and estoppel certificate addressed to such party or parties as directed by Lender and in form and substance suprlied by Lender, setting forth all amounts due under the Note, stating whether any Default or Event of Cefault exists, stating whether any offsets or defenses exist against the Obligations, affirming that the Loan Documents are the legal, valid and binding obligations of Borrower, and containing such other matters as Lender may reasonably require; and (e) deliver a "comfort letter" in form and substance substantially sin har to the comfort letter delivered by Franchisor to Lender on or about the date hereof. Upon a Secondary Market Transaction and if requested by Lender, Borrower shall, at its sole cost and expense, use best effects to cause the Franchisor to issue a new comfort letter (in substantially the same form as issued by Franchisor to Lender on or about the date hereof).
- 1.18 Payment of Costs; Reimbursement to Lender. Borrower shall pay all costs and expenses of every character incurred in connection with the closing of the Loan or otherwise attributable or chargeable to Borrower as the owner of the Property, including, without limitation, appraisal fees, recording fees, documentary, stamp, mortgage or intangible taxes, brokerage fees and commissions, title policy premiums and title search fees, public records search fees, escrow fees and attorneys' fees. Borrower shall pay to Lender any and all reasonable costs and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) in connection with any matter for which the consent or approval of Lender is required (or which is required to be delivered to Lender for review and/or approval) pursuant to the Loan Documents. If Borrower defaults in any such payment, which default is not cured within any applicable grace or cure period, Lender may pay the same and Borrower shall reimburse Lender on demand for all such costs and expenses incurred or paid by Lender, together with such interest thereon at

0713739107 Page: 30 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

the Default Interest Rate from and after the date of Lender's making such payment until reimbursement thereof by Borrower. Further, Borrower shall promptly notify Lender in writing of any litigation or threatened litigation affecting the Property, or any other demand or claim which, if enforced, could impair or threaten to impair Lender's security hereunder. Without limiting or waiving any other rights and remedies of Lender hereunder, if any action or proceeding of any kind (including, but not limited to, any bankruptcy, insolvency, arrangement, reorganization or other debtor relief proceeding) is commenced which might affect Lender's interest in the Property or Lender's right to enforce its security, or upon the occurrence of any other Event of Default, then Lender may, at its option, with or without notice to Borrower, make any appearances, disburse any sums and take any actions as may be necessary or desirable to protect or enforce the security of this Mortgage or to remedy such Event of Default (without, however, waiving any Default). Borrower agrees to pay on demand all expenses of Lender incurred with respect to the foregoing (including, but not limited to, reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel), together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from and after the date on which Lender incurs such expenses until reimbursement thereof by Borrower. The necessity for any such actions and of the amounts to be paid shall be determined by Lender in its discretion. Lender is hereby empowered to enter and to authorize others to enter upon the Property or any part thereof for the purpose of performing or observing any such default d term, covenant or condition without thereby becoming liable to Borrower or any person in possession nolding under Borrower. Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that the remedies set forth in this Sect or 1.18 shall be exercisable by Lender, and any and all payments made or costs or expenses incurred by Lender in connection therewith shall be secured hereby and shall be, without demand, immediately repaid by Borrower with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate, notwithstanding the fact that such remedies were exercised and such payments made and costs incurred by Lender after the filing by Borrower of a voluntary case or the filing against Borrower of an involuntary case pursuant to or within the meaning of the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978, as amended, Title 11 U.S.C., or after any similar action pursuant to any other debtor relief law (whether statutory, common law, case law or otherwise) of any jurisdiction what oe er, now or hereafter, in effect, which may be or become applicable to Borrower, Lender, any Indemnito, the Obligations or any of the Loan Documents. Borrower hereby indemnifies and holds Lender harmless from and against all loss, cost and expenses with respect to any Default hereof, any liens (i.e., judgments, mechanics' and materialmen's liens, or otherwise), charges and encumbrances filed against the Property, and from any claims and demands for damages or injury, including claims for property damage, personal injury or wrongful death, arising out of or in connection with any accident or fire or other casualty on the Real Fstate or the Improvements or any nuisance made or suffered thereon, including, in any case, attorneys' fees, costs and expenses as aforesaid, whether at pretrial, trial or appellate level, and such indemnity shall survive payment in full of the Obligations. This Section shall not be construed to require Lender to incur any expenses, make any appearances or take any actions.

1.19 <u>Security Interest and Security Agreement.</u> This Mortgage is also a security agreement under the Uniform Commercial Code for any of the Property which, under applicable low, may be subject to a security interest under the Uniform Commercial Code, whether acquired now or in the future, including, without limitation, the Reserves, all products, and cash and non-cash proceeds thereof (collectively, "UCC Collateral"). Borrower hereby grants to Lender a security interest in the UCC Collateral. Borrower shall execute and deliver to Lender, upon Lender's request, financing statements, continuation statements and amendments, in such form as Lender may require, to perfect or continue the perfection of this security interest. Borrower shall pay all costs of preparing and filing such statements, and all costs and expenses of any record searches for financing statements that Lender may require. Without the prior written consent of Lender, Borrower shall not create or permit to exist any other lien or security interest in any of the UCC Collateral. The name and address of Borrower (as Debtor under any applicable Uniform Commercial Code) and Lender (as Secured Party under any applicable Uniform Commercial Code) are as set forth on Page 1 of this Mortgage.

- 1.20 Easements and Rights-of-Way. Borrower shall not grant any easement or right-of-way with respect to all or any portion of the Real Estate or the Improvements without the prior written consent of Lender. The purchaser at any foreclosure sale hereunder may, at its discretion, disaffirm any easement or right-of-way granted in violation of any of the provisions of this Mortgage and may take immediate possession of the Property free from, and despite the terms of, such grant of easement or right-of-way. If Lender consents to the grant of an easement or right-of-way, Lender agrees to grant such consent provided that Lender is paid a standard review fee together with all other expenses, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees, incurred by Lender in the review of Borrower's request and in the preparation of documents effecting the subordination. Borrower shall at all times comply with all easement agreements, reciprocal easement agreements, declarations, restrictive covenants and any other similar types of agreements now or hereafter affecting the Property, and Borrower shall not amend, modify c. terminate any such easement agreements, reciprocal easement agreements, declarations, restrictive covenants or any other similar types of agreements without Lender's prior written consent.
- Laws, even if such compliance with Laws. Borrower shall at all times comply with all Applicable Laws, even if such compliance shall require structural changes to the Property. Borrower may, upon providing Lender with security satisfactory to Lender, proceed diligently and in good faith to contest the validity or applicability of any Applicable Law so long as the Property shall not be subject to any lien, charge, fine or other liability, and shall not be in danger of being forfeited, lost or closed, during or as a result of such contest. Borrower shall not alter the Property in any manner that would materially increase Borrower's responsibilities for compliance with Applicable Laws without the prior approval of Lender. Borrower shall not use or occupy, or allow the use or occupancy of, the Property in any manner which violates any Lease or any Applicable Law or which constitutes a public or private nuisance or which makes void, voidable or cancelable, or increases the premium of, any insurance then in force with respect thereto. Borrower shall, from time to time, upon Lender's request, provide Lender with evidence reasonably satisfactory to Lender that the Property complies with all Applicable Laws.
- 1.22 Additional Taxes. In the event of the enactment after this date of any law of the state where the Property is located or of any other governmental entity deducting from the value of the Property for the purpose of taxation any lien or security interest thereon, or imposing upon Lender the payment of the whole or any part of the Taxes or Other Charges herein required to be paid by Borrower, or changing in any way the laws relating to the taxation of mortgages or security agreements or debts secured by mortgages or security agreements or the interest of the Lender of secured party in the property covered thereby, or the manner of collection of such Taxes or Other Charges, to as to adversely affect this Mortgage or the Obligations or Lender, then, and in any such event, Borrower, upon demand by Lender, shall pay such Taxes or Other Charges, or reimburse Lender therefor; provided, however, that if in the opinion of counsel for Lender (a) it might be unlawful to require Borrower to make such payment, or (b) the making of such payment might result in the imposition of interest beyond the maximum amount permitted by law, then and in either such event, Lender may elect, by notice in writing given to Porrower, to declare all of the Obligations to be and become due and payable in full sixty (60) days from the giving of such notice.
- 1.23 <u>Borrower's Waivers</u>. To the full extent permitted by law, Borrower shall not at any time insist upon, plead, claim or take the benefit or advantage of any law now or hereafter in force providing for any appraisement, valuation, stay, moratorium or extension, or any law now or hereafter in force providing for the reinstatement of the Obligations prior to any sale of the Property to be made pursuant to any provisions contained herein or prior to the entering of any decree, judgment or order of any court of competent jurisdiction, or any right under any statute to redeem all or any part of the Property so sold. Borrower, for Borrower and Borrower's successors and assigns, and for any and all persons ever claiming any interest in the Property, to the full extent permitted by law, hereby knowingly, intentionally and voluntarily with and upon the advice of competent counsel: (a) waives, releases,

relinquishes and forever forgoes all rights of valuation, appraisement, stay of execution, reinstatement and notice of election or intention to mature or declare due the Obligations (except such notices as are specifically provided for herein); (b) waives, releases, relinquishes and forever forgoes all right to a marshalling of the assets of Borrower, including the Property, to a sale in the inverse order of alienation, or to direct the order in which any of the Property shall be sold in the event of foreclosure of the liens and security interests hereby created and agrees that any court having jurisdiction to foreclose such liens and security interests may order the Property sold as an entirety; and (c) waives, releases, relinquishes and forever forgoes all rights and periods of redemption provided under applicable law. To the full extent permitted by law, Borrower shall not have or assert any right under any statute or rule of law pertaining to the exemption of homestead or other exemption under any federal, state or local law now or hereafter in effect, the administration of estates of decedents or other matters whatever to defeat, reduce or affect the right of Lender under the terms of this Mortgage to a sale of the Property, for the collection of the Obligations without any prior or different resort for collection, or the right of Lender under the terms of this Mortgage to the payment of the Obligations out of the proceeds of sale of the Property in preference to every other clair ant whatever. Further, Borrower hereby knowingly, intentionally and voluntarily, with and upon the advice of competent counsel, waives, releases, relinquishes and forever forgoes all present and future statutes of limitations as a defense to any action to enforce the provisions of this Mortgage or to collect any of the Obligations the fullest extent permitted by law. Borrower covenants and agrees that upon the commencement of a voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy proceeding by or against Borrower, Borrower shall not seek a supplemental stay or otherwise shall not seek pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §105 or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978, as amended, or any other debtor relief law (whether statutory, common law, case law, or otherwise) of any jurisdiction whatsoever, now or hereafter in effect, which may be or become applicable, to stay, interdict, condition, reduce or inhibit the ability of Lender to enforce any rights of Lender against any Indemnitor of the secured obligations or any other party liable with respect thereto by virtue of any indemnity, guaranty or otherwise.

1.24 Management.

- The management of the Property shall be by either (1) Borrower or an entity affiliated with Borrower approved by Lender and, if required pursuant to the Franchise Agreement, the Franchisor for so long as Borrower or said affiliated entity is n anaging the Property in a first class manner; or (2) a professional property management company approve i by Lender, and in either case pursuant to a written agreement approved by Lender. In no event shall any marager be removed, replaced or retained, or any management agreement entered into, modified or amenued, in each case without the prior written consent of Lender (and Franchisor, if applicable), (which approval, a ter a Secondary Market Transaction with respect to the Loan, may be conditioned upon Lender's receipt of confirmation from each of the applicable Rating Agencies that such action would not result in the qualification, withdrawal or downgrade of any securities rating). After an Event of Default hereunder or a decault under any management contract then in effect, which default is not cured within any applicable grace or cure period, Lender shall have the right to terminate, or to direct Borrower to terminate, such management contract upon thirty (30) days' notice and to retain, or to direct Borrower to retain, a new management agent approved by Lender. It shall be a condition of Lender's consent to any management agreement, whether with an affiliate of Borrower or a professional property management company, that such manager enter into an agreement with Lender whereby the manager acknowledges and agrees to the aforesaid rights of Lender, and as to such other matters as Lender may require.
- (b) Without limiting the restrictions set forth in Section 1.24(a) pertaining to the management agreement for the Property, Borrower (1) shall not make any changes in or amendments to any of the General Intangibles without the prior written consent of Lender, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Lender's consent shall not be required with respect to changes in or amendments to any Contract (i) which does not relate to the

overall management or operation of the hotel on the Property, (ii) which is terminable without cause and without payment of any penalty or termination fee on thirty (30) days' notice, and (iii) under which the Contractor does not have any right, by reason of applicable law or otherwise, to assert a lien against the Property which is superior to the lien of this Mortgage (2) shall not tender or accept a surrender or cancellation of any of the General Intangibles without the prior written consent of Lender where such surrender or cancellation would materially or adversely affect the Property or Lender's interest therein or Lender's security or where such surrender or cancellation would violate the terms of any Loan Document; and (3) shall promptly provide to Lender copies of all changes in or amendments to the Contract whether or not Lender's consent thereto is required pursuant to clause (1) above and Borrower shall promptly notify Lender in writing of any surrender or cancellation of a Contract whether or not Lender's consent thereto is required pursuant to clause (2) above. Borrower represents that its interest under each Contract, and each ie eral Intangible, is not subject to any claim, setoff, lien, deduction or encumbrance of any nature, other than that created by this Mortgage. At any time during the continuance of an Event of Default, Lender may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action as Lender may determine to be reasonably necessary to protect the rights of Borrower under any or all of the Contracts and/or the General Intangibles Should Lender, or Lender's designee, acquire the Property (whether pursuant to exercise of Lender's remedies hereunder or by transfer in lieu thereof), Lender may elect to assume Borrower's interests under any or all of the Contracts or General Intangibles as Lender shall determine, and Borrower shall cause to be terminated, without obligation to Lender or the successor owner of the Property, such other Contracts and/or Ceneral Intangibles as Lender may direct.

Hospitality Franchising, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Franchisor") dated June 23, 1999 (the "Franchise Agreement") be terminated, modified or and nded without the prior written consent of Lender. Any replacement or subsequent franchise agreement entered into by Borrower with respect to the Property shall be subject to the approval of Lender. Lender's approval of any replacement or successor franchisor shall be conditioned, inter alia, on Borrower's causing such replacement or successor franchisor to enter into a consent agreement whereby the franchisor grants Lender certain rights upon a default by Borrower under the franchise agreement, which consent agreement and lbe in form reasonably acceptable to Lender. In the event of (i) the bankruptcy or insolvency of the granchizor of the Property, (ii) a default by Franchisor under its Franchise Agreement with Borrower or (ii.) an Event of Default by Borrower, Borrower shall, at the request of Lender, terminate the Franchise Agreement and enter into a new franchise agreement approved by Lender.

1.25 <u>Hazardous Waste and Other Substances.</u>

(a) Borrower hereby represents and warrants to Lender that, as of the date hereof, except as disclosed in writing to Lender: (i) to the best of Borrower's knowledge, information and belief, except as expressly set forth in the environmental report prepared for Lender in connection with the Loan (the "Environmental Report"), the Property is not in direct or indirect violation of any local, state or federal law, rule or regulation pertaining to environmental regulation, contamination or clean-up (collectively, "Environmental Laws"), including, without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 (42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq. and 40 CFR §302.1 et seq.), the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (42 U.S.C. §6901 et seq.), the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. §1251 et seq. and 40 CFR § 116.1 et seq.), those relating to lead based paint, and the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act (49 U.S.C. §1801 et seq.), and the regulations promulgated pursuant to said laws, all as amended; (ii) to the best of Borrower's knowledge, information and belief, except as expressly set forth in the Environmental Report, no hazardous, toxic or harmful substances, wastes, materials, pollutants or contaminants (including, without limitation, asbestos, lead based paint, polychlorinated biphenyls, petroleum products, flammable explosives, radioactive materials, infectious substances or raw materials which include hazardous constituents) or any other substances or

0713739107 Page: 34 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

materials which are included under or regulated by Environmental Laws, or any molds, spores or fungus or other harmful microbial matter (collectively, "Hazardous Substances") are located on or have been handled, generated, stored, processed or disposed of on or released or discharged from the Property (including underground contamination) except for those substances used by Borrower or Tenants in the ordinary course of their respective business and in compliance with all Environmental Laws; (iii) the Property is not subject to any private or governmental lien or judicial or administrative notice or action relating to Hazardous Substances; (iv) to the best of Borrower's knowledge, information and belief, except as expressly set forth in the Environmental Report, there are no existing or closed underground storage tanks or other underground storage receptacles for Hazardous Substances on the Property; (v) Borrower has received no notice of, and to the best of Borrower's knowledge and belief, there exists no investigation, action, proceeding or claim by any agency, authority or unit of government or by any third party which could result in any liability, penalty, sanction or judgment under any Environmental Laws with respect to any condition, use or operation of the Property nor does Borrower know of any basis for such a claim; and (vi) Borrower has received no notice of and, to the best of Borrower's knowledge and belief, there has been no claim by any party that any use, operation or condition of the Property has caused any nuisance of any other liability or adverse condition on any other property nor does Borrower know of any basis for such a claim.

- Substances (except those substances used by Borrower and Tenants in the ordinary course of their respective business and, in each case, in compliance with all Environmental Laws) and in compliance with all Environmental Laws, shall not install or use any underground storage tanks, shall expressly prohibit the use, generation, handling, storage, production, processing and disposal of Hazardous Substances by all Tenants (except in the ordinary course of a business that is not a Prohibited Use and in each case in compliance with all Environmental Laws) and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the term of this Mortgage, shall not install in the Improvements or permit to be installed in the Improvements asbestos-containing materials ("ACMs") or any substance containing ACMs. Borrower shall, if required under applicable Environmental Laws, maintain all applicable Material Safety Data Sheets with respect to the Property, and make same available to Lender or Lender's consultants upon reasonable notice.
- Borrower shall promptly notify Lender if Borrower shall become aware of the possible existence of any Hazardous Substances on the Property (except in the ordinary course of a business that is not a Prohibited Use and in each case in compliance with all Environmental Laws) or if Borrower shall become aware that the Property is or may be in direct or infirect violation of any Environmental Laws. Further, immediately upon receipt of the same, Borrower shall geliver to Lender copies of any and all orders, notices, permits, applications, reports, and other communications, documents and instruments pertaining to the actual, alleged or potential presence or existence of any Hazardous Substances at, on, about, under, within, near or in connection with the Property. Borrower shall promptly and when and as required by Lender, at Borrower's sole cost and expense, take all actions as shall be necessary or advisable for the clean-up of any and all portions of the Property or other affected property, including, without limitation, all investigative, monitoring, removal, containment and remedial actions in accordance with all applicable Environmental Laws (and in all events in a manner satisfactory to Lender), and shall further pay or cause to be paid, at no expense to Lender, all clean-up, administrative and enforcement costs of applicable governmental agencies which may be asserted against the Property; in the event Borrower fails to take such actions, (1) Lender may, but shall not be obligated to, cause the Property or other affected property to be freed from any Hazardous Substances or otherwise brought into conformance with Environmental Laws and any and all costs and expenses incurred by Lender in connection therewith, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be immediately paid by Borrower on demand, and (2) Borrower hereby grants to Lender and its agents and employees access to the Property and a license to

0713739107 Page: 35 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

remove any items deemed by Lender to be Hazardous Substances and to do all things Lender shall deem necessary to bring the Property in conformance with Environmental Laws. Borrower covenants and agrees, at Borrower's sole cost and expense, to indemnify, defend (at trial and appellate levels, and with attorneys, consultants and experts acceptable to Lender), and hold Lender harmless from and against any and all liens, damages, losses, liabilities, obligations, settlement payments, penalties, assessments, citations, directives, claims, litigation, demands, defenses, judgments, suits, proceedings, costs, disbursements or expenses of any kind or of any nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys', consultants' and experts' fees and disbursements actually incurred in investigating, defending, settling or prosecuting any claim, litigation or proceeding) which may at any time be imposed upon, incurred by or asserted or awarded against Lender or the Property, and arising directly or indirectly from or out of: (i) the presence, release or threat of release of any Hazardous Substances on, in, under or affecting of any portion of the Property or (to the extent such Hazardous Substances were released from, or migrated from, the Property) any surrounding areas, regardless of whether or not caused by or within the control of Borrower; (ii) the violation of any Environmental Laws relating to or affecting the Property, whether or not caused by or within the control of Borrower; (iii) the failure by Borrower to comply fully with the terms and conditions of this Section 1.25; (iv) the breach of any representation or warranty contained in this Section 1.25; or (v) the enforcement of this Section 1.25, including, without limitation, the cost of assessment, containment and/or removal of any and all Hazardous Substances from all or any portion of the Property or (to the extent such Hazardous Substances were released from, or migrated from, the Property) any surrounding areas, the cost of any actions taken in response to the presence, release or threat of release of any Hazardous Substances on, in, under or affecting any portion of the Property or (to the extent such Hazardous Substances were released from, or migrated from, the Property) any surrounding areas to preven or minimize such release or threat of release so that it does not migrate or otherwise cause or threaten dange to present or future public health, safety, welfare or the environment, and costs incurred to comply with the Environmental Laws in connection with all or any portion of the Property or any surrounding areas. The indemnity set forth in this Section 1.25(c) shall also include any diminution in the value of the security raforded by the Property or any future reduction in the sales price of the Property by reason of any matter set forth in this Section 1.25(c). Lender's rights under this Section shall survive payment in full of the Obligations and shall be in addition to all other rights of Lender under this Mortgage, the Note and the other Loan Documents.

- hereunder or at such other time as Lender has reasonable grounds to believe that Hazardous Substances are or have been released, stored or disposed of on or around the Property or that the Property may be in violation of the Environmental Laws, Borrower shall provide, at Borrower's so'e cost and expense, an inspection or audit of the Property prepared by a hydrogeologist or environmen'al engineer or other appropriate consultant approved by Lender indicating the presence or absence of Hazaraous Substances on the Property or an inspection or audit of the Improvements prepared by an engineering or consulting firm approved by Lender indicating the presence or absence of friable asbestos or substances containing asbestos on the Property. If Borrower fails to provide such inspection or audit within thirty (30) days after such request, Lender may order the same, and Borrower hereby grants to Lender and its employees and agents access to the Property and a license to undertake such inspection or audit. The cost of such inspection or audit, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be immediately due and payable to Lender by Borrower on demand.
- (e) The obligations of Borrower under this Mortgage (including, without limitation, this Section 1.25) with respect to Hazardous Substances shall not in any way limit the obligations of any party under the Hazardous Substances Indemnity.

hereof, an operations and maintenance program (the "ACM O&M Plan") designed by an environmental consultant, satisfactory to the Lender, with respect to "ACM's", consistent with "Guidelines for Controlling Asbestos-Containing Materials in Buildings" (USEPA, 1985) and other relevant guidelines, and such ACM O&M Plan will hereafter continuously remain in effect until the Obligations is repaid in full. In furtherance of the foregoing, Borrower shall inspect and maintain all ACM's on a regular basis and ensure that all ACM's shall be maintained in a condition that prevents exposure of tenants or invitees to ACM's at all times. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, Lender may reasonably require (i) periodic notices or reports to Lender in form, substance and at such intervals as Lender may specify, (ii) an amendment to the ACM O&M Plan to address changing circumstances, laws or other matters, (iii) at Borrower's sole expense, supplemental examination of the Property by consultants specified by Lender, and (iv) variation of the ACM O&M Plan in response to the reports provided by any such consultants.

.25 <u>Indemnification</u>; Subrogation.

- (a) Corrower shall indemnify, defend and hold Lender harmless against: (i) any and all claims for brokerage Lasing, finders or similar fees which may be made relating to the Property or the Obligations, and (ii) any and all liability, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, claims, actions, suits, costs and expenses (including Lender's reasonable attorneys' fees, together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, if any) of whatever kind or nature which may be asserted against, imposed on or incurred by Lender in connection with the Obligations, this Mortgage, the Property, or any part thereof, or the exercise by Lender of any rights or remenies granted to it under this Mortgage; provided, however, that nothing herein shall be construed to obligate Borrower to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Lender from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, claims, actions, suits, costs and expenses enacted against, imposed on or incurred by Lender by reason of Lender's willful misconduct or gross negligence.
- If Lender is made a party defendant to any litigation or any claim is threatened or brought against Lender concerning the Obligations, this Mortgage, the Property, or any part thereof, or any interest therein, or the construction, maintenance, operation or occupancy or use thereof, then Borrower shall indemnify, defend and hold Lender harmless from and against all liability by reason of said litigation or claims, including reasonable attorneys' fees (together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, if any) and expenses incurred by Lender in any such litigation or clarn, whether or not any such litigation or claim is prosecuted to judgment. If Lender commences an action against Borrower to enforce any of the terms hereof or to prosecute any breach by Borrower of any of the terms hereof or of any of the other Loan Documents, or to recover any sum secured hereby, Borrower shall pay to Lender its reasonable attorneys' fees (together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, if any) and expenses. The right to such attorneys' fees (together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, if any) and expenses shall be deemed to have accrued on the commencement of such action, and shall be enforceable whether or not such action is prosecuted to judgment. If Borrower breaches any term of this Mortgage, Lender may engage the services of an attorney or attorneys to protect its rights hereunder, and in the event of such engagement following any breach by Borrower, Borrower shall pay Lender reasonable attorneys' fees (together with reasonable appellate counsel fees, if any) and expenses incurred by Lender, whether or not an action is actually commenced against Borrower by reason of such breach. All references to "attorneys" in this Subsection and elsewhere in this Mortgage shall include without limitation any attorney or law firm engaged by Lender and Lender's in-house counsel, and all references to "fees and expenses" in this Subsection and elsewhere in this Mortgage shall include without limitation any fees of such attorney or law firm and any allocation charges and allocation costs of Lender's in-house counsel.

0713739107 Page: 37 of 74

- (c) A waiver of subrogation shall be obtained by Borrower from its insurance carrier and, consequently, Borrower waives any and all right to claim or recover against Lender, its officers, employees, agents and representatives, for loss of or damage to Borrower, the Property, Borrower's property or the property of others under Borrower's control from any cause insured against or required to be insured against by the provisions of this Mortgage.
- 1.27 <u>Single-Purpose Entity Covenants</u>. Borrower hereby represents, warrants and covenants, until such time as the Obligations are paid in full, that without, in each case, the prior written consent of Lender (which may be withheld or conditioned by Lender in its sole and absolute discretion for any reason or for no reason):
- (a) The sole purpose of Borrower has been, is and will be, to acquire, own, hold, maintain, and operate the Property, together with such other activities as may be necessary or advisable in connection with the ownership of the Property. Borrower has not engaged, and does not and shall not engage, in any or sir ess, and it has and shall have no purpose, unrelated to the Property. Borrower has not owned, does not own and shall not acquire, any real property or own assets other than those related to the Property and/or otherwise in furtherance of the limited purposes of Borrower.
- (b) Neither Borrower, nor any general partner, manager or managing member (a "Controlling Entity") of Borrower, as applicable, shall have the authority to perform any act in respect of Borrower in violation of any (a) applicable laws or regulations or (b) any agreement between Borrower and Lender (including, without limitation, he Loan Documents).
 - (c) Borrower has not and hall not:
- (1) make any loans to the holder (directly or indirectly) of any equity interests in Borrower (collectively, the "Equity Holders"), any Affiliate (as defined below) of Borrower or of any Equity Holders;
- (except with respect to the Lender) or otherwise transfer or dist ose of all or substantially all of the properties of Borrower (a sale or disposition will be deemed to be "an croubstantially all of the properties of Borrower" if the sale or disposition includes the Property or if the total value of the properties sold or disposed of in such transaction and during the twelve months preceding such transaction is sixty six and two thirds percent (66-2/3%) or more in value of Borrower's total assets as of the 3rd of the most recently completed fiscal year of Borrower);
- Borrower; (3) to the fullest extent permitted by law, dissolve, wind-up or liquidate
- (4) merge, consolidate or acquire all or substantially all of the assets of an Affiliate of same or other person or entity;
 - (5) change the nature of the business conducted by Borrower; or
- (6) except as permitted by the Lender in writing, amend, modify or otherwise change the Organizational Documents (as defined below) of Borrower (which approval, after a Secondary Market Transaction with respect to the Loan, may be conditioned upon Lender's receipt of confirmation from each of the applicable Rating Agencies that such amendment, modification or change would not result in the qualification, withdrawal or downgrade of any securities rating).

0713739107 Page: 38 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

- (d) Borrower shall not, and no Equity Holder or other person or entity on behalf of Borrower shall, without the prior written affirmative vote of one hundred percent (100%) of the members, partners or stockholders of Borrower: (1) institute proceedings to be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent; (2) consent to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against it; (3) file a petition seeking, or consenting to, reorganization or relief under any applicable federal or state law relating to bankruptcy; (4) consent to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of Borrower or a substantial part of its property; (5) make any assignment for the benefit of creditors; (6) admit in writing its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due or declare or effect a moratorium on its debts; or (7) take any action in furtherance of any such action ((1) through (7) above, with respect to any individual or entity, collectively, a "Bankruptcy Action").
- (e) Borrower shall have no indebtedness or incur any liability other than (1) unsecured debts and liabilities for trade payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of its business of or erating the Property, provided, however, that such unsecured indebtedness or liabilities (y) are in amounts that are normal and reasonable under the circumstances, but in no event to exceed three percent (3%) of the original principal amount of the Loan and (z) are not evidenced by a note and are paid when due, but in no event for more than sixty (60) days from the date that such indebtedness or liabilities are incurred and (2) the Joligations. No indebtedness other than the Loan shall be secured (senior, subordinated or pari passu) by the Property.
- (f) The following provisions shall apply only when Borrower is a limited liability company or a partnership. A Bankrup cy Action by or against any partner or member of Borrower, as applicable, shall not cause such partner or member of Borrower, as applicable, to cease to be a partner or member of Borrower and upon the occurrence of a Bankruptcy Action, Borrower shall continue without dissolution. Additionally, to the fullest extent per nitted by law, if any partner or member of Borrower, as applicable, ceases to be a partner or member of Borrower, as applicable, such event shall not terminate Borrower and Borrower shall continue without dissolution.
- (g) Borrower has at all times since its inception, and shall at all times hereafter, observe the applicable legal requirements for the recognition of Borrower as a legal entity separate from any Equity Holders or Affiliates of Borrower or of any Equity Holder, including, without limitation, as follows:
- (1) Borrower has and shall either (a) maintain as principal executive office and telephone and facsimile numbers separate from that of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder and shall conspicuously identify such office and numbers as its own, or (b) allocate by written agreement fairly and reasonably any rent, overhead and expenses for shared office space. Additionally, Borrower shall use its own separate stationery, invoices and checks which reflects its name, address, telephone number and facsimile number.
- (2) Borrower has and shall maintain correct and complete financial statements, accounts, books and records and other entity documents separate from those of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder or any other person or entity. Borrower shall prepare unaudited quarterly and annual financial statements, and Borrower's financial statements shall substantially comply with generally accepted accounting principles.
- (3) Borrower has and shall maintain its own separate bank accounts, payroll and correct, complete and separate books of account.
- (4) Borrower has and shall file or cause to be filed its own separate tax returns.

{00464154;8}

0713739107 Page: 39 of 74

- (5) Borrower has and shall hold itself out to the public (including any of its Affiliates' creditors) under Borrower's own name and as a separate and distinct entity and not as a department, division or otherwise of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder.
- (6) Borrower has and shall observe all customary formalities regarding the existence of Borrower, including holding meetings and maintaining current and accurate minute books separate from those of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder.
- (7) Borrower has and shall hold title to its assets in its own name and act solely in its own name and through its own duly authorized officers and agents. No Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder has or shall be appointed or act as agent of Borrower, other than as a property manager of leasing agent with respect to the Property.
- (8) Investments have and shall be made in the name of Borrower directly by Borrower or on its behalf by brokers engaged and paid by Borrower.
- Except as required by Lender, Borrower has not and shall not guarantee, pledge or assume or hold itself out or permit itself to be held out as having guaranteed, pledged or assumed any liabilities or obligations of any Equity Holder or any Affiliate of Borrower, nor shall it make any loan, except as permitted in the Loan Documents.
 - (10) Borrov er has, is and will be solvent.
- (11) Assets of Perrower have been and shall be separately identified, maintained and segregated. Borrower's assets have and shall at all times be held by or on behalf of Borrower and if held on behalf of Borrower by another entity, shall at all times be kept identifiable (in accordance with customary usages) as assets owned by Forrower. This restriction requires, among other things, that (i) funds of Borrower have been and shall be deposited or invested in Borrower's name, (ii) funds of Borrower have not and shall not be commingled with the funds of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder, (iii) Borrower ahs and shall maintain all accounts in its own name and with its own tax identification number, separate from those of any Affiliate of Forrower or of any Equity Holder, and (iv) funds of Borrower have and shall be used only for the business or Porrower.
- Borrower has and shall maintain its assets in such a manner that it is not costly or difficult to segregate, ascertain or identify its individual assets from these of any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder.
- (13) Borrower has and shall pay or cause to be paid its own rabilities and expenses of any kind, including but not limited to salaries of its employees, only out of its own separate funds and assets.
- (14) Borrower has and shall at all times be adequately capitalized to engage in the transactions contemplated at its formation.
- (15) Borrower has not and shall not do any act which would make it impossible to carry on the ordinary business of Borrower.
- (16) All data and records (including computer records) used by Borrower or any Affiliate of Borrower in the collection and administration of any loan shall reflect Borrower's ownership interest therein.

- (17) No funds of Borrower have been or shall be invested in securities issued by, nor shall Borrower acquire the indebtedness or obligation of, an Affiliate of Borrower or of an Equity Holder.
- (18) Borrower has and shall maintain an arm's length relationship with each of its Affiliates and may enter into contracts or transact business with its Affiliates only on commercially reasonable terms that are no less favorable to Borrower than is obtainable in the market from a person or entity that is not an Affiliate of Borrower or of any Equity Holder.
- (19) Borrower has and shall correct any misunderstanding that is known by Borrower regarding its name or separate identity.
- (h) Any indemnification obligation of Borrower to the holder of any equity interest in Borrower s'ial (1) be fully subordinated to the Loan and (2) not constitute a claim against Borrower or its assets until (uc) time as the Loan has been indefeasibly paid in accordance with its terms and otherwise has been 'ul'y discharged (or has been defeased in accordance with the Note).
- (i) It's following shall only apply if and when Borrower is a limited partnership. Each general partner of Borrower may not be an individual. Each general partner of Borrower shall at all times have as its sole purpose to act as the general partner of Borrower, and shall be engaged in no other business or have any other purpose. Additionally, any additional or substitute general partner of Borrower shall have organizational decuments that (1) include covenants substantially similar to the foregoing provisions of this Section 1.21 inclusive of all single purpose/bankruptcy remote provisions, and (2) are acceptable to the Lender.
- (j) Borrower shall cause the Organizational Documents of Borrower to include, at all times, requirements substantially similar to the foregoing, in a manner satisfactory to Lender. At any time when Borrower is a limited partnership, the Organizational Documents of the general partner shall include provisions substantially similar to those set forth in Section 1.27(i) above.

(k) As used in this Mortgage:

- (1) "Affiliate" means any person or entity which directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries controls, is controlled by or is under common control with a specified person or entity. For purposes of the definition of "Affiliate", the terms "control", "controlled", or "controlling" with respect to a specified person or entity shall include, without limitation, (i) the ownership, control or power to vote ten percent (10%) or more of (x) the outstanding shares of any class of voting securities or (y) beneficial interests, of any such person or entity, as the case may be, directly or indirectly, or acting through one or more persons or entities, (ii) the control in any magner over the general partner(s) or the election of more than one director or trustee (or persons exercising similar functions) of such person or entity, or (iii) the power to exercise, directly or indirectly, control over the management or policies of such person or entity.
- (2) "Constituent Entity" shall mean, with respect to any entity, (i) with respect to any limited partnership, (x) any general partner of such limited partnership and (y) any limited partner of such partnership which owns (or is owned by any person or entity owning, holding or controlling, directly or indirectly) the right to receive 50% or more of the income, distributable funds or losses of such partnership; (ii) with respect to any general partnership or joint venture, any partner or venturer in such general partnership or joint venturer; (iii) with respect to any corporation, (x) any officer or director of such corporation, and (y) any person or entity which owns or controls 50% or more of any class of stock of such corporation; (iv) with respect to any limited liability company, (x) any manager of

such limited liability company, (y) any managing member of such limited liability company, or the sole member of any limited liability company having only one (1) member, and (z) any non-managing member of such limited liability company which owns (or is owned by any person or entity owning, holding or controlling, directly or indirectly) the right to receive 50% or more of the income, distributable funds or losses of such limited liability company; (v) any person or entity which controls any entity described in any of clauses (i) through (iv) of this definition; and (vi) any entity which is a "Constituent Entity" with respect to an entity which is a "Constituent Entity" of the subject entity. For all purposes of this Mortgage unless expressly noted, "control" and "controlled by" shall have the meanings assigned to them in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. For the purposes of clause (vi) of the definition of Constituent Entity, if entity "B" is a Constituent Entity of entity "A", then any Constituent Entity of "B" shall be deemed to be a Constituent Entity of any entity of which "A" is a Constituent Entity.

- "Organizational Documents" shall mean, with respect to any entity, the documents cust murily used to form an entity and provide for its governance, as the same may be amended from time to time, including, without limitation, (a) with respect to a corporation, the articles of incorporation or certificate of incorporation or charter, and the by-laws; (b) with respect to a limited liability company, the articles of organization and the operating agreement; (c) with respect to a limited partnership, the certificate of limited partnership and the limited partnership agreement; and (d) with respect to a general partnership, the agreement of partnership.
- 1.28 Reserve Accounts and Disbursement Requests. At Lender's option, as additional security for the indebtedness secured here by Porrower shall establish and maintain the reserve accounts required by this Section 1.28, subject to the security interest therein as more fully set forth in Section 1.19 hereof.
- Repair and Remediation Reserve Prior to the execution of this Mortgage, Lender has caused the Property to be inspected by Lender's engineering consultant. Such inspection was solely for the benefit of Lender, and Lender makes no representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of the inspection. Attached hereto as Exhibit B is a list of items (the "Deferred Maintenance") identified (in the Property Condition Report prepared by Lender's engineering consultant) as requiring immediate repair. Simultaneously herewith, Borrower shall deposit with Lender the sum of \$20,937.50 (the "Repair and Remediation Reserve"), to be held as security for Borrower's performance of the Deferred Maintenance. Within ninety (90) days of the date hereof, as such time period may be extended by Lender in its sole discretion, Borrower shall complete the Deferred Maintenance in a good and workmanlike manner, in accordance with all applicable codes and regulation, and each case in a manner satisfactory to Lender and as necessary to bring the Property into compliance with all applicable laws, ordinances, rules and regulations. So long as no Default shall exist and be continuing Lender shall, to the extent funds are available for such purpose in the Repair and Remediation Reserve. disburse to Borrower the amount paid or incurred by Borrower in performing the Deferred Maintenance as required above upon satisfaction of the requirements set forth in Section 1.29 of this Mortgage. If Borrower fails timely to perform the Deferred Maintenance as required above, Borrower hereby grants to Lender an irrevocable power-of-attorney, coupled with an interest, to perform the Deferred Maintenance as required above and to apply the amounts on deposit in the Repair and Remediation Reserve to the costs associated therewith, all as Lender may determine in its sole and absolute discretion but without obligation to do so. Upon the completion of the Deferred Maintenance as required above, or at such earlier time as Lender may elect in its sole discretion, the balance remaining in the Repair and Remediation Reserve shall be paid over to Borrower.
- (b) <u>FF&E Reserve</u>. (1) Borrower agrees that it will cause the Property to be continuously furnished, operated and maintained as a first-class hotel property, in accordance with the

requirements of the Franchise Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, simultaneously herewith, and on each Payment Date until the Note is paid in full, Borrower shall pay to Lender an amount equal to the "FF&E Reserve Monthly Amount", as defined below, to be held in a reserve fund (the "FF&E Reserve") subject to this Mortgage. The FF&E Reserve shall be used to pay the costs of repairs and replacements of "FF&E" (which shall be defined as those items constituting "Property and Equipment", but not "Land" or "Buildings", as such terms are defined in the current edition of the Uniform System of Accounts for Hotels (the "Uniform System") of the American Hotel Association or its successor organization). So long as no Default shall exist and be continuing, Lender shall, to the extent funds are available for such purpose in the FF&E Reserve, disburse to Borrower the amount paid or incurred by Borrower in purchasing, equipping and/or maintaining FF&E as required above, upon satisfaction of the requirements set forth in Section 1.29 of this Mortgage. Lender may, at Borrower's expense, make or cause to be made an inspection of the Property to determine the need, as determined by Lender in its reasonable judgment, for further repair or replacement of FF&E or of the Property. In the event that such inspection reveals that further repair or replacements of FF&E, or other repairs of the Improvements, are required, Lender shall provide Borrower with a written description of the required items, and Borrower shall complete such items to Lender's reasonable satisfaction within ninety (90) days after Lender's notice, or such later date as may be approved by Lender in its discretion.

- As used in this Section 1.28(b), "FF&E Reserve Monthly Amount" shall mean an amount equal to one-twelfth (1/12 th) of four percent (4%) of the "Gross Revenues" (as defined below) for the prior calendar year. The init al FF&E Monthly Reserve Monthly Amount shall be \$64,732.10. On May 1, 2008, and on May 1 of each succeeding year, the FF&E Reserve Monthly Amount shall be reset based on the Gross Revenues for the prior calendar year, as determined by Lender from its review of the annual financial statements required to be submitted pursuant to Section 1.16 of this Mortgage; if Borrower has not timely delivered such annual fir ancial statements, then until the Payment Date that is 60 days after Lender's receipt of such financial statements, the FF&E Reserve Monthly Amount shall be 200% of the amount for the prior annual period. As used in this Section 1.28(b), "Gross Revenue shall mean "Revenues" as defined in the Uniform System.
- Payment Reserve. Contemporaneously with the execution hereof. Borrower has established with Lender a temporary reserve in the amount equal to one (1) regular monthly installment of principal, interest and all required reserves, deposits or impounds (the 'Psyment Reserve'), as determined by Lender. Borrower understands and agrees that, notwithstanding the establishment of the Payment Reserve as herein required, all of the proceeds of the Note have been, and shall be considered, fully disbursed and shall bear interest and be payable on the terms provided therein. So long as no Default has occurred hereunder, Lender shall on the first Payment Date under the Note, advange from the Payment Reserve to itself the amount due and payable by Borrower under the Note on such Payment Date and shall also advance from the Payment Reserve into the Impound Account the amount of any derusit for Taxes and Other Charges and Insurance Premiums and into each other Reserve the amount of any deposit required to be paid for such purpose by Borrower on such Payment Date pursuant to the terms hereof. Borrower shall not be obligated to make any further deposits into the Payment Reserve after the disbursement of the funds held therein as aforesaid, and the Payment Reserve shall terminate upon such disbursement. No interest on funds contained in the Payment Reserve shall be paid by Lender to Borrower. Nothing contained herein, including, without limitation, the existence of the Payment Reserve, shall release Borrower of any obligation to make payments under the Note, this Mortgage or the other Loan Documents strictly in accordance with the terms hereof or thereof and, in this regard, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, should the amounts contained in the Payment Reserve not be sufficient to pay in full the amount due under the Note and the Impound Account and other Reserve deposits referenced above in this subparagraph on such Payment Date, Borrower shall be responsible for paying such deficiency on the due date of any such payments.

- (d) <u>Cash Collateral Reserve</u>. Simultaneously herewith, Borrower shall deposit with Lender the sum of \$2,500,000.00 (the "Cash Collateral Reserve"), to be held as additional security for the Obligations. So long as no Event of Default shall have occurred, Lender shall disburse to Borrower the Disbursement Amount (as hereinafter defined) from the Cash Collateral Reserve on each Disbursement Date. As used herein, the term (i) "Disbursement Amount" means the sum of \$500,000.00 and (ii) "Disbursement Date" means June 1, 2008 and each anniversary of such date thereafter.
- Excess Cash Flow Reserve. If an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Event (as hereinafter (e) defined) occurs, then on each Payment Date thereafter beginning with the next Payment Date Borrower shall deposit, or shall cause to be deposited, all Excess Cash Flow (as hereinafter defined) into a reserve (the "Excess Cash Flow Reserve") held by Lender as additional collateral for the Obligations (it being specifically a greed and understood that Borrower shall be required to continue to make, or cause to be made, such deposits of Excess Cash Flow into the Excess Cash Flow Reserve until an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Termir ation Event (as hereinafter defined). The funds in the Excess Cash Flow Reserve shall be disbursed in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.28(e). Borrower's failure to deposit, or cause to be deposited, all Excess Cash Flow into the Excess Cash Flow Reserve in accordance with this Section 1.28(e) shall consultate an Event of Default. Upon the occurrence of an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Termination Event, provided no Event of Default exists, all amounts in the Excess Cash Flow Reserve will be deposited into "Property Account A" under the Cash Management Agreement and disbursed and allocated as ordinary Rents and Profits in accordance with the Cash Management Agreement and Borrower will no longer be obligated to make, or cause to be made, deposits into the Excess Cash Flow Reserve unless and until an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Event shall thereafter occur, it being specifically agreed and understood that all Excess Cash Flow Reserve as set forth above each and every subsequent time that an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Event occurs until an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Termination Event ther after occurs. As used herein, the term (i) "Excess Cash Flow Sweep Event" means the date subsequent to the Recourse Guaranty Termination Date (as defined below) when Lender notifies Borrower that Lender has determined that, for the prior calendar quarter, the Debt Service Coverage Ratio (as defined in the Cash Maragement Agreement) determined as of the last day of such quarter was less than 1.15:1.0 on a trailing twelve month basis, (ii) "Excess Cash Flow Sweep Termination Event" means the date subsequent to an Excess Cash Flow Sweep Event when Lender notifies Borrower that Lender has determined that, for the prior calendar quarter, the Debt Service Coverage Ratio was at least 1.30:1.0 on a trailing twelve month basis, viii "Excess Cash Flow" means all cash flow generated by the Property after deducting Borrower's payment of the Monthly Payment Amount (as defined in the Note) and the monthly deposits into the FF&E Referee, monthly deposits into the Impound Account, monthly deposits into any other deposits to reserves required to be made by Borrower pursuant to the terms of this Mortgage and payment of reasonable and necessary Operating Expenses (as defined in the Cash Management Agreement) actually incurred by Borrower and approved by Lender and (iv) "Recourse Guaranty Termination Date" means the date that the Guarantor under the Payment Guaranty (as defined in the Note) is released by Lender from its obligations under the Payment Guaranty pursuant to Section 21 of the Payment Guaranty.
- (f) Principal Guaranty Reserve. If prior to the Recourse Guaranty Termination Date (as defined in Section 1.28(e) above), Guarantor fails to meet the Net Worth Requirement (as defined in the Payment Guaranty), then, pursuant to Section 13 of the Payment Guaranty, Guarantor shall deposit, or shall cause Borrower to deposit, into a reserve (the "Principal Guaranty Reserve") the sum of \$6,500,000.00 (the "Principal Guaranty Reserve Deposit Amount"). The funds in the Principal Guaranty Reserve shall be held by Lender as additional security for the Obligations and disbursed in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.28(f). Lender agrees to accept a Satisfactory Letter of Credit (as defined in Section 5.34 below) in lieu of the Principal Guaranty Reserve Deposit and such Satisfactory Letter of Credit shall be held as additional collateral for the Obligations. Lender shall disburse the then existing funds in the Principal Guaranty Reserve Deposit to Borrower, or release the Satisfactory Letter of

Credit to Borrower (as the case may be), at such time as all of the Obligations have been indefeasibly paid in full.

- Sublease Rent Reserve. Borrower shall deposit with Lender on each Payment Date until the Note is paid in full commencing with first Payment Date, an amount equal to the rent and other payments ("Sublease Rent") that will be payable as sublessee to Sublessor (as defined in Section 1.33(b) below) under the Sublease for the month in which such Payment Date occurs, which amounts shall be transferred into a reserve fund (the "Sublease Rent Reserve") held by Lender subject to this Mortgage. Such deposit may be increased from time to time by Lender in such amount as Lender shall deem to be necessary in its reasonable discretion to reflect any increases in the Sublease Rent. Provided no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Lender shall apply the funds in the Sublease Rent Reserve to payments of Sublease Rent. In making any payment relating to Sublease Rent, Lender may do so according to any bill or statement given by or on behalf of the Sublessor without inquiry into the accuracy of su(h)ill or statement or into the validity of any rent, additional rent or other charge thereof. If the amount of the limds in the Sublease Rent Reserve shall exceed the amounts due for Sublease Rent, Lender shall, in its sole discretion, either (a) return any excess to Borrower or (b) credit such excess against future disbursements made from the Sublease Rent Reserve. Notwithstanding the foregoing, provided and on condition that each of the Sublease Rent Conditions Precedent (as hereinafter defined) are satisfied and remain satisfied at all times, Borrower shall not be required to make monthly deposits to the Sublease Rent Reserve. If at any time any or all of the Sublease Rent Conditions Precedent are no longer met to the satisfaction of Len ler, Borrower shall immediately begin and shall continue to fund the Sublease Rent Reserve on account of Sublease Rent. The "Sublease Rent Conditions Precedent" means the following conditions precedent: (i) no Event of Default exists, (ii) simultaneously with the execution of this Mortgage, Borrower shall deposit to the Sublease Rent Reserve the sum of \$120,000.00 (the "Initial Sublease Rent Reserve Deposit") to remain on deposit in the Sublease Rent Reserve for the term of this Mortgage, unless Borrower fails to pay any of in: Sublease Rent when due under the Sublease in which case Lender may, at its election, apply the Initial Sublease Rent Reserve Deposit (and any and all other funds in the Sublease Rent Reserve) to such Sublease Rent (iii) Borrower pays all Sublease Rent as and when due and payable under the Sublease Lease, (iv) no default occurs under the Sublease and (v) Borrower shall at all times during the term of this Mortgage maintain in the Sublease Rent Reserve an amount which equals one-quarter (1/4) of the annual Sublease Re tt due under the Sublease during the next ensuing twelve (12) months (such amount to be reasonably determined by Lender).
- 1.29 <u>Disbursements from the Property Reserve Accounts</u> So long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Mortgage, all sums in each of the Repair and Remediation Reserve and the FF&E Reserve (the foregoing, collectively, the "Property Reserve Accounts") shall be held by Lender in the respective Property Reserve Account as set for it above for the purposes set forth in Section 1.28. So long as no Default has occurred and is continuing. Lender shall disburse to Borrower, from the appropriate Property Reserve Account for the purposes set forth in Section 1.28, an amount equal to the actual expenses incurred to date by Borrower, less any prior disbursements to Borrower from any of the Property Reserve Account for such expenditure, but only to the extent that such expense is one for which, pursuant to Section 1.28, the proceeds of a Property Reserve Account may be disbursed. Disbursements shall be made to Borrower within ten (10) days following Lender's receipt of each of the following:
- (a) a written request from Borrower for such disbursement, accompanied by a certification by Borrower, in the form therefor then utilized by Lender or Lender's servicing agent;
- (b) copies of invoices, receipts or other evidence satisfactory to Lender verifying payment of the costs and expenses for which Borrower is requesting such disbursement or verifying the cost of such goods, materials or services for when Borrower is requesting such disbursement;

- (c) for disbursement requests in connection with a single project, or group of related projects, for which Borrower is seeking reimbursement of \$20,000 or more, affidavits, lien waivers or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to Lender showing that all materialmen, laborers, contractors, suppliers and other parties who have or might claim statutory or common law liens, or who have furnished labor, materials or supplies to or in connection with the Property, have been paid (or will be paid) all amounts due;
- (d) for disbursement requests in connection with a single project, or group of related projects, for which Borrower is seeking reimbursement of \$50,000 or more, a certification from an inspecting architect or other third party acceptable to Lender, verifying that the any work for which Borrower is requesting a disbursement has been properly completed and that the cost of such work bears a reasonable relationship to the costs incurred therefor;
- a copy of the certificate of occupancy for the Improvements if, as a result of any work undertaker by Borrower, it was necessary to receive an amendment to the existing certificate of occupancy (or similar instrument) issued with respect to the Improvements, or to obtain a new certificate of occupancy for the Improvements, or a certification of Borrower that no such amended or new certificate of occupancy is required; and
 - (f) payment of an administrative fee of \$150.00 per request.

Lender shall not be required to make an advance from each Property Reserve Account more frequently than once in any thirty (30) day period. In raking any disbursement from a Property Reserve Account, Lender shall be entitled to rely on the disbursament request from Borrower without any inquiry into the accuracy, validity or contestability of any amount set forth therein. All costs and expenses required to be incurred in connection with the review and approval of each request for a disbursement from a Property Reserve Account shall be paid by Borrower not later than concurrently with such disbursement. The Reserves shall not, unless otherwise explicitly required by applicable law, be or be deemed to be escrow or trust funds. Lender may, at its discretion, hold the keserves either in a separate account or commingled by Lender with any other funds in the possession or control of Lender. The Reserves are solely for the protection of Lender, and entail no responsibility on Lender's part beyond making disbursements upon strict satisfaction of the requirements of Section 1.29 and this Section 1.29 and beyond the allowing of due credit for the sums actually received. To the extent that any funds in any of the Reserves are invested in any investment suitable for the investment of escrows and reserves established under mortgage loans included in a Secondary Market Transaction in which some or all of the securities issued thereby are rated "AAA" (or the equivalent rating) by one or more kaing Agencies, as the standards therefor are established from time to time (or if Lender reasonably determines that no such standards exist, such investments as are otherwise acceptable to Lender, in the exercise of prudent lending standards), Borrower shall bear the risk of loss of such investments. In the event that the amounts on deposit in any of the Property Reserve Account are insufficient to reimburse Borrower for amounts otherwise properly requested, Lender shall not be obligated or authorized to transfer funds from other Reserves, and Borrower shall pay the amount of such deficiency. Upon assignment of this Mortgage by Lender, any funds in the Reserves shall be turned over to the assignee, and any responsibility of the assignor with respect thereto shall terminate.

1.30 <u>Interest Bearing Reserves.</u> Lender shall cause funds in the Repair and Remediation Reserve, the FF&E Reserve, the Cash Collateral Reserve, the Excess Cash Flow Reserve, the Principal Guaranty Reserve and the Sublease Rent Reserve (referred to in this Section 1.30 as the "Interest-Bearing Reserve") to be deposited into an interest bearing account of the type customarily maintained by Lender or its servicing agent for the investment of similar reserves, which account may not yield the highest interest rate then available. Interest payable on such amounts shall be computed based

on the daily outstanding balance in the Interest-Bearing Reserve. Such interest shall be calculated on a simple, non-compounded interest basis based solely on contributions made to the Interest-Bearing Reserve by Borrower. All interest earned on amounts contributed to the Interest-Bearing Reserve shall be retained by Lender and added to the balance in such Interest-Bearing Reserve and shall be disbursed for payment of the items for which other funds in such Interest-Bearing Reserve are to be disbursed. Borrower acknowledges that all Reserves other than the Interest-Bearing Reserves shall not accrue or bear interest for the benefit of Borrower, and no interest shall be payable thereon by Lender.

- 1.31 <u>Bankruptcy-Remote Entities</u>. As a material inducement to Lender to make the Loan, and recognizing that Lender will suffer immeasurable damage should Borrower fail to perform as required under this Section, Borrower hereby agrees as follows:
- directors who are "Independent" (as defined below). At any time when Borrower is a limited liability company, unless Borrower satisfies the requirement in the following sentence, the sole managing member of Borrower shall be either a corporation that has at least two (2) directors who are Independent or a limited liability company that has at least two (2) managers who are Independent. At any time when Borrower is a limited liability company organized under the laws of the State of Delaware, in lieu of satisfying the requirement of the foregoing sentence, Borrower may have as a manager or member two (2) persons who are "Independent". At any time when Borrower is a limited partnership, the sole general partner of Borrower shall be either a corporation with directors who are "Independent" or a limited liability company that satisfies the requirements of one of the previous two sentences. Borrower may not be a general partnership unless Lender approves the Organizational Documents of both Borrower and at least two (2) partners of Borrower, and such a proval may be conditioned upon Lender's determination in its sole discretion that both Borrower and at least two (2) partners of Borrower are "bankruptcy-remote entities" in accordance with then-current standards increfor utilized by applicable Rating Agencies.
- (b) Borrower may not undertake, or request Lender's approval for, any of the events described in Paragraphs (c)(3), (c)(4) and (d) of Section 1.27 without first receiving the affirmative consent of the Fiduciary Representatives (as defined below) of Borrower or, if applicable, without the Controlling Entity (as defined below) receiving the affirmative consent of the Fiduciary Representatives prior to the Controlling Entity giving its consent to Borrower's across In the event of the death, incapacity, resignation or removal of a Fiduciary Representatives, Borrower or the Controlling Entity, as the case may be, shall promptly appoint a replacement Fiduciary Representative, and no action requiring the consent of the Fiduciary Representative shall be taken until a replacement Fiduciary Representative has been appointed. In addition, no Fiduciary Representative may be removed unless his or her successor satisfying the definition hereunder has been appointed.
- (c) "Independent" means a natural person who has not been, and during the continuation of his or her services as manager or director ("Fiduciary Representative") of Borrower or of Borrower's general partner, manager or managing member (a "Controlling Entity"), (i) except in the capacity as the Fiduciary Representative of Borrower or Borrower's Controlling Entity, is not an employee, officer, director, shareholder, partner, manager, member, counsel, advisor, accountant or agent of Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or other person or entity who derives or is entitled to derive any of its profits or revenues or any payments (other than any fee paid to such person as compensation for such person to serve as Fiduciary Representative) from any Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate with an entity that is) a present or former accountant, advisor, attorney, consultant or counsel to Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate

of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower; (iv) is not a spouse, parent, child, grandchild or sibling of, or otherwise related to (by blood or by law), any of (i), (ii) or (iii) above; and (v) is not affiliated with a person or entity of which Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower is a present or former customer or supplier; provided, however, that an entity that provides a Fiduciary Representative as a service for a fee is not prohibited under this paragraph from providing one or more Fiduciary Representatives to Borrower, any Constituent Entity of Borrower, or any Affiliate of Borrower or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower.

- (d) The Organizational Documents of Borrower, of any general partner, manager and/or managing member or Borrower, and of such other Constituent Entities of Borrower and/or the foregoing as Lender may reasonably determine, shall incorporate requirements substantially similar to the foregoing in a manner satisfactory to Lender.
- (c) Borrower shall, and shall cause each of the "SPEs" (as defined therein) to, conduct its busices, so as to cause all of the assumptions set forth in that certain legal opinion of Levenfield Pearlstein, LLC with respect to substantive consolidation and similar matters dated on or about the date hereof, to be true, correct and complete.

1.32 Franc'its: A greement.

The Franch se Agreement is in full force and effect, all franchise fees, royalty fees, program fees, reservation fees and other sums due thereunder have been paid in full to date, and neither Borrower nor Franchisor is in default thereunder. The Improvements on the Property shall be operated under the terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement. Borrower shall (i) pay all sums required to be paid by Borrower under the Franchise Agreement, (ii) diligently perform, observe and enforce all of the terms, covenants and conditions of the Franchise Agreement on the part of Borrower to be performed, observed and enforced to the end that all things shall be done which are necessary to keep unimpaired the rights of Borrower under the Franchise Agreement, (iii) promptly notify Lender of the giving of any notice to Borrower of any default by Borrower in the performance or observance of any of the terms, covenants or conditions of the Franchise Agreement on the part of Borrower to be performed and observed and deliver to Lender a true copy of each such notice, and (iv) promptly deliver to Lender a copy of each financial statement, business plan, capital expenditure rlan, notice, report and estimate received by it under the Franchise Agreement. Borrower shall not, without the prior consent of Lender, surrender the Franchise Agreement or terminate or cancel the Franchise Agreement or modify, change, supplement, alter or amend the Franchise Agreement, in any respect, either orally or in writing, and Borrower hereby assigns to Lender as further security for the payment of the Ob'igai ons and for the performance and observance of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Mongage, all the rights, privileges and prerogatives of Borrower to surrender the Franchise Agreement or to reminate, cancel, modify, change, supplement, alter or amend the Franchise Agreement in any respect, and any such surrender of the Franchise Agreement or termination, cancellation, modification, change, supplement, alteration or amendment of the Franchise Agreement without the prior written consent of Lender shall be void and of no force and effect. If Borrower shall default in the performance or observance of any material term, covenant or condition of the Franchise Agreement on the part of Borrower to be performed or observed, then, without limiting the generality of the other provisions of this Mortgage, and without waiving or releasing Borrower from any of its obligations hereunder, Lender shall have the right, but shall be under no obligation, to pay any sums and to perform any act or take any action as may be appropriate to cause all the terms, covenants and conditions of the Franchise Agreement on the part of Borrower to be performed or observed to be promptly performed or observed on behalf of Borrower, to the end that the rights of Borrower in, to and under the Franchise Agreement shall be kept unimpaired and free from default. Lender and any person designated by Lender shall have, and are hereby granted, the right to enter upon the Property at any time and from time to time for the purpose of taking any such action. If

Franchisor shall deliver to Lender a copy of any notice sent to Borrower of default under the Franchise Agreement, such notice shall constitute full protection to Lender for any action taken or omitted to be taken by Lender in good faith, in reliance thereon. Any sums expended by Lender pursuant to this Section shall bear interest at the Note Rate from the date such cost is incurred to the date of payment to Lender, shall be deemed to constitute a portion of the Obligations, shall be secured by the lien of this Mortgage and the other Loan Documents and shall be immediately due and payable upon demand by Lender therefore. In the event that the Franchise Agreement expires or is terminated (without limiting any obligation of Borrower to obtain Lender's consent to any termination or modification of the Franchise Agreement in accordance with the terms and provisions of this Mortgage), Borrower shall promptly replace the Franchisor with a franchisor approved by Lender in its sole discretion on terms and conditions satisfactory to Lender in its reasonable discretion.

- (b) Intentionally Omitted.
- (c) Intentionally Omitted.
- 1.33 Sublease.
- (a) Borrower will comply in all material respects with the terms and conditions of the Sublease. Borrower will not do or permit anything to be done, the doing of which, or refrain from doing anything, the omission of which, will impair or tend to impair the security of the Real Estate under the Sublease or will be grounds for declaring a forfeiture of the Sublease.
- expressly permitted under Section 5.33 below), cancel, change, supplement, alter or amend (except as expressly permitted under Section 5.33 below) the Sublease, or waive, excuse, condone or in any way release or discharge the sublessor under the Sublease (the "Sublessor") of or from any of the material covenants and conditions to be performed or observed by the Sublessor under the Sublease. Borrower hereby expressly covenants with Lender not to cancel, surrequer, amend, modify or alter in any way the terms of the Sublease. Borrower hereby assigns to Lender, as further security for the payment of the Obligations and for the performance and observance of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Mortgage, all of the rights, privileges and prerogatives of Borrower, as sublessee under the Sublease, to surrender the subleasehold estate created by the Sublease or to terminate, cancel, modify, change, supplement, alter or amend the Sublease, and any such surrender of the sublessehold estate created by the Sublease or termination, cancellation, modification, change, supplement, alteration or amendment of the Sublease without the prior consent of Lender shall be void and of no force and effect
- (c) Borrower will give Lender prompt (and in all events within five (5) days) notice of any default under the Sublease or of the receipt by Borrower of any notice of default from Sublessor. Borrower will promptly (and in all events within (5) days) furnish to Lender copies of all information furnished to Sublessor by the terms of the Sublease or the provisions of this Section. Borrower will deposit with Lender an exact copy of any notice, communication, plan, specification or other instrument or document received or given by Borrower in any way relating to or affecting the Sublease which may concern or affect the estate of Sublessor or Borrower thereunder in or under the Sublease or in the real estate thereby demised.
- (d) Lender shall have the right, but not the obligation, to perform any obligations of Borrower under the terms of the Sublease during the continuance of a default. All costs and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) so incurred, shall be treated as an advance secured by this Mortgage, shall bear interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date of payment by Lender until paid in full and shall be paid by Borrower to Lender during the continuance of

an Event of Default within five (5) days after demand. No performance by Lender of any obligations of Borrower shall constitute a waiver of any default arising by reason of Borrower's failure to perform the same. If Lender shall make any payment or perform any act or take action in accordance with this Section 1.33, Lender will notify Borrower of the making of any such payment, the performance of any such act, or the taking of any such action. In any such event, subject to the rights of lessees, sublessees and other occupants under the Leases, Lender and any person designated by Lender shall have, and are hereby granted, the right to enter upon the Leasehold Real Estate at any time and from time to time for the purpose of taking any such action.

- (e) To the extent permitted by law, the price payable by Borrower or any other person or entity in the exercise of any right of redemption following foreclosure of the Leasehold Real Estate shall in clude all rents paid and other sums advanced by Lender, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate as lessee under the Sublease, on behalf of Borrower on account of the Leasehold Real Estate.
- (f) Unless Lender shall otherwise consent, the fee title and the subleasehold estate in the Leasehold Real Estate shall not merge but shall always be kept separate and distinct, notwithstanding the union of said estates either in Sublessor or in Borrower, or in a third party, by purchase or otherwise.
- (g) Upon a quisition by Borrower of any other estate, title or interest in the Leasehold Real Estate, this Mortga ie shall, automatically and without the necessity of execution of any other documents, attach to and cover and be a lien upon such other estate so acquired, and such other estate shall be considered as mortgaged, assigned and conveyed to Lender and the lien hereof spread to cover such estate with the same force and effect as though specifically herein mortgaged, assigned and conveyed. The provisions of this subsection (g) and not apply if Lender acquires title to the Leasehold Real Estate unless Lender shall so elect.
- (h) If the Sublessor shall deliver to Lender a copy of any notice of default sent by the Sublessor to Borrower, as sublessee under the Sublease, such notice shall constitute full protection to Lender for any action taken or omitted to be taken by Lender in reliance thereon.
- (i) Each Lease hereafter made and each renewal of any existing Lease shall provide that, (i) in the event of the termination of the Sublease, the Lease shall not terminate or be terminable by the Tenant; (ii) in the event of any action for the foreclosure of this Motgage, the Lease shall not terminate or be terminable by the Tenant by reason of the termination of the Sublease unless the Tenant is specifically named and joined in any such action and unless a judgment is obtained therein against the Tenant; and (iii) in the event that the Sublease is terminated as aforesaid, the Tenant under the Lease shall attorn to the sublessee under the Sublease or to the purchaser at the sale of the Leasehold Peal Estate on such foreclosure, as the case may be.
- claims and rights to the payment of damages arising from any rejection by the Sublessor of the Sublease under the Bankruptcy Code. Borrower shall notify Lender promptly (and in any event within ten (10) days) of any claim, suit action or proceeding relating to the rejection of the Sublease. Lender is hereby irrevocably appointed as Borrower's attorney-in-fact, coupled with an interest, with exclusive power to file and prosecute, to the exclusion of Borrower, any proofs of claim, complaints, motions, applications, notices and other documents, in any case in respect of the Sublessor under the Bankruptcy Code during the continuance of any Event of Default. Borrower may make any compromise or settlement in connection with such proceedings (subject to Lender's reasonable approval); provided, however, that Lender shall be authorized and entitled to compromise or settle any such proceeding if such compromise or settlement is made after the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default. Borrower

shall promptly execute and deliver to Lender any and all instruments reasonably required in connection with any such proceeding after request therefor by Lender. Except as set forth above, Borrower shall not adjust, compromise, settle or enter into any agreement with respect to such proceedings without the prior written consent of Lender.

- (k) Borrower shall not, without Lender's prior written consent, elect to treat the Sublease as terminated under Section 365(h)(l) of the Bankruptcy Code. Any such election made without Lender's prior written consent shall be void.
- offset against the rent reserved in the Sublease the amount of any damages caused by the non-performan e by the Sublessor of any of the Sublessor's obligations under the Sublease after the rejection by the Sublease of the Sublease under the Bankruptcy Code, Borrower shall, prior to effecting such offset, notify Lender of its intention to do so, setting forth the amounts proposed to be so offset and the basis therefor. If Lender has failed to object as aforesaid within ten (10) days after notice from Borrower in accordance with the first sentence of this subsection (1), Borrower may proceed to effect such offset in the amounts set forth in Porrower's notice. Neither Lender's failure to object as aforesaid nor any objection or other communication between Lender and Borrower relating to such offset shall constitute an approval of any such offset by Lender. Borrower shall indemnify and save Lender harmless from and against any and all claims, demands, actions, suits, proceedings, damages, losses, costs and expenses of every nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) arising from or relating to any such offs it by Borrower against the rent reserved in the Sublease
- If any action, proceening, motion or notice shall be commenced or filed in (m) respect of Borrower or, after the occurrence and du ing the continuance of any Event of Default, the Leasehold Real Estate in connection with any case under the Bankruptcy Code, Lender shall have the option, to the exclusion of Borrower, exercisable upon notice from Lender to Borrower, to conduct and control any such litigation with counsel of Lender's choice. Lender may proceed in its own name or in the name of Borrower in connection with any such litigation, and Borrower agrees to execute any and all powers, authorizations, consents and other documents required by Lender in connection therewith. Borrower shall pay to Lender all costs and expenses (including, wi hou. 'imitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) paid or incurred by Lender in connection with the prosecution or conduct of any such proceedings within five (5) days after notice from Lender setting forth such costs and expenses in reasonable detail. Any such costs or expenses not paid by Borrower as afore aid shall be secured by the lien of this Mortgage, shall be added to the principal amount of the Obligations and shall bear interest at the Default Interest Rate. Borrower shall not commence any action, suit, proceeding or case, or file any application or make any motion, in respect of the Sublease in any such case under the Bunkruptcy Code without the prior written consent of Lender.
- (n) Borrower shall immediately, after obtaining knowledge thereof, notify Lender of any filing by or against the Sublessor of a petition under the Bankruptcy Code. Borrower shall thereafter forthwith give written notice of such filing to Lender, setting forth any information available to Borrower as to the date of such filing, the court in which such petition was filed, and the relief sought therein. Borrower shall promptly deliver to Lender following receipt any and all notices, summonses, pleadings, applications and other documents received by Borrower in connection with any such petition and any proceedings relating thereto.
- (o) If there shall be filed by or against Borrower a petition under the Bankruptcy Code, and Borrower, as the sublessee under the Sublease, shall determine to reject the Sublease pursuant to Section 365(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, then Borrower shall give Lender not less than ten (10) days' prior notice of the date on which Borrower shall apply to the bankruptcy court for authority to reject the

Sublease. Lender shall have the right, but not the obligation, to serve upon Borrower within such 10-day period a notice stating that (i) Lender demands that Borrower assume and assign the Sublease to Lender pursuant to Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and (ii) Lender covenants to cure or provide adequate assurance of prompt cure of all defaults and provide adequate assurance of future performance under the Sublease. If Lender serves upon Borrower the notice described in the preceding sentence, Borrower shall not seek to reject the Sublease and shall comply with the demand provided for in clause (i) of the preceding sentence within thirty (30) days after the notice shall have been given, subject to the performance by Lender of the covenant provided for in clause (ii) of the preceding sentence.

- (p) Effective upon the entry of an order for relief in respect of Borrower under the Bankruptcy Code, Borrower hereby assigns and transfers to Lender a non-exclusive right to apply to the Bankruptcy Code under Section 365(d)(4) of the Bankruptcy Code for an order extending the period during which the Sublease may be rejected or assumed.
- Borrower represents and warrants that (i) the lien of any mortgage hereafter placed on the Suble see's leasehold estate to the Real Estate is and will be subject and subordinate to this Mortgage, the Sublease and to any New Lease (hereinafter defined); (ii) if there shall be a condemnation or taking in lieu of a condemnation of the fee title to the Real Estate, subject to amounts which are applied to restoration, Borrower is entitled under the Sublease to receive such portion of the award for such condemnation or taking in lieu of condemnation as equals the value of Borrower's estate under the Sublease and improvements made by Borrower and if there shall be a casualty under a Sublease, either there is an obligation to use insurance proceeds for a full restoration or Borrower is entitled to receive such portion of such proceeds as equals the value of improvements made by Borrower; (iii) Borrower is authorized to assign its interest in any conderar ation award which Borrower is entitled to receive pursuant to the Sublease; (iv) intentionally omitted; (v) Bo rower has the right under the Sublease to mortgage the Sublease and the subleasehold estate thereby created without the prior consent of Sublessor; (vi) intentionally omitted; (vii) if any default by Borrower shall occur under the Sublease, Lender is entitled under the Sublease to receive notice of such default from Sublessor and a commercially reasonable opportunity to cure any such default which is susceptible of cire by Lender, which, in the case of any non-monetary default susceptible of cure by Lender, includes the right of Lender or its designee to acquire possession of the Leasehold Real Estate by means of for closure of this Mortgage or by other means and to become the lessee under the Sublease, and so long as Lendan has agreed to effectuate a cure and is proceeding to cure any such non-monetary default and no monetary default remains uncured beyond any applicable notice and grace periods to which Borrower and Leider are entitled, Sublessor may not terminate the Sublease; (viii) provided that no monetary default remains uncured beyond any applicable notice and grace periods to which Borrower and Lender are entitled, the sublease may not be terminated by Sublessor by reason of any default by Borrower which is not susceptible of cure by Lender; (ix) if the Sublease is terminated by reason of a default by Borrower, Lender or its designee is entitled under the Sublease to enter into a new lease (the "New Lease") with Sublessor for the ren ainder of the term of the Sublease upon the same base rent and additional rent and other terms, covenants, conditions and agreements as are contained in the Sublease; (x) the Sublease requires the Sublessor to give copies of all notices of default which are given under the Sublease to Borrower contemporaneously to Lender; (xi) the Sublease represents the entire agreement between the parties thereto and is in full force and effect and has not been modified or supplemented; (xii) the Sublease cannot be cancelled solely by Sublessor and requires Borrower's consent for all modifications; (xiii) all rents (including additional rents and other charges) reserved for in the Sublease and payable prior to the date hereof have been paid; (xiv) no party to the Sublease is in default of any obligation such party has thereunder and no event has occurred which, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time, or both, would constitute such a default; and (xv) no notice or other written or oral communication has been provided to any party under the Sublease which alleges that, as of the date hereof, either a default exists or with the passage of time will exist under the provisions of such Sublease.

ARTICLE II EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- 2.1 <u>Events of Default</u>. The occurrence of any of the following shall be an "Event of Default" hereunder:
- (a) Borrower fails to punctually perform any covenant, agreement, obligation, term or condition of the Note, this Mortgage or any other Loan Document which requires payment of any money to Lender, and (1) in the case of any Monthly Payment Amount due under the Note or any payment to any Reserve required under this Mortgage, such failure continues beyond the applicable grace period set forth in the Note with respect to the Monthly Payment Amount, (2) in the case of any other amount dventom Borrower to Lender, such failure continues for the applicable period set forth therein or, if no period is set forth, for seven (7) days after such payment becomes due or, if due on demand, is demanded.
- (b) Borrower (i) fails to provide insurance as required by Section 1.4 hereof or (ii) fails to perform any covenant, agreement, obligation, term or condition set forth in Section 1.5 hereof or (iii) fails to comply with Section 1.31 hereof.
- (c) Borrower fails to perform any other covenant, agreement, obligation, term or condition set forth herein other than those otherwise described in this Section 2.1 and, to the extent such failure or default is susceptible of being circle, the continuance of such failure or default for thirty (30) days after written notice thereof from Lender to Borrower; provided, however, that if such default is susceptible of cure but such cure cannot be accomplished with reasonable diligence within said period of time, and if Borrower commences to cure such default promptly after receipt of notice thereof from Lender, and thereafter prosecutes the curing of such default with reasonable diligence, such period of time shall be extended for such period of time as may be necessary to cure such default with reasonable diligence, but not to exceed an additional sixty (60) days.
- (d) Any representation or warranty made herein in or in connection with the Loan Application or any commitment relating to the Loan, or in any of the other Loan Documents to Lender, by Borrower, by any Indemnitor or by any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, is determined by Lender to have been false or misleading in any material respect at the time made.
 - (e) A Transfer, except as expressly permitted by Section 1.11 hereof.
- (f) A default occurs under any of the other Loan Documents which has not been cured within any applicable grace or cure period therein provided.
- (g) Borrower, any Indemnitor, or any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, becomes insolvent, or shall make a transfer in fraud of creditors, or shall make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, shall file a petition in bankruptcy, shall voluntarily be adjudicated insolvent or bankrupt or shall admit in writing the inability to pay debts as they mature, shall petition or apply to any tribunal for or shall consent to or shall not contest the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian or similar officer for Borrower, any Indemnitor or any such Constituent Entity, or for a substantial part of the assets of Borrower, any such Indemnitor or any such Constituent Entity, or shall commence any case, proceeding or other action under any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, readjustment or debt, dissolution or liquidation law or statute of any jurisdiction, whether now or hereafter in effect.
- (h) A petition is filed or any case, proceeding or other action is commenced against Borrower, against any Indemnitor or against any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor,

seeking to have an order for relief entered against it as debtor or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, liquidation, dissolution or composition of it or its debts or other relief under any law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, arrangement, reorganization, receivership or other debtor relief under any law or statute of any jurisdiction whether now or hereafter in effect or a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order for relief against Borrower, against any Indemnitor against any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, as debtor, or an order, judgment or decree is entered appointing, with or without the consent of Borrower, of any Indemnitor or of any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, a receiver, trustee, custodian or similar officer for Borrower, for any such Indemnitor or for any such Constituent Entity, or for any substantial part of any of the properties of Borrower, any such Indemnitor or any such Constituent Entity, and if any such event shall occur, such petition, case, proceeding, action, order, judgment or decree shall not be dismissed within sixty (60) days after being commenced.

- (i) The Property or any part thereof shall be taken on execution or other process of law (other than by eminent domain) in any action against Borrower.
- (j) Borrower abandons all or a portion (other than a de minimis portion) of the Property.
- (k) The holder of any lien or security interest on the Property (without implying the consent of Lender to the existence or creation of any such lien or security interest), whether superior or subordinate to this Mortgage or any of the other Loan Documents, declares a default and such default is not cured within any applicable grace or cure period set forth in the applicable document or such holder institutes foreclosure or other proceedings for the enforcement of its remedies thereunder.
- (1) The Property, or any part the eof, is subjected to actual or threatened waste or to removal, demolition or material alteration so that the value of the Property is materially diminished thereby, and Lender determines that it is not adequately protected from any loss, damage or risk associated therewith.
- (m) Any dissolution, termination, particl or complete liquidation, merger or consolidation of Borrower, any Indemnitor or any Constituent Entity of Borrower or any Indemnitor, without the prior written consent of Lender.
- (n) A default occurs and continues beyond any applicable cure period under the Franchise Agreement if such default permits the Franchisor to terminate or cancel the Franchise Agreement.
- (o) Borrower ceases to do business as a hotel at the Property of terminates such business for any reason whatsoever (other than temporary cessation in connection with any continuous and diligent renovation or restoration of the Property following a casualty or condemnation).
- (p) The Franchise Agreement expires or is terminated or cancelled or Borrower operates the Property under the name of any hotel chain or system other than Crowne Plaza without Lender's prior written consent.
- (q) Borrower fails to strictly and timely comply, or cause Indemnitor or any principals of Borrower to strictly and timely comply, with the terms and provisions of Section 5.29 below.
- (r) Borrower fails to pay any rent, additional rent or other charge mentioned in or made payable by the Sublease when said rent or other charge is due and payable.

- (s) Borrower defaults, as lessee under the Sublease, in the observance or performance of any term, covenant or condition of the Sublease on the part of Borrower to be observed or performed and said default is not cured within ten (10) days prior to the expiration of any applicable grace period therein provided, or any one or more of the events referred to in the Sublease shall occur which would cause the Sublease to terminate without notice or action by the Sublessor or which would entitle the Sublessor to terminate the Sublease and the term thereof by giving notice to Borrower, as sublessee thereunder, of if the subleasehold estate created by the Sublease shall be surrendered or the Sublease shall be terminated or cancelled for any reason or under any circumstances whatsoever, or any of the terms, covenants or conditions of the Sublease shall in any manner be modified, changed, supplemented, altered or amended without the consent of Lender.
- (t) If a Satisfactory Letter of Credit is delivered to Lender in lieu of the Principal Guaranty Reserve Deposit and thereafter Borrower fails to renew or maintain the Satisfactory Letter of Credit or the Satisfactory Letter of Credit is canceled, terminated, rescinded or revoked without the prior written consent of Lender.
- (u) If Guarantor fails to (i) meet the Net Worth Requirement (as defined in the Payment Guaranty) and (ii) deposit, or cause to be deposited, the Principal Guaranty Reserve Deposit Amount into the Principal Guaranty Reserve as and when required under Section 13 of the Payment Guaranty.
- (v) Borrower fails to strictly and timely perform any of its obligations under Section 1.32 above.

ARTICLE III REMEDIES

- 3.1 <u>Remedies Available</u>. If there sha's occur an Event of Default under this Mortgage, then the Property shall be subject to sale and this Mortgage shall be subject to foreclosure, all as provided by law, and Lender may, at its option and by or though a trustee, nominee, assignee or otherwise, to the fullest extent permitted by law, exercise any or all of the following rights, remedies and recourses, either successively or concurrently:
- (a) Acceleration. Accelerate the maturity date of the Note and declare any or all of the Obligations to be immediately due and payable without any presentment, demand, protest, notice, or action of any kind whatever (each of which is hereby expressly waived by Borro ver), whereupon the same shall become immediately due and payable. Upon any such acceleration, pryment of such accelerated amount shall constitute a prepayment of the principal balance of the Note and any applicable prepayment fee provided for in the Note shall then be immediately due and payable.
- (b) Entry on the Property. Either in person or by agent, with or without bringing any action or proceeding, or by a receiver appointed by a court and without regard to the adequacy of its security, enter upon and take possession of the Property, or any part thereof, without force or with such force as is permitted by law and without notice or process or with such notice or process as is required by law unless such notice and process is waivable, in which case Borrower hereby waives such notice and process, and do any and all acts and perform any and all work which may be desirable or necessary in Lender's judgment to complete any unfinished construction on the Real Estate, to preserve the value, marketability or rentability of the Property, to increase the income therefrom, to manage and operate the Property or to protect the security hereof and all sums expended by Lender therefor, together with interest

thereon at the Default Interest Rate, shall be immediately due and payable to Lender by Borrower on demand.

- (c) <u>Collect Rents and Profits</u>. With or without taking possession of the Property, sue or otherwise collect the Rents and Profits, including those past due and unpaid.
- Appointment of Receiver. Upon, or at any time prior to or after, initiating the exercise of any power of sale, instituting any judicial foreclosure or instituting any other foreclosure of the liens and security interests provided for herein or any other legal proceedings hereunder, make application to a court of competent jurisdiction for appointment of a receiver for all or any part of the Property, as a matter of strict right and without notice to Borrower and without regard to the adequacy of the Proper v for the repayment of the Obligations or the solvency of Borrower or any person or persons liable for the payment of the Obligations, and Borrower does hereby irrevocably consent to such appointment, vaives any and all notices of and defenses to such appointment and agrees not to oppose any application tierefor by Lender, but nothing herein is to be construed to deprive Lender of any other right, remedy or privilege Lender may now have under the law to have a receiver appointed, provided, however, that, the appointment of such receiver, trustee or other appointee by virtue of any court order, statute or regulation shall not impair or in any manner prejudice the rights of Lender to receive payment of the Rents and Profits pursuant to other terms and provisions hereof. Any such receiver shall have all of the usual powers and duties of receivers in similar cases, including, without limitation, the full power to hold, develop, rent, lease, manage, maintain, operate and otherwise use or permit the use of the Property upon such terms and conditions as said receiver may deem to be prudent and reasonable under the circumstances as more fully set forth in Section 3.3 below. Such receivership shall, at the option of Lender, continue until full payment of all of in: Obligations or until title to the Property shall have passed by foreclosure sale under this Mortgage or deed ir lieu of foreclosure.
- (e) <u>Foreclosure</u>. Immediately commence an action to foreclose this Mortgage or to specifically enforce its provisions or any of the Obligations pursuant to the statutes in such case made and provided and sell the Property or cause the Property to be sold in accordance with the requirements and procedures provided by said statutes in a single parcel or in several parcels at the option of Lender.
- (1) In the event foreclosure proceedings are filed by Lender, all expenses incident to such proceeding, including, but not limited to, attorneys' feer and costs, shall be paid by Borrower and secured by this Mortgage and by all of the other Loan Documents securing all or any part of the indebtedness evidenced by the Note. The Obligations and all other obligations secured by this Mortgage, including, without limitation, interest at the Default Interest Rate (as defined in the Note), any prepayment charge, fee or premium required to be paid under the Note in order to prepay principal (to the extent permitted by applicable law), attorneys' fees and any other amounts due and unprid to Lender under the Loan Documents, may be bid by Lender in the event of a foreclosure sale here under. In the event of a judicial sale pursuant to a foreclosure decree, it is understood and agreed that Lender or its assigns may become the purchaser of the Property or any part thereof.
- (2) Lender may, by following the procedures and satisfying the requirements prescribed by applicable law, foreclose on only a portion of the Property and, in such event, said foreclosure shall not affect the lien of this Mortgage on the remaining portion of the Property foreclosed.
- (f) Rights under the Uniform Commercial Code. Exercise any or all of the remedies of a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code against the UCC Collateral, either separately or together, and in any order, without in any way affecting the availability of Lender's other remedies. Furthermore, to the extent permitted by law, in conjunction within, addition to or in substitution for the rights and remedies available to Lender pursuant to any applicable Uniform Commercial Code: in the

event of a foreclosure sale with respect to the portions of the Property which are not UCC Collateral, the Property (including the UCC Collateral) may, at the option of Lender, be sold as a whole or in parts, as determined by Lender in its sole discretion; and (2) it shall not be necessary that (x) Lender take possession of the UCC Collateral, or any part thereof, prior to the time that any sale pursuant to the provisions of this Section is conducted, or (y) the UCC Collateral, or any part thereof, be present at the location of such sale; and (3) Lender may appoint or delegate any one or more persons as agent to perform any act or acts necessary or incident to any sale held by Lender, including the sending of notices and the conduct of the sale, but in the name and on behalf of Lender.

- (g) Other. Exercise any other right or remedy available hereunder, under any of the other Loan Documents or at law or in equity.
- 3.2 <u>Application of Proceeds</u>. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the proceeds of any sale under this Mortgage shall be applied to the extent funds are so available to the following items in such order as Let dea in its discretion may determine:
- (a) To payment of the costs, expenses and fees of taking possession of the Property, and of holding, operating maintaining, using, leasing, repairing, improving, marketing and selling the same and of otherwise enfo cirg Lender's right and remedies hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, including, but not limited to receivers' fees, court costs, attorneys', accountants', appraisers', managers' and other professional fe's, title charges and transfer taxes.
- (b) To payment of all sums expended by Lender under the terms of any of the Loan Documents and not yet repaid, together with interest on such sums at the Default Interest Rate.
- (c) To payment of the Obligations and all other obligations secured by this Mortgage, including, without limitation, interest at the Cefault Interest Rate and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, any prepayment fee, charge or premium required to be paid under the Note in order to prepay principal, in any order that Lender chooses in its sole discretion.

The remainder, if any, of such funds shall be disburse I to Borrower or to the person or persons legally entitled thereto.

Right and Authority of Receiver or Lender in the Event of Default; Power of Attorney. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default hereunder, and entry upon the Property pursuant to Section 3.1(b) hereof or appointment of a receiver pursuant to Section 3.1(d) hereof, and under such terms and conditions as may be prudent and reasonable under the circumstances in Lender's or the receiver's sole discretion, all at Borrower's expense, Lender or said receiver, or such other persons or entities as they shall hire, direct or engage, as the case may be, may do or permit one or more of the following, successively or concurrently: (a) enter upon and take possession and control of any and all of the Property; (b) take and maintain possession of all documents, books, records, papers and accounts relating to the Property; (c) exclude Borrower and its agents, servants and employees wholly from the Property; (d) manage and operate the Property; (e) preserve and maintain the Property; (f) make repairs and alterations to the Property; (g) complete any construction or repair of the Improvements, with such changes, additions or modifications of the plans and specifications or intended disposition and use of the Improvements as Lender may in its sole discretion deem appropriate or desirable to place the Property in such condition as will, in Lender's sole discretion, make it or any part thereof readily marketable or rentable; (h) conduct a marketing or leasing program with respect to the Property, or employ a marketing or leasing agent or agents to do so, directed to the leasing or sale of the Property under such terms and conditions as Lender may in its sole discretion deem appropriate or desirable; (i) employ such contractors, subcontractors, materialmen, architects, engineers, consultants, managers, brokers, marketing agents, or

other employees, agents, independent contractors or professionals, as Lender may in its sole discretion deem appropriate or desirable to implement and effectuate the rights and powers herein granted; (j) execute and deliver, in the name of Lender as attorney-in-fact and agent of Borrower or in its own name as Lender, such documents and instruments as are necessary or appropriate to consummate authorized transactions; (k) enter into such Leases, whether of real or personal property, under such terms and conditions as Lender may in its sole discretion deem appropriate or desirable; (1) collect and receive the Rents and Profits from the Property; (m) eject Tenants or repossess personal property, as provided by law, for breaches of the conditions of their Leases; (n) sue for unpaid Rents and Profits, payments, income or proceeds in the name of Borrower or Lender; (o) maintain actions in forcible entry and detainer, ejectment for possession and actions in distress for rent; (p) compromise or give acquittance for Rents and Profits, payments, income or proceeds that may become due; (q) delegate or assign any and all rights and powers given to Lender by this Mortgage; and (r) do any acts which Lender in its sole discretion deems appropriate or desirable to protect the security hereof and use such measures, legal or equitable, as Lender may in its sole discretion deem appropriate or desirable to implement and effectuate the provisions of this Mortgage. This Mortgage shall constitute a direction to and full authority to any Tenant, lessee, or other third party who has heretofore dealt or contracted or may hereafter deal or contract with Borrower or Lender, at the request of Lender, to pay all amounts owing under any Lease, contract or other agreement to Lender without proof of the Event of Default relied upon. Any such Tenant, lessee or third party is hereby irrevocably authorized to rely upon and comply with (and shall be fully protected by Borrower in so doing) any request, notice or demand by Lender for the payment to Lender of any Rents and Profits or other sums which may be or thereafter become due under its Lease, contract or other agreement, or for the performance of any undertakings under ary such Lease, contract or other agreement, and shall have no right or duty to inquire whether any Event of Default under this Mortgage, or any default under any of the other Loan Documents, has actually occurred or is then existing. Borrower hereby constitutes and appoints Lender, its assignees, successors, tran fere's and nominees, as Borrower's true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution in the Property, in Borrower's name, place and stead, to do or permit any one or more of the foregoing described rights, remedies, powers and authorities, successively or concurrently, and said power of attorney small be deemed a power coupled with an interest and irrevocable so long as any Obligations is outstanding. Any money advanced by Lender in connection with any action taken under this Section 3.3, together with interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date of making such advancement by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be a demand obligation owing by Borrower to Lender.

- 3.4 Occupancy After Foreclosure. In the event there is a foreclosure sale hereunder and at the time of such sale, Borrower or Borrower's representatives, successors or assigns, or any other persons claiming any interest in the Property by, through or under Borrower (except terants of space in the Improvements subject to Leases entered into prior to the date hereof), are occupying or using the Property, or any part thereof, then, to the extent not prohibited by applicable law, each and all shall, at the option of Lender or the purchaser at such sale, as the case may be, immediately become the terant of the purchaser at such sale, which tenancy shall be a tenancy from day-to-day, terminable at the will of either landlord or tenant, at a reasonable rental per day based upon the value of the Property occupied or used, such rental to be due daily to the purchaser. Further, to the extent permitted by applicable law, in the event the tenant fails to surrender possession of the Property upon the termination of such tenancy, the purchaser shall be entitled to institute and maintain an action for unlawful detainer of the Property in the appropriate court of the county in which the Real Estate is located.
- 3.5 <u>Notice to Account Debtors</u>. Lender may, at any time after an Event of Default hereunder, notify the account debtors and obligors of any accounts, chattel paper, negotiable instruments or other evidences of indebtedness, to Borrower included in the Property to pay Lender directly. Borrower shall at any time or from time to time upon the request of Lender provide to Lender a current list of all such account debtors and obligors and their addresses.

- 3.6 Cumulative Remedies. All remedies contained in this Mortgage are cumulative and Lender shall also have all other remedies provided at law and in equity or in any other Loan Documents. Such remedies may be pursued separately, successively or concurrently at the sole subjective direction of Lender and may be exercised in any order and as often as occasion therefor shall arise. No act of Lender shall be construed as an election to proceed under any particular provisions of this Mortgage to the exclusion of any other provision of this Mortgage or as an election of remedies to the exclusion of any other remedy which may then or thereafter be available to Lender. No delay or failure by Lender to exercise any right or remedy under this Mortgage shall be construed to be a waiver of that right or remedy or of any Event of Default hereunder. Lender may exercise any one or more of its rights and remedies at its option without regard to the adequacy of its security.
- Payment of Expenses. Borrower shall pay on demand all of Lender's expenses incurred in any efforts to enforce any terms of this Mortgage, whether or not any lawsuit is filed and whether or no foreclosure is commenced but not completed, including, but not limited to, legal fees and disbursements, foreclosure costs and title charges, together with interest thereon from and after the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower at the Default Interest Rate. Furthermore, Borrower shall, and does hereby, indemnify Lender for, and hold Lender harmless from, any and all losses, costs, expenses, claims, actions, demands liabilities, loss or damage which may or might be incurred by Lender under this Mortgage or by the exercise of rights or remedies hereunder, and from any and all claims and demands whatsoever which may be asserted against Lender by reason of any alleged obligations or undertakings on Lender's part witl respect to the Property except as expressly set forth in the Loan Documents, other than those finally determined to have resulted solely from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Lender. Borrower's obligation pursuant to the previous sentence shall include, without limitation, payment to (or reimbursea ant of) any compensation payable by the holder of the Loan to any servicing agent under a Secondary Marke. Tr nsaction pursuant to the Securitization Documents (as defined herein) if such payment becomes due soirly by reason of the existence and continuance of any Event of Default. Should Lender incur any such rability, the amount thereof, including, without limitation, costs, expenses and attorneys' fees, together win interest thereon at the Default Interest Rate from the date incurred by Lender until actually paid by Borrower, shall be immediately due and payable 3/0/7/5 OFFICE to Lender from Borrower on demand.

ARTICLE IV INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

ARTICLE V MISCELLANEOUS TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 5.1 <u>Time of Essence</u>. Time is of the essence with respect to all provisions of the Loan Documents.
- Release of Mortgage. If all of the Obligations be paid and performed, then and in that event only, upon delivery and recordation of a written satisfaction of this Mortgage, all rights under this Mortgage shall terminate except for those provisions hereof which by their terms survive, and the Property shall become wholly clear of the liens, security interests, conveyances and assignments evidenced hereby, which shall be released by Lender in due form at Borrower's cost. No release of this Mortgage or the lien hereof shall be valid unless executed by Lender.
- Certain Rights of Lender. Without affecting Borrower's liability for the payment of any of the Obligations, Lender may from time to time and without notice to Borrower: (a) release any

person liable for the payment of the Obligations; (b) extend or modify the terms of payment of the Obligations; (c) accept additional real or personal property of any kind as security or alter, substitute or release any property securing the Obligations; (d) consent in writing to the making of any subdivision map or plat thereof; (e) join in granting any easement therein; or (f) join in any extension agreement of the Mortgage or any agreement subordinating the lien hereof.

- 5.4 <u>Waiver of Certain Defenses</u>. No action for the enforcement of the lien hereof or of any other provision hereof, shall be subject to any defense which would not be good and available to the party interposing such defense in an action at law upon the Note or any of the other Loan Documents, in each case to the greatest extent permitted by law.
- Notices. All notices, demands, requests or other communications to be sent by one party to the other hereunder or required by law shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been validly given or served by delivery of the same in person to the intended addressee, or by depositing the same with Feder of Express or another reputable private courier service for next business day delivery, with all charges prepaid or by depositing the same in the United States mail, postage prepaid, certified mail, return receipt requested, in any event addressed to the intended addressee at its address set forth on the first page of this Morigage or at such other address as may be designated by such party as herein provided. All notices, demands and requests shall be effective upon such personal delivery, or one (1) business day after being deposited with the private courier service, or three (3) business days after being deposited in the United States mail as required above. Rejection or other refusal to accept or the inability to deliver because of changed address of which no notice was given as herein required shall be deemed to be receipt of the notice, demand or request sent. By giving to the other party hereto at least fifteen (15) days' prior written notice thereof in accordance with the provisions hereof, the parties hereto shall have the right from time to time to change their respective addresses and each shall have the right to specify as its address any other address within the United States of America.
- 5.6 Successors and Assigns. The terms, provisions, indemnities, covenants and conditions hereof shall be binding upon Borrower and the successors and assigns of Borrower, including all successors in interest of Borrower in and to all or any part of the Property, and shall inure to the benefit of Lender, its successors and assigns, and shall constitute covenants running with the land. All indemnities in this Mortgage for the benefit of Lender shall inure to the land agents (including, without limitation, any servicers retained by Lender with respect to the Loan), and plugges and participants of the Obligations, and their respective successors and assigns. All references in this Mortgage to Borrower or Lender shall be deemed to include each such party's successors and assigns. If Borrower consists of more than one person or entity, each will be jointly and severally liable to perform the obligation, of Borrower.
- 5.7 <u>Severability</u>. A determination that any provision of this Mortgage is unenforceable or invalid shall not affect the enforceability or validity of any other provision, and any determination that the application of any provision of this Mortgage to any person or circumstance is illegal or unenforceable shall not affect the enforceability or validity of such provision as it may apply to any other persons or circumstances.
- 5.8 <u>Interpretation</u>. Within this Mortgage, words of any gender shall be held and construed to include any other gender, and words in the singular shall be held and construed to include the plural, and vice versa, unless the context otherwise requires. The headings of the sections and paragraphs of this Mortgage are for convenience of reference only, are not to be considered a part hereof and shall not limit or otherwise affect any of the terms hereof. In the event of any inconsistency between the provisions hereof and the provisions in any of the other Loan Documents, it is intended that the provisions of this Mortgage shall be controlling.

- 5.9 Waiver: Discontinuance of Proceedings. Lender may waive any single Event of Default by Borrower hereunder without waiving any other prior or subsequent Event of Default. Lender may remedy any Event of Default by Borrower hereunder without waiving the Event of Default remedied. Neither the failure by Lender to exercise, nor the delay by Lender in exercising, any right, power or remedy upon any Event of Default by Borrower hereunder shall be construed as a waiver of such Event of Default or as a waiver of the right to exercise any such right, power or remedy at a later date. No single or partial exercise by Lender of any right, power or remedy hereunder shall exhaust the same or shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof, and every such right, power or remedy hereunder may be exercised at any time and from time to time. No modification or waiver of any provision hereof nor consent to any departure by Borrower therefrom shall in any event be effective unless the same shall be in writing and signed by Lender, and then such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose given. No notice to nor demand on Borrower in any case shall of itself entitle Borrower to any other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances. Acceptance by Lender of any payment in an amount less than the amount then due on any of the Obligations shall be deemed an acceptance on account only and shall not in any way affect the existence of a Default or an Event of Default hereunder. In case Lender shall have proceeded to invoke any right, remedy or recourse permitted hereunder or under the other Loan Documents and shall thereafter elect to discontinue or abandon the same for any reason, Lender shall have the unqualified right to do so and, in such an event, Borrower and Lerder shall be restored to their former positions with respect to the Obligations, the Loan Documents, the Property and otherwise, and the rights, remedies, recourses and powers of Lender shall continue as if the same had never been invoked.
- 5.10 Governing Law. It is Mortgage will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State in which the Real Estate is located, provided that to the extent any of such laws may now or hereafter be preempted by I ederal law, in which case such Federal law shall so govern and be controlling.
- 5.11 Counting of Days. The term "days" when used herein shall mean calendar days. If any time period ends on a Saturday, Sunday or holiday of it ally recognized by the state within which the Real Estate is located, the period shall be deemed to end on the next succeeding business day. The term "business day" when used herein shall mean a weekday, N onday through Friday, except a legal holiday or a day on which banking institutions in the State in which the Real Estate is located are authorized by law to be closed.
- 5.12 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. The relationship between Borrower and Lender is that of a borrower and a lender only and neither of those parties is, nor shall it hold it elf out to be, the agent, employee, joint venturer or partner of the other party.
- 5.13 Application of the Proceeds of the Note. To the extent that procee is of the Note are used to pay indebtedness secured by any outstanding lien, security interest, charge or prior encumbrance against the Property, such proceeds have been advanced by Lender at Borrower's request and Lender shall be subrogated to any and all rights, security interests and liens owned by any owner or holder of such outstanding liens, security interests, charges or encumbrances, irrespective of whether said liens, security interests, charges or encumbrances are released.
- 5.14 <u>Unsecured Portion of Indebtedness</u>. If any part of the Obligations cannot be lawfully secured by this Mortgage or if any part of the Property cannot be lawfully subject to the lien and security interest hereof to the full extent of such indebtedness, then all payments made shall be applied on said indebtedness first in discharge of that portion thereof which is unsecured by this Mortgage.

- 5.15 <u>Cross Default</u>. An Event of Default shall be a default under each of the other Loan Documents.
- 5.16 <u>Interest After Sale</u>. In the event the Property or any part thereof shall be sold upon foreclosure as provided hereunder, to the extent permitted by law, the sum for which the same shall have been sold shall, for purposes of redemption (pursuant to the laws of the state in which the Property is located), bear interest at the Default Interest Rate.
- 5.17 <u>Construction of this Document</u>. This document may be construed as a mortgage, security deed, deed of trust, chattel mortgage, conveyance, assignment, security agreement, pledge, financing statement, hypothecation or contract, or any one or more of the foregoing, as determined by Lender, in order to fully effectuate the liens and security interests created hereby and the purposes and agreements herein set forth.
- Mo Merger. It is the desire and intention of the parties hereto that this Mortgage and the lien hereof to not merge in fee simple title to the Property. It is hereby understood and agreed that should Lender acquire any additional or other interests in or to the Property or the ownership thereof, then, unless a contrary intent is manifested by Lender as evidenced by an appropriate document duly recorded, this Mortgage and the lien hereof shall not merge in such other or additional interests in or to the Property, toward the end that this Mortgage may be foreclosed as if owned by a stranger to said other or additional interests.
- 5.19 Rights With Respect to Junior Liens. Any person or entity purporting to have or to take a junior mortgage or other lien upon the Property or any interest therein shall be subject to the rights of Lender to amend, modify, increase, vary, after or supplement this Mortgage, the Note or any of the other Loan Documents and to extend the maturity date of the indebtedness secured hereby and to increase the amount of the indebtedness secured hereby and to waive or forebear the exercise of any of its rights and remedies hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents and to release any collateral or security for the indebtedness secured hereby, in each and every case without obtaining the consent of the holder of such junior lien and without the lien or security interest of this Mortgage losing its priority over the rights of any such junior lien.
- 5.20 Lender May File Proofs of Claim. In the case of any receivership, insolvency, bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, composition or other proceedings affecting Borrower or the principals or general partners or members in Borrower, or their respective creditors or property, Lender, to the extent permitted by law, shall be entitled to file such proofs of claim and other documents as may be necessary or advisable in order to have the claims of Lender Glowed in such proceedings for the entire Obligations at the date of the institution of such proceedings and for any additional amount which may become due and payable by Borrower hereunder after such da e.
- 5.21 <u>Fixture Filing</u>. To the extent permitted under applicable law, this Mortgage shall be effective from the date of its recording as a financing statement filed as a fixture filing with respect to all goods constituting part of the Property which are or are to become fixtures. This Mortgage shall also be effective as a financing statement covering minerals or the like (including oil and gas) and is to be filed for record in the Real Estate Records of the county where the Property is situated. The mailing address of Borrower and the address of Lender from which information concerning the security interests may be obtained are set forth above.
- 5.22 <u>After-Acquired Property</u>. All property acquired by Borrower after the date of this Mortgage which by the terms of this Mortgage shall be subject to the lien and the security interest created hereby, shall immediately upon the acquisition thereof by Borrower and without further mortgage,

conveyance or assignment become subject to the lien and security interest created by this Mortgage. Nevertheless, Borrower shall execute, acknowledge, deliver and record or file, as appropriate, all and every such further mortgages, security agreements, financing statements, assignments and assurances, as Lender shall require for accomplishing the purposes of this Mortgage.

- 5.23 No Representation. By accepting delivery of any item required to be observed, performed or fulfilled or to be given to Lender pursuant to the Loan Documents, including, but not limited to, any officer's certificates, balance sheet, statement of profit and loss or other financial statement, survey, appraisal or insurance policy, Lender shall not be deemed to have warranted, consented to, or affirmed the sufficiency, legality, effectiveness or legal effect of the same, or of any term, provision or condition thereof, and such acceptance of delivery thereof shall not be or constitute any warranty, consent or off rmation with respect thereto by Lender.
- 5.24 Counterparts. This Mortgage may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be effective only upon delivery and thereafter shall be deemed an original, and all of which shall be taken to be one and the same instrument, for the same effect as if all parties hereto had signed the same signature page. Any signature page of this Mortgage may be detached from any counterpart of this Mortgage without impairing the legal effect of any signatures thereon and may be attached to another counterpart of this Mortgage identical in form hereto but having attached to it one or more additional signature pages.
- 5.25 Exculpation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Mortgage, the liability of Borrower and its officers, directors, members and general partners for the Obligations and for the performance of the carer agreements, covenants and obligations contained herein and in the other Loan Documents shall be limited as set forth in Section 1.05 of the Note.
- 5.26 <u>Recording and Filing</u>. Borrower will cause the Loan Documents and all amendments and supplements thereto and substitutions the efor to be recorded, filed, re-recorded and refiled in such manner and in such places as Lender shall reasonably request, and will pay on demand all such recording, filing, re-recording and re-filing taxes, fees and other charges. Borrower shall reimburse Lender, or its servicing agent, for the costs incurred in obtaining a tix service company to verify the status of payment of Taxes and Other Charges on the Property.
- 5.27 Entire Agreement and Modification. This Mongage and the other Loan Documents contain the entire agreements between the parties relating to the subject matter hereof and thereof and all prior agreements relative hereto and thereto which are not contained herein or therein are terminated. This Mortgage and the other Loan Documents may not be amended revised, waived, discharged, released or terminated orally but only by a written instrument or instruments executed by the party against which enforcement of the amendment, revision, waiver, discharge, release or emination is asserted. Any alleged amendment, revision, waiver, discharge, release or termination which is not so documented shall not be effective as to any party.
- 5.28 <u>Maximum Interest.</u> The provisions of Section 2.03 of the Note are incorporated in this Mortgage by reference as if more fully set forth herein.

5.29 Secondary Market Transaction.

(a) <u>Cooperation</u>. Borrower acknowledges that Lender may effectuate a Secondary Market Transaction. At no material cost to Borrower, Borrower shall cooperate in good faith with Lender in effecting any such Secondary Market Transaction and shall cooperate in good faith to implement all requirements imposed by any Investor (as defined herein) or Rating Agency involved therein, including,

without limitation, all structural or other changes to Borrower and/or the Obligations, and modifications to any Loan Documents; provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be required to modify any Loan Documents if such modification would (A) increase the interest rate payable under the Note, (B) shorten the period until the stated maturity of the Note, (C) modify the amortization of principal of the Note, or (D) modify any other material term of the Obligations. Borrower shall provide such information and documents relating to Borrower, any Indemnitor, the Property and any Tenants as Lender may reasonably request in connection with such Secondary Market Transaction. Borrower shall make available to Lender all information concerning its business and operations that Lender may reasonably request.

- Disclosure; Indemnification. Lender shall be permitted to share all information provided in connection with the Loan with the Investors, Rating Agencies, investment banking firms, accounting firms, law firms and other third-party advisory firms involved with the Loan Documents or the applicable Secondary Market Transaction; provided, however, that from and after the date hereof, prior to any disclosure of such information to third parties concerning the financial condition of the holders of interests in Borrawar Lender shall have obtained a properly executed confidentiality agreement in the form customarily used by Lender. It is understood that the information provided to Lender in connection with the Loan may uitinately be incorporated into the offering documents for the Secondary Market Transaction and thus potential Investors may also see some or all of the information with respect to the Loan, the Property, Borrowe and the holders of direct or indirect interests in Borrower. Borrower irrevocably waives any and all rights it may have under any applicable laws (including, without limitation, any right of privacy) to prohibit such disclosure. Lender and all of the aforesaid third-party advisors and professional firms shall be entitled to rely on the information supplied by, or on behalf of, Borrower. Borrower hereby indemnifies I ender as to any losses, claims, damages or liabilities that arise out of or are based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact contained in the information provided by or on behalf of Bo rower, or arise out of or are based upon the omission or alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be stated in such information, or necessary in order to make the statements in such information, or in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Lender may publicize the existence of the Obligations in connection with its marketing for a Secondary Market Transaction or otherwise ar part of its business development.
- (c) Borrower acknowledges that, as part of the documents creating and governing any Secondary Market Transaction in which the Loan (or any portion of or interest in the Loan) may be included (the "Securitization Documents"), the parties to such Secondary Market Transaction may, in their sole discretion, elect to impose certain requirements as conditions precedent to certain actions by one or more of the servicing agents appointed with respect to the Loan (including, without limitation, that such servicing agent obtain written confirmation from each applicable Rating Agency that the proposed action will not result in a downgrade, qualification or withdrawal of any rating issociation securities evidencing an ownership interest in the Loan that was in effect immediately prior to such proposed action). No requirement or condition imposed upon such servicing agent pursuant to such Securitization Documents as a condition precedent to the granting or denying of any consent or approval, or the taking or refusal to take of any action, pursuant to this Mortgage (except only for any action required of Lender hereunder) shall give rise to any claim or cause of action by Borrower against Lender, or give Borrower any defense for failure to perform its obligations under the Loan Documents. Borrower further acknowledges that the cost of any such rating confirmation required by the Securitization Documents shall be payable by Borrower.
- (d) <u>Definitions</u>: A "Secondary Market Transaction" shall be (1) any sale of the Mortgage, Note and other Loan Documents to one or more investors as a whole loan, (2) a participation of the Obligations to one or more investors, (3) a securitization of the Loan, (4) any other sale or transfer of the Obligations or any interest therein to one or more investors. "Rating Agency" shall mean any nationally-recognized statistical rating organization that has been designated by Lender to provide, or that

provides, a rating on Borrower, the Loan or any securities evidencing an interest in, <u>inter alia</u>, a trust or other entity which is the holder of the Note. "Investor" shall mean any actual or potential purchaser, transferee, assignee, servicer, participant or investor in a Secondary Market Transaction.

- 5.30 Intentionally Omitted.
- 5.31 SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL.
- BORROWER, TO THE FULL EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, HEREBY KNOWINGLY, INTENTIONALLY AND VOLUNTARILY, WITH AND UPON THE ADVICE OF COMPETENT COUNSEL, (i) SUBMITS TO PERSONAL JURISDICTION IN THE STATE IN WHICH THE REAL ESTATE IS LOCATED OVER ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING BY ANY PERSON ARISING FROM OR RELATING TO THE NOTE, THIS MORTGAGE OR ANY OTHER OF THE LOAN DOCUMENTS, (ii) AGREES THAT ANY SUCH ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT IN ANY STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION OVER THE COUNTY IN WHICH THE REAL ESTATE IS LOCATED, (iii) SUBMITS TO THE JUPASDICTION OF SUCH COURTS, AND, (iv) TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW AGREES THAT IT WILL NOT BRING ANY ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING IN ANY OTLES FORUM (BUT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE RIGHT OF LENDER TO BRING ANY ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING IN ANY OTHER FORUM). BORROWER FURTHER CONSENTS AND AGREES TO SERVICE OF ANY SUMMONS, COMPLAINT OR OTHER LEGAL PROCESS IN ANY SUCH SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED U.S. MAIL, POSTAGE PREPAID, TO THE BORROWER AT THE ADDRESS FOR NOTICES DESCRIBED IN SECTION 5.5 HEREOF, AND CONSENTS AND AGREES THAT SUCH SERVICE SHALL CONSTITUTE IN EVERY RESPECT VALID AND EFFECTIVE SERVICE (BUT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE VALIDITY OR EFFECTIVENESS OF PROCESS SERVED IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW).
- (b) LENDER AND BORROWER, TO THE FULL EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, HEREBY KNOWINGLY, INTENTIONALLY AND VOLUNTARILY, WITH AND UPON THE ADVICE OF COMPETENT COUNSEL, WAIVE, RELINQUISH AND FOREVER FORGO THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING PASED UPON, ARISING OUT OF, OR IN ANY WAY RELATING TO THE OBLIGATIONS OP ANY CONDUCT, ACT OR OMISSION OF LENDER OR BORROWER, OR ANY OF THEIR DIRECTORS, OFFICERS, PARTNERS, MEMBERS, EMPLOYEES, AGENTS OR ATTORNEYS, OR ANY OTHER PERSONS AFFILIATED WITH LENDER OR BORROWER, IN EACH OF THE FOLLOWING CASES, WHETHER SOUNDING IN CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE.
- 5.32 <u>State-Specific Provisions</u>. The following provisions shall govern and control in the event of a conflict with any other provision of this Mortgage:
- (1) The granting clause of this Mortgage shall be deemed amended to provide that Borrower also warrants the Property to Lender.
- (2) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 3.1 of this Mortgage, any foreclosure of all or any portion of the lien of this Mortgage shall be in accordance with the Illinois Mortgage Foreclosure Act, 735 ICLS 5/15-1101 et seq., as from time to time amended (the "Act").
- (3) This Mortgage is given to secure not only existing indebtedness but also future advances (whether obligatory or to be made at the option of Lender, or otherwise) made by Lender, to the same extent as if such future advances were made on the date of the execution of this Mortgage.

The total amount of indebtedness that may be so secured may decrease or increase from time to time, but all indebtedness secured hereby shall in no event exceed an amount equal to two (2) times the original principal amount of the Note, as stated above.

- (4) The maturity date of the Note is June 1, 2012.
- Waiver of Rights of Redemption. Borrower acknowledges that the transaction of which this Mortgage is a part is a transaction which does not include either agricultural real estate (as defined in Section 15-1201 of the Act) or residential real estate (as defined in Section 15-1219 of the Act), and to the fullest extent permitted by law, Borrower hereby voluntarily and knowingly waives its rights to reinstatement and redemption as allowed under Section 15-1601(b) of the Act, and to the full extent permitted by law, the benefits of all present and future valuation, appraisement, homestead, exemption, str.y, redemption and moratorium law, under any state or federal law.
- encumbers the Rea Estate which comprises, among other things, (i) the real property identified on Exhibit A annexed hereto and made a part hereof and all improvements thereon (the "Main Parcel"), and (ii) the real property comprising a portion of the Main Parcel identified on Exhibit E annexed hereto and made a part hereof (the "Rele se Parcel"). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in the other Loan Documents, at any time after a Secondary Market Transaction Lender shall release the Release Parcel from the lien of this Mortgage (the "Release") upon Borrower's written request (the "Release Request"), subject to and in strict accordance with, and the prior satisfaction of, the following terms, conditions and requirements:
- (a) The Release Request sha's be given to Lender not less than sixty (60) days prior to the proposed effective date of the Release, and shall be accompanied by (i) all draft documents purporting to convey the Release Parcel to a third party other than Borrower in a form reasonably satisfactory to Lender, and (ii) all information necessary to process the Release Request, including the name and address of the title company, the dates when the Release is to occur, the name and address of the prospective transferee and the intended use of the Release Parcel.
- (b) No Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Mortgage or under any of the other Loan Documents on either or both (x) the date on which the Release Request is received by Lender or (y) the date on which the actual Release occurs.
- After the Release, the Main Parcel (including, without limitation, any easements in the Release Parcel which run to the benefit of the Main Parcel and parking on the Main Parcel) must be in full compliance with all Applicable Laws, the Permitted Exceptions, the Prime Lease, the Sublease, all Leases and the Franchise Agreement. Borrower and the transferee of the Release Parcel snall execute an easement agreement in favor of Borrower and the Main Parcel and such transferee and the Release Parcel granting to the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel such easements, access, rights, restrictions and restrictive covenants over the Release Parcel and the Main Parcel as would be acceptable to a prudent lender.
- (d) After the Release, the Release Parcel (including any easements over the Main Parcel or otherwise which run to the benefit of the Release Parcel) must be in full compliance with all Applicable Laws without regard to the Main Parcel (i.e., without taking into account the adjacent land area of the Main Parcel).
- (e) Borrower shall submit to Lender evidence, which would be acceptable to a prudent lender, that Borrower has or as of the effective date of the Release will have (i) segregated and

allocated the expenses in respect of the Main Parcel from those of the Release Parcel, including, without limitation, expenses for real estate taxes, assessments and common area maintenance, and (ii) obtained for the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel, all zoning and subdivision approvals of governmental authorities having jurisdiction as are necessary to create separate and distinct, legally identifiable tracts of real property and separately assessed tax lots and zoning lots and same is of record in the appropriate official land records of Cook County, Illinois and same have been unconditionally created and governmental records shall so reflect; provided, however, that if at the time of the Release the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel are not yet separately assessed tax lots, but all other conditions in this Section 5.33(e) have been satisfied, then Lender shall waive the requirement that the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel be separately assessed tax lots at the time of the Release so long as (1) Borrower provides Lender with evidence, which would be acceptable to a prudent lender, that Borrower has made application to the appropriate runicipal taxing authority to have the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel assessed as separate tax 1518 (2) Borrower provides Lender with evidence, which would be acceptable to a prudent lender (which evidence may be in the form of an opinion of counsel), that the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel are crititled to be assessed as separate tax lots and that the processing and assignment of such separate tax lots by the appropriate municipal authority is merely a ministerial act, (3) Borrower shall diligently and continuously pursue the separate assessment of the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel by the appropriate municipal taxing authority and (4) Borrower shall continue to impound/escrow for all Real Estate Taxes and Other Charges for the entire Main Parcel and the entire Release Parcel under Section 1.6 above until Borrower provides evidence to Lender, which would be acceptable to a prudent lender, that the Main Parcel (after giving effect to the Release of the Release Parcel) and the Release Parcel are separately assessed tax lots, at which time Borrower shall not be required to impound/escrow for Real Estate Taxes and Other Charges on the Release Parcel.

- (f) Borrower shall submit to Lender evidence which would be acceptable to a prudent lender that from and after the Release, no acro relating to development, further subdivision, or any construction on the Release Parcel can affect in any respect the compliance of the Main Parcel with all Applicable Laws.
- g) Borrower shall submit to Lender evidence which would be acceptable to a prudent lender that following the Release, the Main Parcel shall have available to it all necessary utility and other services for the development, use, occupancy and operation of the Main Parcel and the Main Parcel shall have adequate, free, unimpeded and unencumbered access for pedestrian and vehicular ingress and egress onto adjacent public roads, including, without limitation, any necessary cross-easements for access, parking, and utilities and that the Main Parcel and the improvements thereon shall have as good and adequate visibility from the surrounding streets and roads as exists on the date of the Mortgage.
- (h) Borrower shall submit to Lender updated surveys, which would be in form and substance acceptable to a prudent lender, of the Main Parcel and the Release Parcel prepared by a registered Illinois land surveyor and certified to the Lender (its successors and/or assigns) and its title insurers by such surveyor to be correct and accurate and containing (i) legal and metes and bounds descriptions of the Main Parcel, certified by said surveyor and (ii) with respect to the Main Parcel, only such encroachments, exceptions and state of facts as are set forth in the Title Insurance Policy insuring this Mortgage or would otherwise be acceptable to a prudent lender.
- (i) Borrower shall provide to Lender any and all subdivision maps of the Real Estate recorded or delivered to the Clerk's Office of Cook County, Illinois or other appropriate office in Cook County, Illinois (including the City of Chicago).

- (j) Lender shall have received an opinion of counsel for Borrower, in form and content reasonably acceptable to a prudent lender or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to a prudent lender, stating that the lien of this Mortgage with respect to the Main Parcel is and continues to constitute a valid mortgage lien on the Main Parcel and that the Main Parcel is not in violation of any Applicable Laws as a result of the release of the Release Parcel.
- (k) Borrower shall procure from the title company insuring the lien of this Mortgage an amended legal description and an endorsement to Lender's Title Insurance Policy which shall, among other things, provide that the lien and priority of this Mortgage on the Main Parcel shall be unaffected as a result of the Release and shall contain such other terms and endorsements as Lender shall reasonably require, but in no event reducing the coverage afforded by the Title Insurance Policy issued on the date hereof to Lander in respect of this Mortgage.
- (1) Borrower shall deliver such other information and documents, as would be required by a project lender (including, without limitation, any amendments to the Loan Documents and an amendment to e.c. of the Sublease and the Prime Lease which, in each case, remove the Release Parcel from the premises demised thereunder), in connection with the Release and shall, upon demand from time to time, pay all costs and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements) incurred by Lender in connection therewith.
- (m) After a Secondary Market Transaction involving the Loan and if required by the Lender or any Rating Agency, Borrower shall have obtained and delivered to Lender (i) an opinion of counsel that would be reasonably satisfactory to a prudent lender, based upon such information from Lender as may be required to render such opinion, stating that the Release shall not constitute a "significant modification" of the Loan within the meaning of Section 1001 of the Internal Revenue Code and stating that any REMIC Trust formed pursuant to a Secondary Market Transaction which includes the Loan will not fail to maintain its status as a REMIC within the meaning of Section 860D of the Internal Revenue Code as a result of such Release and (ii) a "no down-grade" letter from the applicable Rating Agency. "REMIC" shall mean a "real estate mortgage investment conduit" with the meaning of such Section 860D and "REMIC Trust" shall mean a REMIC which holds the Note.
- (n) Any and all amendments to the Prime Lease and the Sublease in connection with the Release shall have been reviewed and approved in writing by Lender, provided that Lender agrees that Lender shall not withhold its approval to an amendment to Section 2.01(B) of the Sublease which increases the Minimum Rental (as defined in Section 2.01(B) of the Sublease) as follows: (i) during the period of construction and re-development of the Release Parcel, the Minimum Rental will be \$480,000.00 per annum, (ii) for the first two (2) years following the completion of the construction and re-development of the Release Parcel, the Minimum Rental will be \$240,000.00 per annum and (iii) from and after the first two (2) years following the completion of the construction and re-development of the Release Parcel, the Minimum Rental will be \$120,000.00 per annum. In addition and as part of the Release, Lender shall not withhold its consent to an amendment to the Prime Lease and the Sublease which, in each case, removes the Release Parcel from the premises demised under the Sublease and the Prime Lease.
- (o) The Debt Service Coverage Ratio (as defined in the Cash Management Agreement) is at least 1.30:1.0 on a trailing twelve-month basis, except that for purposes of calculating Operating Income (as defined in the Cash Management Agreement) Lender shall include only 50% of the trailing twelve month income from parking at the Property.
- (p) Borrower shall have provided Lender with evidence reasonably acceptable to a prudent lender that Borrower has replaced the parking spaces currently located on the Release Parcel with

at least eighty-five (85) parking spaces (the "Replacement Parking"), which Replacement Parking shall be (1) either (i) owned by the Borrower, (ii) owned by an Affiliate of the Borrower with a perpetual easement and right of use in favor of Borrower and the Property (after giving effect to the Release of the Release Parcel), or (iii) controlled by Borrower through a perpetual easement, (2) for the exclusive use of the Borrower, the Property and all guests and invitees of the hotel operated at the Property and (3) located in a single location and within a three (3) block radius of the Property (the foregoing including conditions (1), (2) and (3) of this Section 5.33(p) are collectively, the "Permanent Replacement Parking Conditions"); provided, however, that Borrower may elect to lease temporary Replacement Parking until such time as the Replacement Parking becomes available on a permanent basis on the Property, so long as (1) any such lease of parking shall be upon terms and conditions acceptable to a prudent lender, (2) the location of the temporary parking shall be located in a single location and within a three (3) block radius of the Property and (3) Borrower shall have provided Lender with evidence, which would be acceptable to a prudent lender, that from and after the completion of the re-development of the Release Parcel all Permanent Replacement Parking Conditions will be satisfied and in no event will the lease for such temporary parking spaces expire prior to the date that all such Permanent Replacement Parking Conditions are satisfied.

- (q) Benower shall provide lender with evidence acceptable to a prudent lender that the annual expense of maintaining and operating the Replacement Parking shall not exceed the lesser of (i) \$290,000.00 or (ii) the actual cost incurred by Borrower in occupying, maintaining and operating the parking lot on the Property for the calendar year immediately preceding the date of the Release.
- (r) Borrower shall provide Lender with evidence acceptable to a prudent lender that any development or re-development of the Kniease Parcel, after giving effect to the Release, will not interfere with the use, access or enjoyment of the Property or the hotel located on the Property.
- (s) Borrower shall deliver to Lenger (i) for execution by Lender, a release of the Release Parcel from the lien of this Mortgage in a form appropriate for recordation and in form reasonably satisfactory to Lender, and (ii) an officer's certificate in form reasonably satisfactory to Lender on behalf of Borrower certifying that the requirements set forth in this Section 5.33 have been satisfied in full.
- 5.34 <u>Terms and Conditions Concerning the Sourfactory Letter of Credit.</u>
 Notwithstanding any other term or condition contained in this Mortgage:
- (a) <u>Additional Definitions</u>. As used in this Mortgage, the term "Letter of Credit" or "Satisfactory Letter of Credit" shall mean a clean, irrevocable and unconditional letter of credit that satisfies all of the provisions in this Section 5.34.
- (b) The Letter of Credit shall be issued in favor of Lender, its successors and/or assigns, as beneficiary by an issuer having a long term unsecured debt rating of "AA" or better by Standard & Poors (or an equivalent rating from another Rating Agency) or such other issuer as shall be approved by Lender in its sole and absolute discretion (the "Issuing Bank"). If at any time such rating by the Issuing Bank is downgraded below "AA", Lender shall have the right to draw upon the Letter of Credit upon ten (10) days notice to Borrower of such downgrade unless Borrower provides a new Letter of Credit from an Issuer rated "AA" or better by a Rating Agency or provides a confirming bank in respect of the Letter of Credit which is rated "AA" or better.
- (c) The Letter of Credit shall be drawable (with partial draws permitted) by Lender solely upon the presentment to the issuer of a sight draft, demanding such payment, and accompanying draw certificate, each in form and substance satisfactory to Lender in its sole and absolute discretion.

- The Letter of Credit shall have an initial expiration date of at least one (1) year (d) from the date of delivery to Lender provided, however, that such Letter of Credit bear an "evergreen clause" whereby it shall be deemed automatically renewed, without amendment, for consecutive periods of one (1) year each thereafter during the term of the Loan through the date which is forty-five (45) days following the end of the term of the Loan, unless the Issuing Bank sends a notice (the "Non-Renewal Notice") to Lender by certified mail, return receipt requested, not less than thirty (30) days nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the then-current expiration date of the Letter of Credit, stating that the Issuing Bank has elected not to renew such Letter of Credit. In addition to any other right Lender may have to draw upon a Letter of Credit pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Mortgage, Lender shall have the additional rights to draw in full the Letter of Credit: (i) following the receipt of a Non-Renewal Notice and a substitute Letter of Credit is not provided at least thirty (30) days prior to the date on which the outstanding Latter of Credit is scheduled to expire; (ii) with respect to any Letter of Credit with a stated expiration date, if Lender has not received a notice from the Issuing Bank that it has renewed the Letter of Credit at least thirty (30) days prior to the date on which such Letter of Credit is scheduled to expire or a substitute Letter of Credit is not provided at least thirty (30) days prior to the date on which the outstanding Letter o Credit is scheduled to expire; (iii) upon receipt of notice from the Issuing Bank that the Letter of Credit will be terminated (except if the termination of such Letter of Credit is permitted pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Mortgage or a substitute Letter of Credit is provided). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the above, Lender is not obligated to draw any Letter of Credit upon the happening of an event specified in (i), (ii) or (iii) above and shall not be liable for any losses sustained by Borrow'r due to the insolvency of the bank issuing the Letter of Credit if Lender has not drawn the Letter of Credit Upon drawing on the Letter of Credit Lender shall thereafter maintain the cash proceeds of such Letter of Credit in the Principal Guaranty Reserve, subject, however, to Lender's option to apply the cash proceeds as set forth in paragraph (f) below. Upon presentation by Borrower to Lender of a replacement Letter of Cre uit meeting the requirements of this Section 5.34, Lender shall refund such cash proceeds, if any, to Borrowe. The Issuing Bank shall agree with all drawers, endorsers and bona fide holders that drafts drawn under and in compliance with the terms of the Letter of Credit will be duly honored upon presentation to the Issuing B:nk (or its correspondent bank, on terms and conditions no less favorable to Lender than would apply to such a draft drawn on the Issuing Bank). The Letter of Credit shall be issued subject to the International Standby Practices 1998 or the most recent revision thereof or successor thereto which shall be in effect from time to time ("ISP 1998"), and, as to matters not expressly covered by ISP 98, by the law of the State of New York (including, without limitation, Article 5 of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, but excluding Section 3-102(4) thereof).
- (e) The Letter of Credit shall be in form and substance satisfactory to Lender in its sole and absolute discretion.
- (f) Borrower hereby pledges to Lender the Letter of Credit and any proceeds thereof, as additional security for the payment of the Obligations, including without limitation all expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs), taxes, and all transfer, recordings, filing and other damages in connection with or incidental to the custody, care, transfer or administration of the Letter of Credit or in any way relating to the enforcement, protection or preservation of the rights of remedies of Lender pursuant to the Letter of Credit. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, Lender shall have the right, at its option, to draw on the Letter of Credit and to apply all or any part thereof to the payment of the items for which such Letter of Credit was established, the expenses as set forth in this paragraph (f), or to apply the Letter of Credit to payment of the Obligations in such order, proportion or priority as Lender may determine. Any such application to the Obligations shall be subject to payment of the Yield Maintenance Premium (as defined in the Note). On the Maturity Date (as defined in the Note), any such Letter of Credit may be applied to reduce the Obligations. Borrower shall, at its sole cost and expense, enter into any letter of credit agreements or letter of credit security agreements required by Lender in its sole and absolute discretion. Borrower hereby irrevocably authorizes Lender to file UCC Financing

0713739107 Page: 70 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

Statements, Financing Statement Amendments and/or Financing Statement Continuations that Lender deems necessary to perfect and/or continue the perfection of the pledge and security interest granted hereunder.

Upon any assignment of the Loan, Lender (and any assignee or transferee of the Loan) shall have the right to transfer the Letter of Credit, to the assignee or transferee. If upon any such transfer of the Letter of Credit any fees or charges shall be imposed, such fees or charges (collectively, the "Letter of Credit Transfer Fees") shall be payable solely by Borrower (and Borrower shall pay the same within three (3) business days after demand therefor), but failure to pay the Letter of Credit Transfer Fees or charges shall not prevent or impair any such assignment and the Letter of Credit shall so provide. It shall constitute an Event of Default under this Mortgage if the Letter of Credit Transfer Fees are not paid within such three (3) business days. Within five (5) days after notice from Lender of any such anticipated assignment, Porrower, at its sole cost, shall arrange for the transfer of the Letter of Credit, as designated by Lender in the foregoing notice, or to have the Letter of Credit amended to reflect the name of the assignee or transferee as beneficiary thereunder, and thereafter Borrower shall look solely to the assignee or transferee for the return of the Letter of Credit.

[NO FURTHER TEXT ON THIS PAGE]

0713739107 Page: 71 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Borrower has executed this Mortgage as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

MID CITY PLAZA L.L.C., an

Illinois limited liability company

Property of Cook County Clerk's Office

0713739107 Page: 72 of 74

STATE OF ILLINOIS COUNTY OF COOK)) SS.)		
the MANAGER AND company, the MANA company, and persona instrument, appeared be instrument, as MANA limited liability compalillinois limited liability.	MEMBER of MID CIT GING MEMBER of MI lly known to me to be the perfore me this day in person GER AND MEMBER any, which is the MANA of company, as his free and	, a Notary Public in ar AVID M. FRIEDMAN, person Y HOSPITALITY L.L.C., ar same person whose name is sure on and acknowledged that he sof MID CITY HOSPITALING MEMBER of MID CONTRACT Voluntary act, and as the free at purposes therein set forth.	Delaware limited liability Illinois limited liability abscribed to the foregoing signed and delivered said TY L.L.C., a Delaware ITY PLAZA L.L.C., an
GIVE	Nurvier my hand and notar	rial seal this May 17, 2007.	
	Ox Con	Motary Pub	age dic 8/24/10
	OFFICIAL SEAL LINDA A NAGLE NOTARY PUBLIC - STATE OF ILL MY COMMISSION EXPIRES:08/2	24/10	

0713739107 Page: 73 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

EXHIBIT A

PROPERTY DESCRIPTION

THAT PART OF THE SUBDIVISION OF BLOCK 1 OF SCHOOL SECTION ADDITION TO CHICAGO IN SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 39 NORTH, RANGE 14, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT THEREOF RECORDED OCTOBER 23, 1880 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 294287 IN BOOK 15 OF PLATS PAGE 44 DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE OF LOT 1 OF SAID SUBDIVISION 1.78 FEET EAST OF THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID LOT: THENCE WEST ALONG THE NORTH LINE OF CCTS 1 TO 9 IN SAID SUBDIVISION TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID LOT 9; THENCE SOUTH ALONG THE WEST LINE AND SAID WEST LINE EXTENDED OF SAID LOT 9, AND ALONG THE WEST LINE OF LOTS 10 TO 20 IN SAID SUBDIVISION TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID LOT 20, THENCE EAST ALONG THE SOUTH LINE AND SAID SOUTH LINE EXTENDED OF SAID LOT 20, AND ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF LOT 21 In SAID SUBDIVISION TO A POINT ON THE WEST LINE OF THE EAST 204.78 FEET OF SAID LOT 21; THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID WEST LINE OF THE EAST 204.78 FEET OF LOT 21 TO A POINT ON THE NORTH LINE THEREOF; THENCE WEST ALONG THE NORTH LINE OF SAID LOT 21 TO A POINT ON THE SOUTHERLY EXTENSION OF THE WEST LINE OF SAID LOT 1 IN SAID SUBDIVISION: THENCE NORTH ALONG SAID EXTENDED LINE AND ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SAID LOT 1 TO A POINT ON THE SOUTH LINE OF THE NORTH 80 FEET OF SAID LOT 1; THENCE EAST ALONG SAID SOUTH LINE 1.78 TEET; THENCE NORTH ALONG THE Clert's Office EAST LINE OF THE WEST 1.78 FEET OF SAID LOT 1 TO THE PLACE OF BEGINNING, ALL IN COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

0713739107 Page: 74 of 74

UNOFFICIAL COPY

EXHIBIT B

LIST OF DEFERRED MAINTENANCE ITEMS

<u>ITEM</u>	AMOUNT
Replace concrete paving at loading dock	\$9,750.00
Make repairs to stucco at loading dock area	\$5,000.00
Replace dock leveler	\$2,000.00
Subtotal	\$16,750.00
Plus 25% Continger cy	4,187.50
TOTAL	\$20,937.50
TOTAL	